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Part One: Murder Behind a
Mask

 Tokyo, Japan, 4th October
2099.

The motorcycle looked
like a big, black, mutated insect, its headlights like gleaming
eyes. It threaded its way through the traffic on the Metropolitan
Expressway with some difficulty and not at the speed its passengers
had expected to travel. The reason for that became obvious when it
reached a police roadblock and stopped. Heaving a sigh, Tatsu
Yamada dismounted her ride and started toward the nearest uniformed
officer.

Behind her,
Sachiko Kobayashi said, ‘We’re going to be late.’

‘We’re going to
be late whether I help with this or not,’ Tatsu replied. ‘We might
even get there faster if I lend a hand.’

‘Well, okay…
Just don’t get shot.’

Tatsu checked
the officer’s ID as she approached. She knew most of the cops in
Chiba on sight, but this one was a Tokyo cop and Tatsu did not know
her. ‘Officer Shinohara, what’s the situation here?’

Shinohara
turned her head, scanned up and down Tatsu’s body, and said, ‘You
need to return to your vehicle, ma’am. We have a dangerous– Oh!’
She stopped as Tatsu fished her ID out of her bag and held it up to
be seen.

‘Sergeant
Yamada, out of Chiba. What’s going on? I haven’t seen any
alerts.’

‘Probably
hasn’t been sent outside of the local area yet, Sergeant. Some guy
stopped a conveyor in the middle of the expressway and started
shooting at people with an automatic weapon. We’ve identified him
as Shō Miyake, unemployed, lives in Onitaka. He’s got his hands on
an urban assault weapon and he’s firing out the side of the
conveyor. We’ve got three injured, but we can’t get to them without
him shooting at us. We’re waiting on a negotiator from Sakurada
Gate, but it’s Sunday and they’re slow to get moving.’

Tatsu sighed
again. ‘It must be nice to work in Tokyo. My boss wouldn’t even
think twice about dragging me out on a Sunday night at a minute’s
notice. Look, if we wait for this negotiator, those injured people
will be dead people and I’ll miss my restaurant booking. You have
no idea what it took to get that booking. I’ll take care of the
gunman, but you lot have to make the arrest and take care of the
paperwork.’

‘What?’

Tatsu walked
straight through the electronic barrier set up to stop traffic and
started toward the epicentre of the commotion. ‘Just let whoever’s
in charge know that I’m on it. I’ll be back in a couple of
minutes.’

Tatsu took her
pistol from her bag as she walked steadily toward the gunman. She
checked the load: baton rounds. That would probably work. It was
pitch dark tonight and several of the overhead lights on the
expressway had been shot out. There would be portable lights
brought up soon enough to illuminate the scene, but for now they
were in darkness. Despite this, Tatsu could see perfectly. Visible,
ultraviolet, and infrared sources combined in her vision to give a
perfectly adequate view of the damaged conveyor and its occupant
doing his best to keep his body out of sight within the vehicle.
She also spotted the three injured victims lying on the road.
Besides them, she could make out heat sources suggesting that four
more people were trapped inside vehicles. What a mess.

She pulled up
data for Shō Miyake. Being a cop, she could get a lot of data on
just about anyone, but there was not much on Mister Miyake. He was
a hikikomori, a shut-in with deeply rooted social anxiety issues.
Old-style hikikomori had just been people who did not go out.
Modern ones were the same, but that could be said of a lot of
perfectly well-adjusted people, so the term had come to be used for
those who did not even leave their homes virtually. Modern
hikikomori avoided all human contact where possible, so what had
got this one out in a conveyor, shooting up the expressway?

Well, that was
not Tatsu’s problem. She settled her pistol on her hip and came to
a stop about twenty metres from the gunman. ‘Mister Miyake? My name
is Tatsu Yamada. Could I talk to you?’

‘No! You’re one
of them!’

‘Well, that’s
probably true, but which them are we talking about, Mister
Miyake?’

‘Them! You’re
one of them!’ Miyake swung out from the door, turning the muzzle of
his stubby assault weapon with its twin barrels toward where he
thought Tatsu’s voice was coming from. UAWs were designed for use
in close combat by assault teams. They had a rapid-fire assault
rifle on top and a shotgun below. You could load various rounds
into the shotgun, but the most common was shot or flechette. The
rifle could fire six hundred rounds a minute, though the magazine
only held forty. Tatsu pulled the trigger on her pistol and there
was a whine as the small missile it fired rocketed across the gap
to strike the UAW on one side. The round deformed, pumping as much
of its kinetic energy as possible into the weapon, and the gun was
ripped out of Miyake’s hands to strike the conveyor’s doorpost and
then spin away across the tarmac.

Screaming
incoherently, Miyake leapt out of the conveyor and started running
toward Tatsu. Then a second baton round hit him in the chest,
tossing him four metres through the air to land on his back. He was
unconscious before he hit the ground.

A query
produced his MedStat colours: yellow and lime. Alive, not badly
injured, and probably not using Kannon. That was fine by Tatsu. If
he had been running Kannon, his mental indicator would
probably have been a lot worse than lime-green, but that was not
her problem. She turned on her heel and started back toward
Shinohara.

‘He’s down,’
Tatsu said as she approached and then walked past the officer. ‘Get
in there and sort out those civilians.’

‘You’re not
going to help?’ Shinohara asked.

‘I
really had trouble getting my dinner reservation, Shinohara.
My girlfriend’s been looking forward to this for two weeks. If
we’re late, she’ll dismember me and feed the parts into a trash
compactor.’

‘You walk
straight up to a guy with an assault rifle with you wearing a party
dress, but you’re worried about your girlfriend?!’

‘Yeah, well,
all he can do is shoot me.’

~~~

The restaurant they
were going to was a Japanese–Western fusion sort of affair, and
they were not late for their reservation. Getting said reservation
had taken a call to Haruka Yamauchi, online news celebrity, who had
called the restaurant to ask that her friend ‘and famous
policewoman’ be granted the pleasure of dining there. Just being a
famous policewoman had not been sufficient to get a table this
year. Or the next. Basically, if it turned out the food was not up
to expectations, both Tatsu and Sachiko were going to be sorely
disappointed.

The man in
reception waiting to seat people bowed like he meant it, even if he
was not sure what had just walked in. ‘Welcome to Shinzō to i. Do
you have a reservation, madam?’

‘Tatsu Yamada,’
Tatsu said. She was not sure why he was bemused; they had tried so
hard to look like they belonged in Tokyo.

For once,
Sachiko was not wearing one of her own creations. Tatsu had spotted
the dress in a window on a business trip into Tokyo to wrap up the
Yukiko Shiratori case. It was all red leather with chrome studs and
a few zips. The skirt was down past mid-thigh, which was
practically unheard of in anything Sachiko ever wore. It was
strapless, but not low-cut. It was pretty staid for the naked cage
dancer. Her long black hair was loose, as usual. She looked like a
very attractive Japanese girl. There was nothing there to indicate
that she lived in Chiba.

Tatsu
was in one of Sachiko’s creations, but it was not too
risqué. It had a halter top that covered Tatsu’s expansive chest,
and the skirt was pleated and short, but not indecently short. Both
of those were in a shimmering purple material, and between them was
a boned corset-like section with mesh panels between the bones. She
was wearing purple pumps with an ankle strap and a platform, which
helped make up the height difference between the two of them. Maybe
it was Tatsu’s hair, which was short and purple. Maybe the guy was
not used to purple hair.

‘Of course,
Miss Yamada,’ the man said. ‘Please, follow me.’

The table was
not exactly in a prime location, but the place was nice all over
and they both preferred to be sitting somewhere out of the public
eye. A lot of people came out to restaurants like this one to be
seen in a restaurant like this one. It was expertly decorated in a
mix of Japanese and Western styles. The wall they were sitting next
to had a massive reproduction of a classic Mount Fuji painting on
it. More toward the front, one wall was decorated with what looked
like the Mona Lisa as depicted by Andy Warhol. Tatsu considered the
decorative scheme eclectic.

The table also
came with menus already in place. Two menus each. One of the
reasons they had selected this restaurant was that it catered to
cyborgs as well as more purely organic humans. The menus were
pre-placed so that no one had to ask for a cyborg menu and so
reveal to other diners that they were at least partially
mechanical. Tatsu selected the cyborg menu and began examining its
contents. Tatsu was about as mechanical as you could get without
being a robot. Only her brain remained organic, though you could
argue over her skin. It was not human skin, but it was not exactly
inorganic either. Her new body, as supplied by Izanami less than a
month ago, was special; even the metal parts were capable of
regenerating when damaged.

‘I don’t know
why I’m looking,’ Sachiko said. ‘I’m going to have one of their
steaks. They’re famous for their steaks.’

‘If your menu
is even vaguely like mine, you still have to pick from about ten
different types and cooking methods,’ Tatsu replied. ‘There’s bound
to be more they can do with real steak than they can with my kind.
I’m also having steak, by the way.’

‘Good choice.
Haruka said to go with something simple. Maybe just a pepper sauce
for the spice. She said it was heavenly.’

‘Well, this is
her kind of place. I can see, oh, a dozen people I recognise from
news feeds stuffing their faces.’

‘Yeah, but this
is the same woman who begs us to take her to the Hole. She’s kind
of grounded for a celebrity.’

‘I suppose she
is. Okay, they’ve got a ribeye steak with a peppercorn sauce
option. I’m going for it.’

‘Sounds good.
Do you think we should move in together?’

Tatsu looked
across the table, eyes wide. ‘It’s a good thing they haven’t served
the wine yet.’

‘You don’t like
the idea?’

‘I did not say
that. Just asking out of the blue like that is a bit of a surprise,
that’s all.’

‘So, you
do like the idea?’

Tatsu took a
second to put down her menu and also to do a reboot on the
conversation. ‘You’ve thought about it?’

‘I’ve been
thinking about it quite a bit. I think it’s very practical. With
our combined salaries, we could afford something quite nice. Two
can live as cheaply as one, especially when one of the two only
eats once a week. And I like the idea of waking up beside you every
morning.’

‘Huh. That I
can’t promise. I’m a cop.’

‘You know what
I mean.’

‘We could look
into it. I agree that it’s practical. And that we could afford
somewhere better than the places we have.’

‘Wouldn’t be
hard.’

‘Right. We can
look into it. Um, I quite like the idea of waking up to you beside
me on a more frequent basis too.’

‘You’re such a
romantic,’ Sachiko said, grinning.

‘I try my
best.’

~~~

‘That,’ Sachiko said,
‘was absolutely awesome.’

Tatsu had
finished a few minutes earlier and was waiting for Sachiko to clear
her plate. Sachiko had almost cleaned the surface off the plate. ‘I
agree. I think that might be the first time I couldn’t tell I was
eating food for a cyborg.’

‘You should
recommend this place to Nakano. He can bring Mika here.’

‘Yeah, in about
two years.’

‘Well, there is
that.’ Sachiko raised her wine glass. ‘Happy birthday, Tatsu.’

‘You’ve said
that already.’ Tatsu lifted her own glass and accepted the toast
anyway. ‘I’m only thirty-eight. It’s a year like any other.’

‘This is the
year I met you, and it will be celebrated.’

‘Shouldn’t we
be doing that at New Year?’

‘If we do it
now, we can do it again then and have twice the fun.’

‘When you say
fun…’

‘I mean sex. We
can have twice the sex.’

Tatsu frowned.
‘Unless you’re going to clone us, I don’t think that’s
possible.’

‘Maybe not, but
we can try our best.’

Chiba Refugee Zone,
5th October.

Tatsu rolled out of bed
with a groan and headed for the shower. They had taken a room at
the Dream Castle, a love hotel they frequented, for the final stage
of the birthday celebrations, and they had used the hell out of
it.

‘I did not get
enough sleep,’ Tatsu said.

‘Neither did
I.’

‘Yeah, but you
can go home and get a few more hours.’

‘True. And I
will. I’ll think of you. Promise. Well, I’ll dream–’

‘You leave me
out of your dirty dreams.’

Sachiko
giggled. ‘You want me to dream about someone else?’

‘Well, when you
put it like that…’

‘Are you up to
anything at the moment? Is this going to be a good day or bad?’

Just to remind
herself, Tatsu pulled up her case list. There was actually not that
much to look at. ‘Nothing exciting. The gangs haven’t fully settled
yet. Most of the violence is down to that. Drug dealing is down
because the new distribution routes are still in flux. Generally,
things are kind of quiet.’

‘Think it’ll
stay that way?’

‘Oh, hell no.
I’m not sure how long we have to wait, but things in Chiba will
warm up again soon enough. Enjoy the quiet while you can.’

‘Believe me, I
plan to.’

11th
October.

‘This is, um,
different,’ Tatsu said.

‘It’s creepy,’
said the forensics tech beside her. ‘Creepy is what it is.’

They were
looking at the body of a woman found in an alley in Tsuboicho. From
the outfit she was wearing, sex was her trade. Probably legal
prostitution, though she was yet to be identified. The reason for
the lack of identification was also the reason for the creepy vibe.
The woman was wearing a mask.

‘That’s a Noh
mask, isn’t it?’

‘I’m not much
into classical theatre, but I think so. All those things look
creepy.’

‘Yeah. I’ve
heard of killers wearing masks, but this is the first time I’ve
seen a victim wearing one. Do we have a time of death?’

The tech
paused, probably consulting his implant. ‘Somewhere around one in
the morning. Probably just after. We’ll get better data when we get
her back and do an autopsy. Cause of death was probably
strangulation. There’s bruising on her neck. She’s got a knife
wound in her back, but that’s unlikely to have killed her. Again,
we’ll know more after the autopsy. Can we remove the mask?’

‘Yeah.’

While the tech
removed the mask, Tatsu did some thinking. This area had belonged
to the Funabashi gang. They were gone now, and the area had become
contested ground between the Shiratori-rengō, yakuza, and the
Shiroi gang, Russian mafia. Currently, the yakuza were winning. It
was vaguely possible that this was some sort of weird punishment
killing, but it did not seem like either group’s style. Besides,
strangulation was something done from rage or personal connection.
That was Tatsu’s view anyway. Manual strangulation meant you were
up close with your victim. You were right in their face. You got to
watch the light go out of their eyes. That was not right for a
punishment killing.

‘Here?’ The
tech handed Tatsu the mask.

To be honest,
she did not want it, but she did have a job to do. The mask was a
woman’s face, basically. She seemed to be smiling, though the
expression seemed to shift in emphasis depending on how you held it
to the light. Black hair was painted on, along with very high,
patch-like eyebrows. The eyes were narrow. The lips had a strong
bow. There was a bit of a protruding chin. It was not painted white
like a traditional mask; this one looked like it had been formed
from white plastic on a 3D printer. She checked for identifying
marks, but there was nothing. ‘Why put a mask on her?’ Tatsu said
it aloud, not really expecting an answer.

‘To hide her
face?’ the tech said anyway. ‘Well, we don’t know the killer put it
there.’

‘True enough.
Except I can’t see a street girl wearing this to attract
customers.’

‘Takes all
sorts.’

‘Huh. Run all
the usual tests on it. If she put it on herself, there should be
fingerprints.’

‘Of course. Her
name is Haruna Takeda. She was twenty-three.’

Tatsu looked
down at the face of the victim, distorted by the violence of her
death. Her eyes were red from blood vessels breaking. Her tongue
stuck out obscenely from between her teeth. A Japanese girl in
Chiba, and now another victim of the zone. ‘Tell them they can move
her. Get me something to work with. Whoever did this, they need to
pay.’

Tokyo, 12th
October.

Tatsu was not much of a
museum-goer. She found it a bit boring wandering around displays of
art or artefacts, looking at little labels to find out what she was
looking at. She had been to the Tokyo National Museum once. She had
looked at the labels. She had, she supposed, been educated. She
could, after all, remember pretty much everything she had ever seen
since her transformation into a machine. She remembered seeing an
exhibit of Noh masks there, so it was there she had decided to go
to find out about the one on the body.

This had led
her to the office of Chie Iwata, an expert on Noh masks. Iwata was
currently looking at the one in Tatsu’s evidence bag with a
profound expression of disgust on her face. ‘This is not a Noh
mask. It’s plastic.’

‘I am thinking
that the killer who put it on his victim was not interested in the
specific details of mask manufacturing.’

‘Oh. Well, no.
And you want to know more about this?’

‘Noh masks are
symbolic, right?’ Tatsu asked. ‘Each one represents a different
character. I don’t really want to know about this mask but
what it would represent if an actor was wearing it.’

‘Ah. Well, in
that case…’ Iwata collected her thoughts. She was a fairly young
woman, in her twenties and not that much older than Takeda, the
victim. She might have been prettier without the viciously tied
down hair and the rather serious skirt suit. ‘This mask is known as
Manbi. It represents a coquettish young woman.’


‘Seriously?’

‘Aesthetics
have changed since these masks were created, Sergeant Yamada. This
would have been considered a beautiful face when the design was
first created. You have to realise that new designs are
simply not made now. Aside from that, the masks are designed to
give different expressions based on the angle they are viewed from.
The actors use this to change their apparent expression while on
stage. The combined effect, however, can seem strange when you just
see a mask on its own.’

‘They’re
creepy. They get used in anime and manga to look creepy.’

Iwata flashed a
scowl. ‘They are, but that’s not how they are meant to be used. You
wanted symbolism. Manbi is frequently used for characters which
appear to be young women but are actually demons. They represent a
mix of adult coquetry and youthful innocence.’

‘Innocence and
coquetry. That’s kind of emblematic of a lot of Japanese girls who
end up in Chiba.’

‘I’ll have to
take your word for that, Sergeant. You’re suggesting that the
killer is making a statement that the victim was innocent, but no
longer.’

‘Probably a
given. Unless the point is that she was a demon hidden in the form
of a young woman. In the killer’s eyes anyway.’

‘I’ll leave the
inferences regarding the criminal mind to you. You should really
try to see this mask in use. Uh, not this one, obviously.
Momijigari is a popular one. Unfortunately, I’m unaware of
any productions going on currently.’

Tatsu smiled.
‘I’m sure I can find a recording somewhere.’

‘It’s not the
same. Still, I suppose it would be better than nothing. You should
really try to see a live play. There’s a production of Yuki
showing locally this coming Saturday. It’s not a long play. I’ll
send you the details.’

‘Thank you,’
Tatsu said. It was not what she was thinking. Then again…

~~~

‘Hey, Sachiko,’ Tatsu
said over the connection she had just made, ‘want to come see a
play with me?’

‘A play?’
Sachiko replied. ‘What kind of play?’

‘Noh theatre.
Saturday night.’

‘Noh? Are you
going funny on me, Tatsu?’

‘It’ll be
great. It’s cultural. You can dress up.’

Tatsu could
hear Sachiko frowning, even over the audio connection. ‘I’m
probably going to regret this, but why not? Let’s go see a
play!’

15th
October.

Tatsu had almost
forgotten about getting a new apartment with Sachiko, but the fact
that she was meeting her girlfriend at Sachiko’s apartment after
work on a Thursday made her think about it. They were together most
nights. Aside from anything else, it would save time if they lived
together. No more walking from one building to the other. There was
only about a thousand metres between the two apartment blocks, but
it still took time…

‘I’m glad
you’re here,’ Sachiko said as soon as the door opened. She was
already half naked, stripped to the waist, but then, that was
Sachiko for you.

‘I’m glad I’m
here too,’ Tatsu replied. ‘Getting a head start?’

‘What? Oh, I
just got in and I’m going to take a shower. Join me?’

‘In these
cubicles? That’s less of an erotic experience and more of an
exercise in avoiding elbows. I’ll watch.’

‘In that case,
you will not watch. Your new outfit is ready, you can try it on.’
Reaching up, Sachiko pressed a panel beside the overhead LED panel,
and a large chunk of the ceiling dropped down to reveal her storage
unit. This also involved Tatsu stepping back out of the way. ‘I
will not miss this in the new place. And a larger shower is a must.
Must make a note.’

‘You’ve been
thinking more about moving in together?’ Tatsu asked around the
storage rack.

Sachiko was
busy extracting things from said rack and hanging them over her
arm. ‘I’ve been looking. I’ve checked out five places already.’

‘You have?’

‘Well, you’re
working all day, and I want you all night. I figure I’ll make a
shortlist and then I’ll drag you around those when we’re ready to
make a decision.’ The storage unit retracted into the ceiling and
Sachiko held out her arm. ‘Here. I think it’ll look awesome, but
it’s up to you.’

That seemed to
be the end of the apartment discussion. ‘Okay.’ Tatsu took the
offered garments. ‘I’ll give it a try.’

Sachiko had
said that she wanted to ‘update Tatsu’s look’ a couple of weeks
ago. Apparently, it had taken a while to get it right. There was
more to it, but at least some of the new set was more or less the
same. There were no boots or shoes, so Tatsu figured she was
supposed to keep wearing her thigh-highs. On the other hand,
Sachiko had supplied a pair of semi-transparent latex stockings to
go under them, and a matching pair of long gloves which hooked over
her middle fingers. There were also more traditional fingerless
gloves with padded knuckles to protect her hands. Sachiko appeared
to like the black shorts-look Tatsu had used previously; there were
some almost identical shorts with the new gear. A very short,
sleeveless leather jacket with bronze studs on the lapels and
shoulders replaced her former top. There was absolutely no way she
could have zipped it closed over her chest, particularly because of
the new garment which went under everything else. She had worn a
tank-style one-piece before, and the new garment was still a
one-piece suit. Technically, it covered more, but also less. The
sides were a pair of adjustable straps which clipped together, so
most of her sides were open to the air. Then again, temperature was
not a concern. There were no shoulder straps, and the cups over her
breasts were somewhat minimal. With the thing in place, she
discovered that those cups also provided support. A lot of support.
The plastic-like fabric was mostly opaque with a translucent panel
over her stomach. The crotch was also minimal, so the shorts were
definitely needed. She had just finished putting on the jacket when
Sachiko emerged from the shower cubicle.

‘What do you
think?’ Sachiko asked.

‘Is this doing
to my boobs what I think it’s doing?’

‘Making them
look even bigger? Yes. You don’t like?’

‘I’m not saying
that. You obviously like.’

‘I like.’

‘In that case,
I do too. Actually, I think I do anyway. It’s not that different,
but it’s different. Nakano is going to hate it.’

‘Another
perfect reason for the update.’

Tatsu grinned.
‘Yeah. I am not wearing this to the play, however.’

Sachiko gave
her a pout. ‘Spoilsport.’

Tokyo, 17th
October.

Noh had been an artform
since the fourteenth century. It had been recognised as some form
of humanity-wide cultural thing by the UN in two thousand and
eight. It had a lot of history. A lot.

Tatsu was not
really sure how something that old, which had basically remained
unchanged for much of its history, could have any relevance in
modern Japan. There was some evidence that her opinion was not
entirely atypical. There were only a couple of Noh troupes left in
Japan, though the ones left kept up a constant stream of
performances which did not play to empty houses. And even kabuki –
the younger and more populist artform – had seen something of a
downturn since the war. It could be said that both forms of theatre
appeared more as inserts in more modern forms of media than they
did in the real world.

‘So, what’s
this about?’ Sachiko asked as they waited for the performance to
begin. All they had to look at was an empty stage at this
point.

‘It’s called
Yuki. It’s about, um, well a snow spirit, I guess.’

‘Yuki-onna.
Okay. What does this spirit do?’

‘She… dances.
And stuff.’

Sachiko
frowned. ‘Am I going to be really bored for most of the next
hour?’

‘It’s a deeply
cultural experience. UNESCO said it was.’

‘Yeah, well,
Rasputin nuked the UN, so what does that say about their
opinion?’

‘That Rasputin
doesn’t really care about human opinions. Or humans. At all.’

‘Oh. Well,
yeah, that’s true, I guess.’

~~~

Noh took place upon a
formalised stage. That form had been defined a long time ago; it
was one of those things that had remained the same, ignoring
changes in the culture around it.

The performance
happened in a square area with a roof over it, held up on four
posts which Tatsu’s reading had told her actually had names.
Everything was so incredibly formal. No wonder the samurai had
taken to Noh as their artform of choice. To the right and back of
the performance square, as you looked at the stage from the
audience, there were areas for the chorus, and the musicians and
stagehands respectively. These filled up first. The musicians for
this play had a flute, a hip drum, and a shoulder drum. Everyone
was in formal robes, and the chorus all wore veils which covered
their lower faces. The robes used, the positions the performers
occupied, everything was laid down in the traditional rules of
Noh.

With the
‘secondary’ performers and assistants in place, the performance
sort of began with the arrival of the one piece of set dressing.
Two assistants brought on something wrapped in purple silk with
what looked like pine branches and fake snow on top. This was
brought to centre stage, toward the back, where it was placed
between the two drummers. It was brought on along a walkway which
extended from an entrance to the left of the stage to the rear of
the stage itself. Called the ‘Hashigakari,’ this was meant to
represent a bridge between the ethereal world backstage and the
‘real’ world on the stage. The actors were frequently playing
spirits, gods, or yōkai transformed into humans somehow, so the
allusion to magical transportation was appropriate.

However, the
first actual actor to make the trip across the bridge was dressed
in elaborate grey robes and a black straw hat, and appeared to be a
human in character as well as reality. He moved at a slow, careful
pace. Every step was taken slowly and with a form of ritual about
it.

Sachiko used
the cover of some rather screechy flute music to lean toward Tatsu
and whisper, ‘I thought they all wore masks. He’s not wearing a
mask.’

‘I think it’s
only the ones playing something they’re not who wear the masks.
When the yuki-onna turns up, she’ll be in a mask. Or he will. This
guy looks like a monk.’

And, as it
turned out, that was what he was. A monk was travelling in the
mountains and caught in a snowstorm. Apparently, he felt the need
to narrate this to the falling snow, and it was obviously useful
that he did because you did not get special effects in a play still
performed in the manner it would have been in the fourteenth
century. He decided to sit down and wait out the storm, at which
point it was revealed that he had not been the first actor
to cross the bridge; hidden within the purple column was the snow
woman, dressed in beautiful but impractical white-and-gold robes.
And, yes, she was being played by a man in a mask. This was not
Manbi; rather, it was a mask called Ko-omote, ‘small face.’ Maybe
it was a little more attractive to modern eyes than Manbi, but Noh
masks made the phrase ‘beauty is in the eye of the beholder’ take
on new meaning.

It appeared
that the snow woman had just come into existence at that moment and
was not really sure what was going on. There was an exchange
between the monk and the embodied spirit, and Tatsu would have been
pushed to say she understood all of it without an app she had
downloaded which supplied running subtitles. The app also provided
contextual information for the Noh newbies, but the subtitles were
really useful; Noh used a formalised method of delivering the lines
which made things a little hard, but it also used lines written
prior to the modern form of Japanese. It was kind of like an
Italian listening to a play written in Latin. Maybe not quite that
bad, but somewhere in that ballpark. Tatsu really hoped Sachiko had
remembered to use the app…

Up on stage,
the yuki-onna was dancing. Slowly. The contextual information on
the app described it as ‘a slow and beautiful dance,’ so Tatsu knew
that it was supposed to be slow. She was not entirely sure
about beautiful, but she could at least agree that it might have
been viewed that way when the play was written. And she could agree
that it probably took a lot of skill to get everything just right.
It was like the masks, in a way. Back when all this was created and
formalised, aesthetics were different from the modern era. Tatsu
was a thoroughly modern woman, in more ways than one. She was a
cyborg, and she could remember very little of her life prior to
becoming one. It had broken her Japanese social education in a
number of ways, though she had done her best to re-educate herself
since. This was one of those areas where she diverged from her
fellow Japanese, and why she had chosen to live among the
foreigners in Chiba.

~~~

Or maybe not.

‘It was
interesting,’ Sachiko said as they left the theatre, ‘but it’s not
for me. Oh! Thanks for linking me that app. I’d have got really
lost without it. Like, I’d have never realised she was dancing
without it.’

‘You’re a
really modern woman, Sachiko,’ Tatsu commented. She was still
working over whether she had learned anything from going to see the
play. She figured she would be for a few days.

‘Thanks, I
think. It was kind of sad at the end, don’t you think?’

Tatsu gave a
shrug. The play had basically ended with the morning sun coming up
and melting the snow. The snow woman had melted into nothing too,
which was not an infrequent occurrence in yuki-onna stories. She
had just wanted to go on living and hear the words of the Buddha,
but that was not meant to be. She had shuffled her way back across
the bridge to the ‘other world,’ leaving nothing but a drip on a
branch to show she had ever been there. It was kind of sad.
‘Yuki-onna stories are always tragic.’

‘Huh, yeah. I
suppose you’re right. Except the ones in anime and manga. I think
I’ll stick to those by preference.’

‘Like I said,
Sachiko, you’re a thoroughly modern Japanese girl.’

‘I’m still
taking that as a compliment.’

‘And I’m not
saying it isn’t. I’m one too.’

Chiba, 18th
October.

‘He’s making a habit of
Saturday nights,’ Tatsu said. At quarter past five in the morning
on a Sunday, she was out in the field, viewing another body with a
mask over its face.

‘Same as the
last one?’ It was a new tech, but he had been presented with the
data on the first victim as soon as the similarity was identified.
‘Looks the same.’

‘Same mask. I’m
going to bet she was a prostitute. She’s not Japanese, so that’s
not part of the pattern.’ She shrugged. ‘Assuming that there’s a
pattern. Street girls make good random targets. We’re not going to
get much here, are we?’

The tech looked
around at the alley. They were in 6 Chome Higashinarashino this
time. Aside from that, there was not a huge amount of difference in
their surroundings. It was a narrow alley between tall buildings
full of cubicle apartments. This time there was a 24/7 on the right
corner of the main street. Last time, the shop had been on the
left. There were no security cameras anywhere along the alley. The
cameras on the street at the end of the alley were not working.
‘Honestly, I doubt it,’ the tech said.

‘Get what you
can.’

‘Yeah.
Always.’

19th
October.

‘Seriously?’ Tatsu said
aloud, apparently for no obvious reason.

‘What?’ Sachiko
asked. Tatsu had spent the night at Sachiko’s place and was just
about to leave. Sachiko was still under her sheet, in bed.

‘I’m to be on
the lookout for a cat.’


‘Seriously?’

‘A silver
Egyptian Mau, apparently. Going to have to look that up. Worth a
fortune, according to this. The owner took it to the Hole on Friday
night, would you believe, and then it ran off when she was leaving.
Answers to Mizuki.’

‘The cat or the
owner?’

Tatsu gave
Sachiko a look. ‘The cat. The owner is, uh, Chika Takeda.’

‘Really? Wow.
She’s, well, famous mostly for being famous. Cosplay model.’

‘And currently
without her cat. Why are the police involved in this? Looking for
cats is not our job. I have other things to worry over than missing
cats.’

‘But it’s a
poor little pussy gone missing in the mean city. Have you no heart,
Sergeant Yamada?’

‘Well,
actually, no.’

‘Oh. Good
point.’

~~~

Tatsu was walking the
streets of Chiba, checking up with one or two contacts in the hope
that someone, somewhere had seen or heard something about the two
mask deaths. She was not having a lot of luck, but she was dealing
with the more serious stuff rather than a missing cat.

Tatsu was also
sitting in a meeting at Chiba HQ. Some of the people attending were
actually sitting in a briefing room, but Tatsu, like many others,
was there virtually. Dividing your attention between the real world
and the virtual was a skill you developed early in life these
days.

Up at the
front, Superintendent Hiroko Hisakawa was handing over to Chief
Inspector Rikuto Nishiyama. She was the boss in Chiba; he was the
head of the gang intelligence group. The meeting was one of an
ongoing series on the current state of the gangs in western Chiba.
Given that Tatsu had been supplying a lot of data to the group, she
was not sure why she had to attend these meetings. On the other
hand, maybe there was something new…

‘We are not
seeing a lot of real changes to the map currently,’ Nishiyama said.
There went that reason for being there. ‘We have confirmed that the
Shiroi gang have lost more or less all of Kamagaya to the
Shiratori-rengō, but they’ve expanded into the formerly Funabashi
areas around Andersen Park and taken northern Yachiyo from the
Císhàn tong. In turn, the Císhàn is pushing into Sakura, and
pushing out the Hispanics.’

All this was
accompanied by a virtual map everyone was getting to see. Tatsu’s
examination of that map meshed with her own mental view of how
things were proceeding. That, at least, was good. And she had heard
nothing about the changes over on the east side with the tongs and
Hispanic street gangs. Not that she spent a lot of time over in
that part of the zone.

‘At the street
level, the most concerning area is the newly yakuza-controlled
region in the west, though the tong expansion in the east is
causing friction too. Shiratori-rengō have wiped out a significant
number of Yankee gangs in the area. They’ve never been into
distributing the kind of drugs we get in Chiba, so they don’t need
the street-level contacts and they don’t much like Americans.’

There was a
rumble of laughter from the audience. It was all true, as it stood.
Yukiko Shiratori’s yakuza produced and distributed expensive
synthetic narcotics, not the kind of thing the refugees in the zone
could afford. She had always stayed away from rapture, the one
synthetic the poor could afford, if barely. The supply had almost
dried up in western Chiba, which was not as good a thing as you
would think; rapture was massively addictive and withdrawal
was bad, so a lot of people were going cold turkey in a bad way
around the area.

‘The
Denshitoakuma are fighting a rearguard action. They’re being slowly
pushed out of the yakuza-controlled area. So far, the yakuza have
not pushed into the eastern part of Denshitoakuma territory. We’re
not sure why that is, but there’s evidence to suggest that
Shiratori wants to make peace with the Denshitoakuma.’

That also made
some sense. Originally, the Denshitoakuma had been a
self-protection collaboration between Japanese prostitutes in
Chiba. The group had changed over time, becoming harder and
nastier, and taking on members from all ethnic groups. Still, it
was quite possible that Shiratori felt that, at its roots, the
Denshitoakuma was a Japanese organisation she could work with. It
was possible that the brushfire war between the two groups was
Shiratori demonstrating she was not to be taken lightly.

‘That’s the
overview,’ Nishiyama said. ‘I’ll now go into some detail regarding
important factors. I hope everyone has coffee.’

Tatsu partially
tuned out. She had no coffee, but she also had no use for coffee.
One of her weaknesses was an inability to benefit from stimulants.
There were times, like this meeting, that she really wished she
could.

23rd
October.

(Sachiko K) Did you
see Haruka’s piece on the gangs?

It was Friday
night and Tatsu was watching from a distance as Sachiko danced in a
pair of stiletto sandals and a cage. She generally took a distant
stance at times like this; getting closer would have interfered
with Sachiko’s job. That did not stop them from talking over a text
channel, however.

(Tatsu Y)
Yeah. She’s got it pretty much right. They hyped up the violence
and downplayed the yakuza’s involvement, but it wasn’t entirely
inaccurate.

(Sachiko K)
She didn’t contact you about it?

(Tatsu Y) No.
It was just a follow-up to the thing she did earlier in the year.
All the updates came from Sakurada Gate’s version of our
briefing.

(Sachiko K)
The sanitised version?

(Tatsu Y)
Something like that.

HQ, Sakurada
Gate, was not telling the public everything. They were downplaying
the yakuza involvement a lot, but they were also downplaying the
continued violence at the street level – and then the media was
hyping it back up – to avoid panicking the populace. That worked
out better for Chiba, so Tatsu could not complain too much.

(Sachiko K) I
wonder what she’s up to? Haruka. Maybe we should invite her out
some night.

(Tatsu Y)
Maybe. I’m sure she has her own things to do. She’s probably out
clubbing now.

(Sachiko K)
Yeah, true. You’re probably right.

Tokyo.

As it happened, Tatsu
had been right, but it was later in the evening now and Haruka
Yamauchi, ace reporter, was leaving the club in Tokyo she had spent
the evening in. As it happened, Tatsu and Sachiko were also on
their way out after Sachiko’s shift, but that was pure coincidence.
The club Haruka had been in was a far more upscale affair than the
Hole. If pressed, Haruka would have found it difficult to say which
was better.

The club was
fairly local to her home in Shibuya. She went there mostly because
she could walk to and from the place, and she was planning on
walking home now. She had been drinking, but not excessively. A
stream celebrity known for her hard-hitting reports could hardly be
caught drunk and disorderly on a Friday night. Everyone had
the means to video anything she did in public thanks to the
ubiquity of implant computers. If she messed up, it would be on the
social sites before she made it to her apartment.

After ten
minutes, she stopped and turned to look around. Something had made
her feel uneasy, like she was being watched. It was not especially
late, so there were people about. None of them seemed to be paying
much attention to her, however. She was, she figured, being
paranoid. The last thing she needed was paranoia, so she mentally
slapped her cheeks and kept on walking.

Still, she was
unable to shake that uneasy feeling until she got through the door
of her apartment building and off the street.

Chiba.

Tatsu pushed open a
door and stepped out into the alley at the side of the club where
the staff made their entries and exits. It was a dingy sort of
place. Trash littered the ground, and the walls were unadorned
concrete. Illumination came from a single light set over the
doorway; truthfully, it was not the safest place to walk in and
Sachiko was generally pretty happy when she had Tatsu along as an
escort at night.

Tatsu, being
Tatsu, took in the surrounding alley as a matter of habit. It was a
bit of a cursory scan, but she did have an advantage that most
humans lacked: she could see in the infrared. At times like this,
she was generally not sure about it being an advantage.
Fifty-fifty. Yes, she could see heat sources, but that also meant
she could see heat sources. Dozens of little heat sources,
scurrying about among the debris. If there had been a human waiting
to attack them, she would probably have spotted them, but mostly
what she spotted was rats.

And something a
bit bigger. For once, there was something other than rats in the
alley, but it was not a human. It was bigger than a rat but moving
on all fours. In fact, as it moved along the wall in the direction
of the light, it looked to be about the right size for… ‘Cat!’
Tatsu exclaimed as the animal entered the pool of light from the
doorway. ‘It’s the cat!’

The cat stopped
in its tracks and looked up at the two women. It was a match for
the one in the picture Tatsu had of Mizuki, Chika Takeda’s missing
pussy. The basic colour was a silver-grey with an overlay of black
spots. The animal was looking a bit damp, but otherwise it appeared
healthy. It actually looked cuter in real life than in the
image.

Tatsu bent
toward the animal and held out a hand. ‘Hey, Mizuki.’ The cat took
a faltering step toward the hand; Egyptian Maus were, apparently,
known for getting on well with humans. ‘That’s it, Mizuki. Come to
Tatsu. Your owner is really worried about you. Yes…’ Another step
forward. ‘Chika will really– Hey!’

Turning on the
spot, Mizuki bolted back along the alley toward the front of the
club. Tatsu could see her warm body moving in the darkness. It was
moving at full gallop.

‘That’s because
you’re intimidating,’ Sachiko said. ‘I’m not running after it in
heels.’

‘Yeah,’ Tatsu
said. She set off at a run, following the cat. The animal was quick
and, from the way it moved, agile. So was Tatsu, but she had
allowed Mizuki a head start and, when she got to the street at the
end of the alley, despite there being more light to see by, there
was no sign of the cat. She looked to her left, toward the club’s
entrance, but the only small heat sources that way were too small.
‘Well, damn.’

‘Got away?’
Sachiko said as she arrived beside Tatsu.

‘Yeah. I am not
intimidating. To animals.’

‘Tell that to
Mizuki. Though… You know, she only took off when you mentioned
Chika’s name.’

‘Probably a
coincidence. Even if Takeda was mistreating her cat somehow, would
the cat even know what I was talking about?’

‘I think you
underestimate kitty intelligence.’

‘Huh. I’ll do
some research.’

24th
October.

‘Maybe a little small,’
Sachiko said, looking around the apartment they were viewing.
Re-viewing in her case.

‘You said these
were the finalised list,’ Tatsu replied.

‘It looked
bigger when it was just me and the agent.’

‘Huh.’ Tatsu
pulled up a floorplan of the apartment and revolved it in 3D to
look at it from various angles. It was not small, but it was not
large either. The two of them would fit okay. It was probably not
too small, but… ‘It’s like a scaled-up version of what we both have
already. I mean, it’s a lot nicer, but it’s the same. If we’re
going to do this, we may as well go for something different as well
as better.’

‘It’s a valid
point. Okay, we’ll try the next one.’

~~~

‘This one is too
small,’ Tatsu said.

Sachiko
grimaced an apology. ‘Yeah. Now I look at it again…’

~~~

‘No way,’ Tatsu
said.

‘Why not?’

‘Because the
neighbours, the direct neighbours are the Two Chome
Tsuboihigashi Yankees and the security on the building is
laughable.’

The agent had a
pained look on her face. Tatsu suspected that the woman had really
hoped this would be the one. And if you were just looking at the
apartment, it was a good one. It was spacious and modern.
Unfortunately, it had other issues.

‘Sorry,’ Tatsu
said firmly, ‘but this is not the one. Next.’

~~~

‘Now this is
different,’ Tatsu said as she walked into the apartment after the
one after the one with the gang problem.

This apartment
did not look especially spacious until you really got into it. As
you walked in there was a kitchen on your left with a counter into
the room beyond. Straight ahead was a dining space with seating to
form a lounge area beyond that. Not that much room, but then there
was a balcony beyond that with space to sit outside. Leading up
from the lounge was a flight of stairs – the apartment was on two
levels. At the top of the stairs was a nicely appointed bathroom.
Turning left took you to the bedroom, which was sort of open plan;
there was no door on it so you could yell down to the lower level
without straining your voice. Another left turn took you across a
glass-floored bridge to a second balcony, again with room for
sitting outside.

‘It’s not big,’
Sachiko said, ‘but I thought it was really different, and it’s big
enough for the two of us.’

‘The windows
are all security shaded,’ the agent said. ‘The apartment has its
own server, and the building security is rated as excellent.’

‘It’s in
Denshitoakuma territory,’ Tatsu said. ‘It’s currently unlikely that
the Shiratori-rengō will push into this area.’

‘Really?’

‘I know these
things.’

‘Oh, well, I
suppose you would.’

Tatsu gave a
slow nod as she looked around the bedroom. The thought of having
storage that did not come out of the ceiling was tantalising
enough. ‘We’ll see the other options, but this one is the best
we’ve seen so far.’

~~~

‘I’m not sure if this
constitutes torture, but it must come close.’

‘Huh?’ Sachiko
asked. They were walking to the last apartment of the day. Tatsu
was apparently looking at something in her sensorium which Sachiko
could not see.

‘Here,’ Tatsu
said, ‘take a look at this.’

A bunch of
images were transferred into Sachiko’s vision field and a thought
opened them out to form a ring so that she could still see what was
in front of her. Almost immediately, she recognised Chika Takeda,
cat lover, though it was made a little more difficult since every
picture showed the woman in one form of cosplay or another. Takeda
was naturally black-haired and brown-eyed, but the version on
display here had every hair and eye colour under the sun. Actually,
just every hair and eye colour; some of them only showed their true
colours under artificial light.

And in all of
the images, Takeda had a sidekick. Each one showed Mizuki dressed
up as some sort of mascot critter from whatever show Takeda was
basing the cosplay on. Some of them looked distinctly
uncomfortable, others less so. They all looked kind of hot…

‘It’s cute,’
Sachiko said. ‘If I were a cat, I’m not sure I’d be exactly happy
to spend several hours in a plastic suit, but most of them are
really cute.’

‘Yeah, cute.
Agreed. On the other paw, maybe there’s a reason Mizuki takes off
at the sound of her owner’s name. Maybe the cute kitty rebelled.
Cats are proud warriors.’

‘Proud
warriors? Seriously?’

‘Yeah. I’m sure
they are. They usually look like they’re proud anyway. I think
Mizuki made a run for freedom from the tyranny of the cute. She’s
living the free life.’

‘In an alley at
the side of the Hole?’

‘Possibly not
the best place for a house cat. I’ll put the word out that she’s in
that area. Maybe someone else will spot her. We could run a few
drone sweeps.’

Sachiko shook
her head. ‘Poor pussy’s going to die of shock with half the TYMPD
looking for her.’

‘Maybe the
drone sweeps are a bit much…’

~~~

‘It’s going to be the
glass one, isn’t it?’ Sachiko asked as they lay in the dark,
basking in the afterglow.

‘We still have
a couple to see tomorrow,’ Tatsu replied.

‘Yes, but it’s
going to be that one.’

‘Probably. You
have scheduled tomorrow’s visits to start later, right?’

‘Yes,’ Sachiko
replied. ‘If we’re lucky, that will prove unnecessary.’

‘I have
never been that lucky. We’re going to sleep before midnight
because I’m not that lucky.’

‘Because you
think you aren’t. If it turns out nothing happens tonight,
something is going to happen in the morning.’

Tatsu chuckled
softly. ‘Damn right. I’ll be celebrating my luck.’

Tokyo, 25th
October.

Tatsu was not that
lucky. She was standing in an apartment block in Toshima, looking
at a body, and the body was wearing a mask. This was bad for a long
list of reasons, but the big one for her was that this was Tokyo,
not Chiba.

She had been
called out to the site because the mask had raised an immediate
flag. This was clearly her case. But the killer had shifted
targets. Sort of. Asami Fujisawa was a prostitute, but they called
them something different when they got paid as much for an evening
as she got paid. Her apartment was large and elegant. Her bed was
enormous. She was in the middle of it, naked aside from a Manbi
mask. There had been no stabbing, just strangulation. From the
looks of it, he had entered her apartment, found her in bed,
asleep, and strangled her. She had not been on the street. She was
no street hooker. Added to all that, suddenly Tatsu’s man was an
expert at defeating security systems. And on top of all that, the
chances of Sakurada Gate leaving her alone at this point were
minuscule.

‘Hey, Yamada,’
Nakano said from the bedroom doorway, signalling that no, HQ was
not leaving this alone. ‘I don’t want to be here either, but what
do we have?’

‘Actually,’
Tatsu replied, turning to face the dour detective, ‘I’m glad you’re
here.’

‘You are?’
Nakano did not look convinced.

‘Yes. Someone
is going to have to interview her last client, and I don’t
want to do it.’

‘Do you know
who that is?’

‘Not yet, but
I’m betting it was someone I want nothing to do with.’

Nakano’s
shoulders sagged. ‘You probably have a valid point.’

‘As for what we
have, well, this is the third in a series. The linking factors are
the death by strangulation and the Noh mask placed over the
victim’s face post-mortem.’

‘That’s
creepy.’

‘As has been
noted by six different forensics techs thus far. You can read all
this in my reports, but the mask is called Manbi and may represent
a demon with the form of a young, attractive woman.’

‘That’s
supposed to be attractive?’

Tatsu
suppressed a smirk, mostly. ‘Back when this design was created,
yes. I’m surprised a man with your cultured background doesn’t know
this stuff, Nakano.’

‘And I suppose
you’ve seen a Noh play?’

‘I have.’ Tatsu
ignored the look of surprise on Nakano’s face and went on. ‘My
conjecture is that our killer is punishing women who have turned to
prostitution. The mask says that they’ve become demons with
innocent faces. There’s a lot of women turning into demons in Noh.
We’re terribly emotional, you know, so we can just change into
monsters at any moment.’

‘You pretty
much can turn into a monster at a moment’s notice. A killing
machine anyway.’ He held up a hand. ‘And given what you do when
that mood takes you, we’re all very glad of it. I’ll go over your
notes and see if I can add anything. I’ll interview her last
clients. I was told to say that since this case has now got three
bodies, Sakurada Gate is allocating more resources, namely me.
I think this is still your case. I’ll follow your lead.’

‘Thanks. That
said, so far we’ve got nothing, so if you do spot anything in the
files worth mentioning, please mention it.’

‘Obviously.
What can I do now?’

‘Uh, could you
go see building security and check their camera feeds? Maybe we got
lucky and our man is on video.’

Nakano
grimaced. ‘That sounds like a lot of luck.’

‘Yeah, but I’m
due some. Go look.’

~~~

‘I’d say you’re still
due a lucky break,’ Nakano said as they reviewed the video of the
killer entering a rear door of the apartment building.

‘We can get
something from this,’ Tatsu replied.

‘Yeah. He’s
around one hundred and seventy-five centimetres tall. Estimating
eighty kilos. Dark-brown or black hair. Possibly brown eyes. Facial
matching could eliminate suspects, but I doubt it could identify
him.’

‘Right, because
he wears a mask. Of course he does.’

The image
showed a man in a dark suit. He had a fairly solid body from the
looks of it, but not heavily muscled. His face aside from his lower
jaw was obscured by a demonic sort of mask with horns, tusks, and
swept-back, pointed ears. The mask was black with red and orange
swirls decorating it, along with an eight-pointed, shuriken-like
design in orange on the forehead.

Tatsu looked
closer. ‘Hair is styled, and the suit’s expensive. He’s wearing a
tie pin. This guy has money. Not buckets of it, maybe, but quite
enough. The mask, however, is the cheap sort you see sold at
festival stalls in summer. I bet it’s supposed to be an Oni
mask.’

‘Makes sense.
Doesn’t help much. Those things are ten for a hundred yen, and if
he’s rich, he’s going to be trouble.’

‘Of this, I am
well aware.’ Tatsu looked at the image a little longer before
turning away. ‘Weird. It reminds me of…’

‘Reminds you of
what?’

‘Oh, nothing.
Something from the war. It can’t be related.’

‘You’re sure of
that?’

‘Positive.
Anyway, it’s probably still classified.’

‘If you told
me, you’d have to kill me?’

Tatsu shook her
head. ‘No, but they would.’

Chiba.

Tatsu sat at her desk,
contemplating code. She was modifying an image-processing program
to attempt to strip away the killer’s mask and identify as much of
the face as possible. It was meant to look for key points which
could be passed to a facial recognition AI and make the job of
finding their killer vaguely possible. She was not actually
hopeful.

In another
window, she was working on the search criteria the AI would use to
find the faces to match. Narrowing the search was not going to be
easy. There were a lot of men with black or brown hair and brown
eyes in Japan. She could not even be absolutely sure that the
killer was Japanese. There were wealthy refugees.

What she was
doing was grasping at straws. She knew it too. There was the matter
of procedure, however. They had an image of the killer. It was a
terrible image, but they had it. Not trying to use it would be a
criminal waste. She was a good programmer, so this would not take
an excessive amount of time. And it took her mind off what was
going to happen later in the week.

She had toured
a few more apartments with Sachiko and found nothing better than
the glass apartment. All it was going to take was finalising the
rental, and they could move in. All it was going to take… Ha! It
was going to be hell!

26th
October.

‘There has been an
arrival of note in Tokyo,’ Izanami said.

Tatsu glanced
to her right and found the AI’s avatar flying along beside her
bike. It did not look especially safe, but Izanami was not actually
there and was, without a doubt, invisible to everyone else. ‘I’m
going to assume you’re planning on giving me more details.’

‘Yui Fujioka
arrived by train from Yokohama ten minutes ago.’

‘Yui? Why’s she
a person of interest?’

‘Think back.
I’m sure you’ll connect the dots to current events if you try.’

Tatsu thought
back. When was the first time she had seen Yui? It had been twenty
eighty-one. In the spring…

Tokyo, 19th
May 2081.

Tatsu made a habit of
going to one of the messes around camp every day. She did not need
to eat every day, and she did not have a meal every time she went
to a mess; she took a mug of coffee, she took a seat somewhere
toward the side of the room, and then she observed.

She had been a
cyborg for about a year now. She had woken up inside a shell of
metal and plastic on the twenty-third of May the previous year, and
she had spent much of the intervening time training. There were the
obvious things like learning to use her new body effectively,
learning to fight, and learning the cyberwarfare techniques the
Ground Self-Defence Force wanted her to use, but she was also
training herself to be a functioning member of society again. She
remembered virtually nothing of her life before, and Japanese
society was somewhat rigid, formalised, even anachronistic in her
view. She was new. Her world was new in many respects, changed
forever by the war, Rasputin, and Izanami. However, it was a new
world trying to keep its old culture in the face of an influx of
foreigners. So, Tatsu watched and learned. Maybe her fellow
soldiers were not perfect subjects for her re-education, but they
were what she had.

Today, she
walked in and spotted a new face. A woman, almost a girl, was
eating alone toward the side of the mess, and Tatsu could not
recall seeing her before. Her facial recognition software was
coming up with nothing either. Almost certainly Japanese, the woman
had a bob of silver hair surrounding a triangular sort of face with
a short, flat, rather cute nose with a small mole to the right of
it, and full lips. Her eyes were dark brown with a hint of orange
about them. She was slim, fit, narrow about the hips, and not
well-endowed. She was attractive, even in the fatigues the GSDF
favoured when off-duty. The fatigues drew Tatsu’s attention due to
a patch on her shoulder; a mask-like emblem in red and white had
been stitched onto her shirt, and that was not a standard
addition.

‘May I join
you?’ Tatsu asked as she approached the woman carrying today’s mug
of coffee.

The woman
looked up, blinked, and nodded. ‘If you want.’

‘I’m Tatsu
Yamada, uh, Second Lieutenant Yamada, I guess.’

‘You
guess?’

‘Not used to
it.’

‘Oh. I’m Yui
Fujioka. Cadet, currently.’

‘Explains why I
haven’t seen you around. But, um…’

Yui frowned.
‘But?’

‘Well, that
patch on your arm…’

‘Oh. You know
about that? Wait. Tatsu Yamada?’

‘That is my
name.’

‘You’re part of
Unit twenty-three sixteen. The cyborg unit. I was briefed about you
people. You are the cyberwarfare specialist.’

Tatsu grinned.
‘Clearly you’ve been briefed about my unit far more thoroughly than
I’ve been briefed about yours. I was told I had clearance to know
you exist. That’s about it. Those masks you all wear stood out and
I asked.’

‘Ha! Well, I
suppose I should clam up and not tell you anything else then.
Except I don’t know much else because I’m still in basic training
and my clearance doesn’t cover half of the stuff I’ll end up
doing. I don’t have my mask yet, just a patch. But… Well, I’m a
cyberwarfare specialist too, so I guess we’re kind of
colleagues.’

Tatsu raised an
eyebrow. ‘I basically just went through an intensive training
course on the subject. I’m still learning, really.’

‘Ah, well they
recruited me because I already knew a lot about computer
intrusion.’ Grinning, Yui leaned forward and lowered her voice.
‘I’m a bit of a delinquent.’

‘Oh. Well,
maybe I was too. Can’t remember. Even if I wasn’t, I’m a brain in a
tin now, so I’m considered a delinquent of sorts.’

Yui’s grin
broadened. ‘We’re both in delinquent units. Makes us even more like
colleagues. Or sisters. Brothers and sisters in delinquency,
fighting the oppressive forces of Rasputin. If he ever gets around
to taking us on.’

‘Izanami says
it’s only a matter of time.’

‘And she’s
probably right. Hopefully, he’ll wait until I’ve finished
basic.’

Tatsu returned
the grin. ‘The longer the better.’

Chiba, 26th
October 2099.

‘The masks. They all
wore masks.’

‘Precisely,’
Izanami said.

‘But not Noh
masks. Their masks were more like festival masks or something a
kabuki actor might wear.’ Tatsu considered that for a second. ‘And
we know the killer wears something more like the ones they
wore.’

‘Indeed.’

‘But I don’t
think this guy looks like anyone from that unit, Izanami.’

‘People
change,’ the AI replied. ‘It’s possible one of them has gone
rogue.’

‘More rogue
than they already went?’

‘Yes. What
happened to the Yōkai Regiment after the war was not ideal, but
Sugiura has kept them in line. If he has lost control of one of
them…’

‘I’m not sure I
buy it. Not if they sent Yui looking for him. They have other
people to send if they know who they’re looking for.’

‘You may have a
point. If she contacts you, ask her.’

‘You think she
will?’

‘I consider it
a ninety-two percent probability.’

Tatsu refocused
her attention on the road ahead. ‘I’ll wait and see what she says
then.’

30th
October.

Okay, so the rental
process was not actually that bad. Back in the day, renting a new
apartment was a supreme test of character. Just getting all the
documentation together was bad. Finding a guarantor was bad.
Everything was tedious and took too much time.

Now, things
were different, but they still took too much time. All the
documentation was centralised and electronic. You needed to prove
you were you, but that could be handled by an implant ID check. And
a request made to the Tokyo–Yokohama Metropolitan Police Department
by the agent to have facial recognition verified. Generally, agents
stopped short of asking for a DNA profile. Proof of residency was a
thorny issue in Chiba, but since both Tatsu and Sachiko were
Japanese, that went without a hitch. Refugees generally needed to
work harder to prove they were legitimate refugees and not
illegals. Proof of employment was another issue, and there Sachiko
was at a disadvantage since she was essentially a freelance worker.
While she had a steady income, and universal basic income to add to
it, she might as well have been unemployed as far as the agent was
concerned. However, since Tatsu was a cop, they were willing to
overlook her freeloading girlfriend. And there was a need for
emergency contact details, but Sachiko used Tatsu, and Tatsu used
the TYMPD. All in all, it went a lot better than Tatsu had
expected.

Everything had
to be signed and sealed, of course. That had meant a hanko, a
personal seal, back when you did everything the traditional way. In
fact, it had meant a hanko for quite a long time after electronic
identification had become ubiquitous. Thankfully, those days were
past and all you needed to do was send an appropriate
authentication message from your implant. Several times. Too many
times.

‘I’m going to
have a serious talk to Izanami about streamlining this stuff,’
Tatsu muttered to Sachiko.

‘I don’t think
even she can fix this,’ Sachiko replied.

‘She has to be
able– No, you’re probably right.’

‘It’ll be over
soon.’

‘Maybe.’
Tatsu’s shoulders sagged. ‘Then we’ll actually have to move
in.’

Sachiko’s
shoulders sagged. ‘Damn. I’d forgotten about that.’

31st
October.

Halloween night in the
Hole. Things tended to get a little wilder than usual, and Tatsu
was there partially to ensure that nothing got too bad. It was a
kind of working holiday. In truth, it was a little difficult to get
into the swing of things when there was a masked killer wandering
around the city and you were expecting him to take another victim
sometime that night.

Halloween was
not a traditional Japanese holiday, but it had taken off around the
turn of the century, and the influx of American refugees had only
made things more enthusiastic. Technically, it was supposed to be a
thing for kids, but that was not how it played out here. It was a
night to let your hair down, and to let things hang out. The
costumes had been getting more and more extreme for decades, and
the Hole was not exactly known for staid clubwear anyway. There was
a lot of flesh on display, sometimes painted over as part of a
costume, sometimes just there. Spooky themes were more of a
guideline than a rule.

Also, Halloween
brought out the tourists. Clubbers from Tokyo who might not have
otherwise come to Chiba turned up here on this night because it was
riskier. Or they thought it was. There was that little extra scare
which came from going outside your comfort zone. Some of them would
take it a stage further and go home with a resident after the club,
and if Tatsu was lucky, she would not be cleaning up the mess
tomorrow.

Tatsu was not
in a costume of any sort. Unless you considered the outfit Sachiko
had put together to be one; some of the tourists seemed to think
so. Of course, the tourists probably spent most of their time in
suits. Maybe that was being too generic, but tourists in the Hole
tended to be from corporate backgrounds. They were here tonight to
rough it with the outcasts of Japanese society. Sachiko had an
entire table of them around her and Tatsu knew that she hated it
when she got tourists at her table; they were lousy tippers.

(Sachiko K)
Can’t you scare them off? Or maybe arrest them?

(Tatsu Y) What
for?

(Sachiko K)
Being obnoxious jerks?

(Tatsu Y)
Well, if I did that, I’d have to arrest most of the population of
Tokyo.

(Sachiko K) I
am not hearing a downside.

(Tatsu Y)
Think of the paperwork. I’d be working 24/7 for months. No time for
sex. Or helping you move to the new apartment.

(Sachiko K)
Damn. It was such a good plan…

1st
November.

Tatsu checked the time.
It was after two a.m. and there had been no call to go see a new
body. She was hoping the trend would continue, but the killer was
not entirely consistent, and there was the delay between the kill
and someone finding the body. It was still too early to call it.
Besides, she was a little tied up at the moment.

Which was to
say that Sachiko had changed into a costume: her dominatrix
costume. They had rented the bondage dungeon at the Dream Castle,
and Sachiko had strapped Tatsu into one of the various restraint
devices to make quite certain that Tatsu was unable to escape the
torment Sachiko had planned. It was sort of Halloween themed. Right
now it was vibrating nipple clamps and a pair of insertables
inserted into a pair of holes. Sachiko was varying the speeds and
intensities, apparently at random, via remote. Tatsu was
squirming.

‘We should…
sleep… sometime,’ Tatsu got out through gritted teeth.

‘Sleep is for
the weak,’ Sachiko replied. ‘Also for the week. It’s the
weekend.’

‘What if… I get
called… out?’

‘Then you can
sleep when you get back.’ Sachiko turned all three vibrators up to
maximum. Tatsu screamed. ‘That’s what I want to hear.’

Well, maybe,
just maybe, the killer would skip a weekend.

~~~

‘Are you sure she’ll be
awake at this hour?’

Yume Maki
looked at her husband over her shoulder and smiled. ‘She said she
would be, so she will be.’

Kenshin shook
his head. ‘I’ve never understood what you see in her. She’s a
pr–’

‘Sex worker,’
Yume said before he could complete the sentence. ‘There’s no shame
in that these days. We’ve known each other since high school. She’s
always been an extrovert, but she’s a good woman.’

‘Who isn’t
answering her buzzer.’

Yume frowned.
‘No. I’ll call her.’ Yume’s eyes grew distant as she focused on the
displays from her implant. After a few seconds, she looked at
Kenshin once again. ‘She’s not answering. There’s no do not disturb
indicator, but she’s not answering. It’s not like her,
Kenshin.’

Kenshin opened
his mouth to give an immediate reply, closed it, and then tried
again with a frown. ‘No, you’re right. She’s punctual. If I admit
nothing else in her favour, she is punctual. I’d imagine
it’s an asset for someone in her profession.’ He paused,
considering. ‘Okay, I’ll talk to the security man downstairs. We’re
going to be horribly embarrassed when we find her in bed with
someone, but I’ll see if I can get us into her apartment.’

‘Thank you,
Kenshin. Really, this is not like her. I’m worried. There
was that woman killed in her apartment last weekend.’

Turning,
Kenshin shook his head. ‘Suzu Tani is not the sort of girl who gets
murdered in her bed. She’ll have her mouth full of someone’s– I
mean she’ll be engaged with a young man, I’m sure. You’ll see.’

~~~

‘Her name,’ Tatsu said,
‘is Suzu Tani. She charges more for a night than we make in a
month. She has a very tasteful website which you are allowed to
look at since you’re single. Put all that in the past tense,
obviously.’

‘Obviously,’
Nakano said. He had got to the crime scene before Tatsu because it
was in Tokyo. He had, however, spent most of that head-start time
dealing with the witnesses. Not that the witnesses could tell them
much since they had only found the body; Tani had been long dead by
then.

‘I was really
starting to think he’d skipped this week, but here we are. Who are
the witnesses?’

‘That is
Kenshin Maki and his wife, Yume.’

‘Should I know
him?’

‘He’s a
politician.’

‘Ah. So, that’s
a no then.’

Nakano shook
his head. ‘You should pay more attention to politics. He’s on the
rise. Hisakawa is backing him. Rumours say he could be the next
Minister of Health, Labour, and Welfare.’

‘Right.
Hisakawa is the prime minister, right?’

‘You don’t even
know that?!’

‘It’s more like
I’m not sure. If it is him, then he’s related to my boss. I
think.’

‘Huh. Well,
Maki isn’t technically important now, but he’s going to be.
The victim was a schoolfriend of his wife’s. She’s, um,
distraught.’

‘Ah. Well, I
guess that explains why an up-and-coming politician is visiting a
pro on a Sunday morning.’

‘It was a
prearranged brunch meeting. Not a regular thing, but they do it
once a month or so.’

‘And this is
why I like having you around to talk to the locals.’

Nakano coughed.
‘Maki did look like he had just swallowed a rat when he saw you
walking through. There may be some pressure to have me take over
the case.’

Tatsu shrugged.
‘We’ve got two in Chiba and two in Tokyo. The Tokyo bodies
obviously carry more weight.’

‘They do–’

‘You’re right,
they do. If they want to assign this to you, I’m probably not going
to complain. Much. It’ll be for form’s sake.’

Nakano favoured
Tatsu with one of his best scowls. ‘Yeah. Right. Sure.’ His
expression shifted to something with a lot more concern in it. ‘Um,
on a different subject, Mika’s surgery is on Friday. You are going
to be able to be there, right?’

‘I got
permission to be on-call then. If something comes up, I’ll have to
ditch, but I’ll be there. Send a note to Superintendent Hisakawa to
thank her for her kindness.’

‘Will do. I
know she’s not family, to you, but Mika really wants you to be
there when she wakes up.’

‘Nothing’s
going to go wrong, Nakano. Izanami’s performing the operation.
There is no way you could possibly have a better surgeon.’

‘I know that.
I’m still her older brother, and I still worry.’

Tatsu nodded.
‘Yeah. I guess it can’t be helped.’

~~~

Leaving Tani’s
apartment building, Tatsu headed for her bike. No one had moved it.
No one had tried to move it. You could tell that because there were
no bodies nearby. Tatsu’s bike could take care of itself.

As she
approached the black, insect-like vehicle, her gaze scanned over
the onlookers gathered behind an exclusion barrier. Apparently, the
media had got hold of the news that someone had died, Kenshin Maki
had found the body, and the corpse belonged to a high-class sex
worker. When something like that happened, people gathered in the
hopes of seeing someone famous. It was kind of depressing.

Except that
Tatsu was fairly sure that one of the onlookers was not there
simply to spot celebrities. The woman stood out because she was
dressed in some sort of silver bodysuit. Maybe high-waisted
trousers or leggings over something like a long-sleeved teddy. She
had silver hair and a cute face. Yui did not seem to have changed
much when Tatsu zoomed her vision in for a closer look. She was
still the same attractive, somewhat mischievous woman she had been
back in the eighties, just a bit older. They were both a bit
older.

Yui grinned;
she knew Tatsu was watching her. Turning, she vanished into the
crowd behind her. Tatsu figured Yui had seen what she came to see,
and that was possibly Tatsu.

Giving chase
was pointless, so Tatsu continued on her way to her bike to leave.
Yui had been trained by the best to evade people following her. If
she wanted to meet up with Tatsu, then that would happen. It would
be on Yui’s terms, and all Tatsu could hope was that they were
good terms.

2nd
November.

Yui was in a coffee
shop not far from Tatsu’s apartment. Tatsu was actually on her way
from her old apartment to her new one when she spotted that silver
suit through the window. It was pretty obvious. It was also pretty
obvious that Tatsu should stop and find out what her old friend had
to say. So, she pulled her bike to a stop, set the security system
to active, went inside, and bought herself a cup of coffee.

‘Just like old
times,’ she said as she walked over to the table Yui was using.

‘Not entirely,’
Yui replied. ‘We were both in fatigues that first time. Now we’re
both… not.’ Yui’s outfit was even flashier up close. The fabric
almost shone in the morning sunlight. There was also plenty of lace
in the bodice: a V-shape between her breasts and the arms and back
were all lace-and-mesh, aside from the big vent up the middle of
the back.

‘You’re
definitely more visible than you were back then. Especially for a
spy.’

‘Ha! Well
you’re hardly in police uniform. That outfit is concealing next to
nothing.’

‘I’m aware. So,
what is the great Tenko doing in my neck of the woods?’

‘Straight to
business then? Well, almost straight. And I’m sure you’ve guessed
anyway.’

‘I’ve guessed
that it’s about the mask case. What I can’t guess is whether he’s
one of yours or if this is some sort of branding conflict.’

‘Branding
conflict?’ Yui looked a little perplexed for a second. Then she
grinned. ‘I suppose you could look at it like that. We have a
reputation. If someone finds out about his MO and links it to us,
our reputation could suffer.’

‘You’re
assassins and spies, Yui. Your reputation–’

‘We don’t kill
indiscriminately, Tatsu.’ Yui was looking serious now. Her voice
was firm. ‘We don’t murder women just for trying to make a living.
Whoever is doing this, he isn’t one of ours, and we aren’t going to
let him sully our name.’

‘It’s a police
matter.’

‘You need all
the help you can get, and it stopped being a police matter when we
found out he wears a mask. You don’t think that mask looks a little
too much like our style?’

Tatsu looked
upward, considering. ‘I hadn’t actually considered… Where is your
mask anyway?’

‘I’m trying to
blend in. I don’t wear it in public.’

‘Blend in? In
that outfit in Chiba?’

‘I can blend
more when I need to. I don’t suppose you’d be willing to share
information over this?’

‘Can’t. I’m not
sure why you’d need me to, given your talents and the fact that we
haven’t made the mask thing public, so you’ve clearly been
snooping.’

‘You people
have lousy security,’ Yui replied with a smirk.

‘Of this, I am
aware. It’s not like they’d listen to a cyberwarfare specialist or
anything.’

‘Your talent is
wasted on the TYMPD, Tatsu. You should come over to our side.’

Tatsu shrugged.
‘Izanami would disown me.’

Yui actually
looked shocked. ‘You used to hate how she kept an eye on you.’

‘Still do.’
Tatsu lifted a hand, turning it over as though examining it. ‘But
she has the best toys.’

~~~

The superintendent had
been good about giving Tatsu time off to move too. It was not
really so much that Tatsu needed the time – she had two boxes of
stuff to take from her old apartment to the new one – but that
Sachiko did. They had bought time on a larger conveyor to shift all
of Sachiko’s stuff, and Tatsu had done a lot of the heavy lifting.
Having a cybernetic body was good for that kind of thing.

When they had
arrived at the building, Sachiko’s boxes had been temporarily piled
in the lobby. The new place was in 5 Chome Narashino, and it was
fairly plush for Chiba. There was security on the lobby, even if it
was only an android, but that android did not complain about the
pile of boxes cluttering the place which a human might have.

Then Tatsu sent
Sachiko to the bedroom to unpack while Tatsu carried things up to
the sixteenth floor. Most of the stuff was headed for the bedroom.
Most of it was clothes. Most of it.

‘Ah! Great,
we’ll be needing that one when I’m done,’ Sachiko said as Tatsu
carried one particular box in to put on the bed.

‘We will?
Why?’

‘That’s the one
with all my toys in it.’

‘I don’t have
that long to–’

‘If we’d done
it my way, we’d have christened the bed before I started
unpacking.’

Tatsu sighed
and tried to look serious. ‘Now that we’ll be living together,
you’re going to want it even more often, aren’t you?’

‘Damn right.
Don’t worry, I’m sure the novelty of easy access will wear off soon
enough.’

‘Right.’ Tatsu
turned back toward the stairs.

‘A year. Maybe
two.’

‘Sure.’

‘Three or four
at the most.’

‘It is
theoretically possible to break me, you know?’

‘Izanami did
say she wanted to stress-test that body.’

‘I do not think
that’s what she had in mind.’ Pause. ‘Or maybe she did.’


Part Two:
Cyborg

 The City, Japan, 6th November
2099.

The City, the vast
computer system which housed the intellect of one of the world’s
most powerful AIs, had just about everything. Enormous 3D printers
and nanofabricators could produce just about anything you could
want. There were theatres where you could see the nearest things to
projection holograms act out just about any play ever written.
Izanami hosted lectures and symposia in the best conference centre
in Japan. There was even a gift shop.

Of course, it
also held the most advanced hospital in Japan, possibly the world
given that Izanami’s competition did not care much for treating
humans. That hospital had been where Tatsu had become a cyborg.
Now, it was the place where Mika Nakano was going to go through the
same process. Her brain was going to be extracted from her human
body and then fitted into a cybernetic body. The alternative was an
untimely death, likely within the next two years.

‘Of course,
it’s quite safe,’ Doctor Shinoda said. He was a man in his middle
years, a specialist in cybernetics and the surgery related to
cybernetics. He had a reassuring face, kindly, calm, and assured.
‘There is some risk. There is some risk in any surgery.
Practically, you are in the safest hands you could possibly get,
Miss Nakano.’ He grinned. ‘Not mine. I’m good, but Izanami is an
order of magnitude better.’

‘If you don’t
mind me asking, Doctor,’ Nakano, the older brother, said, ‘if
that’s the case, why are you even here?’

‘Outdated legal
statutes.’

‘Izanami is an
AI,’ Tatsu said from where she was leaning against the wall of the
bedroom Mika was currently occupying. ‘The law says that any
automated system is required to have a human supervisor under
certain conditions, one of which is surgical procedures. Hence,
even though Izanami is better than just about any surgeon anywhere,
she has to have a human surgeon watching what she’s doing while she
does it.’

‘Quite correct,
Miss Yamada. If we’re being honest, this is a total waste of my
talents. Despite this, I’m honoured to be asked to be the attending
physician here today. If you have any questions, please feel free
to ask.’

‘Well, what is
actually going to happen to me?’ Mika asked. ‘I understand the
basics, but I’m not sure I understand how it’s possible to survive
having your brain taken out of your body.’

The surgeon
considered this for a second. ‘Are you sure you want to know? Just
describing it, it comes over as distinctly unpleasant.’

‘Tell her,’
Tatsu said. ‘Mika’s an intelligent woman, and this is the only hope
she has to keep living. She’s not going to back out now.’

‘I won’t,’ Mika
agreed.

‘Very well. The
first stage is gaining access. Your hair will be removed, and then
your skull will be cut away to give access to the flesh beneath.
Initially, the back of the skull will be opened up so that we can
access the blood vessels supplying your brain. Then it’s a matter
of plumbing. Rapid plumbing. The veins are spliced first, allowing
blood to flow out. Next the arteries are attached into a support
system. Once all the blood has been flushed out, the veins are
attached to the same system.’

‘You’re washing
out her blood?’ Nakano asked.

‘Wash is not
the right term, Sergeant Nakano. Once in the new body, the brain is
supplied with nutrients and oxygen using an engineered fluid, not
human blood. The same fluid is used to flush any blood currently in
the brain out. Once that’s done, Izanami will start work on the
nerves. These are cut prior to the removal of the brain from the
skull, then the nerves are spliced using nanocables to a connector
which will form the base of the braincase. At that point, it’s just
a matter of assembling the braincase around the brain and the
surgical phase is complete.’

‘And I’ve seen
the next part,’ Mika said. ‘Then the case is put into the body, the
body is skinned, and we’re done. Hopefully, I can walk out of the
machine just like Tatsu did.’

‘Not
immediately,’ Tatsu said.

‘Indeed,’
Shinoda said. ‘There is an adjustment period as the body’s neural
net aligns with the nerve fibres coming from your brain.
Altogether, you should be unconscious for about two hours, Miss
Nakano. When you wake up, you should be able to walk. It will take
around two weeks for everything to fully balance and adjust. Expect
somewhat reduced manual dexterity, some discomfort, even pain, in
your limbs, and occasional visual artefacts. These will all
pass.’

‘So, phantom
limb syndrome is a problem?’ Nakano asked.

‘Ever heard me
mention anything like that?’ Tatsu asked.

‘No, but I
wouldn’t put it past you to just soldier through it.’

‘Which just
shows how little you know me.’

‘After
adaptation,’ Shinoda said, ‘that kind of issue doesn’t happen. The
artificial nerves will match the organic ones by then. Your
sister’s brain will be unable to tell the difference between her
old body and the new one. Except, of course, that the new one will
function better.’

‘And you’ll
have access to a much more powerful implant computer,’ Tatsu added.
‘You’ll be able to run just about anything you could want on it.
You’ll need to get used to the new OS. Kannon is a great operating
system for humans, but it’ll be next to useless for you. The
interface is a little different, but not too different.’

‘That,’ Shinoda
said, ‘is not my area of expertise. Sergeant Yamada is much more
knowledgeable on such matters.’

‘I’m just a
call away, if you need me.’

‘I’m going to
abuse that horribly,’ Mika said.

‘Be my
guest.’

‘We’re ready
now,’ Izanami said from speakers in the ceiling. ‘One of my service
androids will be down momentarily, Mika. You’ll be taken to the
theatre, and we’ll get started.’

‘Uh, can I
watch?’ Nakano asked.

‘Well, you can,
Sergeant, but at least until she’s in the case, I really wouldn’t
recommend it.’

‘Oh. Well. Now
that I think about it, you may have a point.’

~~~

Two hours later, give
or take a few minutes, Mika’s eyes flicked open. She lay there,
staring at the featureless white ceiling for several seconds. Then
she said, ‘Did it happen?’

‘Yes,’ Tatsu
replied before Nakano could speak. ‘You’re now a cyborg. Try
sitting up.’

‘You can’t
tell?’ Nakano asked.

‘I don’t feel
any different,’ Mika replied. ‘No, wait, there’s no pain and
sitting up is a lot easier. I do feel a little shaky, but it’s not
the same sort of shaky.’

‘The system is
still working out the kinks. Two weeks, remember? You haven’t had
two hours yet.’

‘Yes.’ Having
sat up, Mika was impatient to try the next stage. She swung her
legs over the side of the bed and climbed to her feet. She was
standing. She took a couple of steps forward. Tears began to form
in the corners of her eyes. ‘I am not going to cry,’ she said,
wiping the tears away.

‘Why not?’
Tatsu asked. ‘Your brother’s going to.’

‘I am not,’
Nakano replied. The statement was countered by the tears running
down his cheeks. He looked kind of shocked, as though he had never
expected to see his sister standing up on her own ever again. ‘I’m
allergic to hospital rooms.’

‘Personally, I
don’t see the problem. Your sister’s going to live. You are
going to live and have a normal life, Mika.’

‘Yes,’ Mika
said. ‘Thank you, Izanami.’

‘My pleasure,
Mika,’ Izanami’s disembodied voice replied. ‘Doctor Shinoda will be
with you shortly to do a few checks. Legal requirements. After
that, you can go home and start that normal life. Well, we’ll be
checking up on you for a couple of weeks, but things should get
back to normal soon.’

Mika shook her
head. ‘Normal is needing a wheelchair. This is so much
better than normal.’

‘Just imagine
what it’ll be like when the system has settled,’ Tatsu said. ‘Of
course, after that it’ll just be the new normal and you’ll forget
things were ever different.’

‘No. No, I
don’t think I’ll ever forget. I might get used to it, but I’m
always going to know how much better things are now than they could
have been. I’ll always be grateful to Izanami for saving my
life.’

Izanami was, of
course, a Japanese AI; there was no way she could accept that kind
of compliment. ‘It was nothing, Mika. You’re helping me with
customer testing that new chassis.’

‘Just take the
gratitude,’ Tatsu said. ‘You’re allowed to once in a while.’

‘Well, if you
say so…’ The super-AI did not sound at all convinced.

Chiba.

Sachiko was dancing;
Tatsu was watching. Also watching was a table full of horny
Japanese salarymen, out on a Friday night for some slightly rough,
slightly dangerous fun. And drinking. There was a lot of drinking.
From what Sachiko was sending, there was a lot of tipping too, so
Sachiko was really working it in that cage. Tatsu was fairly sure
there was no way she could have done her girlfriend’s job. Of
course, Sachiko would have made a lousy cop, so it was swings and
roundabouts.

Catching
movement in the corner of her eye, Tatsu looked left. She was
casual about it, but even in the Hole, Tatsu was the kind of woman
who checked her corners. Yui had said she could blend in better if
she wanted to; she was blending in better now. Maybe a little
too well, actually.

Yui was still
wearing silver. There was a silver string-based bikini, and a
silver micro-skirt which was taking the micro part very seriously.
Not only that, but the skirt had a sort of button fly, which was
not buttoned at all. The skirt hung very low on Yui’s slim hips,
covering very little of the thong bikini. Up top, the bra was not
even a little covered by a loose shirt-like garment which appeared
to be made of red fishing net. Not fishnet, fishing net, the kind
fishermen used to pull in tuna. Her boots were skin tone,
thigh-high, and made of some sort of plastic. They had a good ten
centimetres of platform and ridiculously high heels. Yui had always
wanted to be taller; that aspect of the outfit was very much a Yui
thing. Everything else was her portrayal of a drunk Japanese girl,
out on the town to get some.

The some Yui
was trying to get was likely to be ‘some information,’ but the
general look was just right for picking up whoever she wanted.
Maybe she was actually targeting someone. Maybe she was just out
seeing what she could find. Tatsu had never seen Yui anywhere,
doing anything, without an ulterior motive. What she was doing
staggering in a very convincing manner toward Tatsu was another
question.

Tatsu was just
about to say something when the approach turned into a lurch. Yui
grabbed the back of Tatsu’s head and pulled her into a kiss which
deepened rapidly. Yui’s tongue probed, tasting of alcohol, but not
that much alcohol. Tatsu’s tongue fought back. Maybe
‘fought’ was not the right word.

Yui broke the
kiss. Her voice was soft in Tatsu’s ear. ‘Just like old times.’
Then she let out a braying laugh, a whoop of glee, and then she was
staggering away as though what had just happened meant nothing at
all.

Just like old
times…

Tokyo, 23rd
May 2081.

Yui appeared to be a
cute drunk. Tatsu was not really buying it. There was something
about the girl with the kitsune-mask emblem on her shirt which did
not quite ring true. Yui was giggling, a lot, and looked like she
was a little unsteady on her feet, but Tatsu thought at least half
of that was acting. Why? Who knew? But it looked like Yui was
hamming it up a bit for the audience.

The audience
mostly consisted of horny recruits. Despite being assigned to a
specialist unit, Yui was going through basic training with a load
of other cadets who would just be doing ordinary jobs within the
GSDF. She had, it seemed, all the specialist knowledge she needed;
she was being taught to be a soldier now, which was something she
had not done before. Tatsu was in the mess on a Friday evening,
watching all of this as part of her re-education plans. It was
educational. Yui had her fellow recruits thoroughly wrapped around
her finger.

And then…

‘Tatsu!’ Yui
half-shrieked and half-giggled the name as she lurched over to
where Tatsu was sitting.

‘Yui,’ Tatsu
said in reply, with less giggle and almost no shriek. She got to
say absolutely nothing else because Yui’s tongue was down her
throat before she could think to do anything to avoid it. Yui was
an enthusiastic kisser. Very enthusiastic. It was kind of difficult
not to kiss her back and, if Tatsu were being honest, she did not
want to stop herself. She literally could not remember the last
time she had kissed someone, assuming she ever had. What the hell,
right? The whooping sounds of approval from the other recruits
barely registered.

Yui broke the
kiss, because Yui actually needed oxygen on a regular basis. She
was breathing hard as she shifted her mouth closer to Tatsu’s ear.
‘You’ve got your own room, right?’

‘Uh-huh.’

‘Good.’ She
leaned away. ‘I have had way too much to dr-hic!’

‘Looks like
it,’ Tatsu agreed, grinning. ‘Sounds like it too.’

‘You’re a big,
strong cyborg, right? Carry me back to my quartersh?’

There were
cries of ‘Awwww’ as Tatsu got to her feet and, rather easily,
lifted Yui into a princess carry.

‘Sure,’ Tatsu
said. ‘I’ll try not to get lost.’

‘You better
not…’

~~~

‘You do realise,’ Tatsu
said as lights flashed behind her eyelids, ‘that I don’t know where
you’re quartered?’

‘Who gives a
shit?’ Yui replied. She seemed to be a lot more sober than she had
been forty minutes ago. Miraculously so.

‘Not me.’ Tatsu
considered her position, which was on her bed with Yui still
between her legs, and a thought surfaced. ‘That’s the first orgasm
I can remember I didn’t give myself.’

‘Ha! So,
full-body cyborgs masturbate, huh?’

‘Well, I wanted
to find out if I could.’

‘Excuses,
excuses. Uh, you know this is just sex, right? You’re not going to
get attached or anything?’

‘Pretty
unlikely. For one thing, they’re shipping us out on Monday. I don’t
have time to get attached.’

‘You’re finally
getting deployed? Cool. I mean, good luck and all that. Monday… So,
we’ve got all weekend?’

‘Uh, yeah. I
guess…’

Tatsu opened
her eyes to find Yui looking up at her with a Cheshire Cat grin.
‘Oh, I’m going to be sure to give you a really good send-off.’

‘Are you sure
you shouldn’t be wearing a nekomusume mask badge?’

‘Nuh-huh. I’m
definitely a kitsune. Trickster through and through, that’s
me.’

‘Now I’m
worried…’

Chiba, 6th
October 2099.

‘So,’ Sachiko said as
Tatsu escorted her into the changing rooms, ‘who was she?’

‘Just so I’m
totally clear, you mean the girl who kissed me out of nowhere?’
Tatsu asked in reply.

‘She looked
drunk, but she wasn’t.’

‘Yeah.’
Briefly, Tatsu considered lying, but she did not want that kind of
relationship with Sachiko, and she could probably explain Yui
without breaking too many laws. ‘That was Yui Fujioka. I guess you
could say she’s an old war buddy.’

In the dressing
room now, Sachiko grabbed a couple of wet wipes from a box and
began to clean some of the sweat off her body. ‘Do all your old war
buddies try to scoop food out of your stomach with their tongue
when they see you?’

Tatsu grimaced.
‘I did not need that image. And no. Yui is special. In many ways.
Look, we fucked. That was years ago, and Yui is not the kind of
girl who really makes attachments. “We fucked” is a very good
description of that part of our relationship, and the other part
falls into the category of me not being able to talk about it.
National secrets. I’d have to arrest myself if I said anything. You
know I was in a specialist unit during the war? Well, Yui was part
of a different one, and hers was more secret than mine.’

‘Oh. And she’s
not trying to get into your pants now?’

Tatsu shrugged.
‘I’m guessing she would if she got the chance. It would not be wise
for me to give her the chance. For reasons I can’t go into.’

‘Too many
secrets,’ Sachiko said. She started pulling on clothes which gave
away almost all of her secrets, even when she was fully dressed.
Sachiko was a fairly open person.

‘Always too
many,’ Tatsu agreed. ‘But you needn’t worry over Yui. She’s always
made her position on relationships clear, even when she doesn’t say
anything.’

Tokyo, 26th
May 2081.

Tatsu looked around her
local area, her eyes taking in wavelengths normal people could not
see. She did not need them really; the sun had been long up at six
in the morning. She scanned over her compatriots in Unit 2613, all
of them cyborgs, many of them full-body, and the stealth transport
they were about to get onto.

One figure she
did not see was Yui. They had, as Yui had suggested, spent the
entire weekend in various forms of erotic entertainment. Tatsu had
done her absolute best to not get attached. But… All that sex meant
something to her, even if it did not appear to affect Yui in the
slightest.

Certainly, Yui
was not there to see Tatsu off. Unit 2613 would be dropping into
mainland China in a couple of hours. There was every possibility
that they would not be coming back. It might have been nice to have
someone there to say goodbye, but that just was not Yui Fujioka, it
seemed.

Someone called
out from the transport, and Tatsu turned, lifted her bag onto her
shoulder, and set off toward the aircraft. Maybe she would see Yui
when she got back. Maybe. If she came back. And if Yui was
alive by the time she did.

Tokyo, 7th
November 2099.

Haruka Yamauchi paused
as her implant sent her identity to her apartment building’s front
door. She turned and scanned the area around her, recording her
view to her implant’s storage, and then she hurried inside.

She had had
that same uneasy feeling again all the way back from the club. Like
she was being watched. It had been happening more and more often.
Certainly, last Saturday night she had felt someone’s eyes on her.
She had noticed something off on the way to and from work on a
couple of occasions. Even once while shopping in Harajuku. As she
started up in the elevator to her floor, she began going over the
video she had just captured, looking for anything she might have
seen before.

Inside her
apartment, she poured herself a glass of white wine and dropped
onto a cream-leather sofa to continue her search. It took another
minute before she spotted a face she thought she recognised. She
went back and double-checked against a couple of other videos and,
yes, there he was outside the studio, and there he was outside a
boutique in Harajuku. Three times for sure.

‘Time to face
facts, girl,’ she said to the air in the apartment, ‘you’ve got a
stalker. Time to call a friend.’

8th
November.

‘The main problem at
the moment is some pain and, um, lack of coordination in my right
arm,’ Mika said. ‘Well, not pain. Not often anyway. It’s more like
it’s uncomfortable.’

Tatsu nodded.
‘It’ll pass.’ She was visiting the Nakanos, with Sachiko, to see
how Mika was doing. They were having lunch in a bit. Sachiko and
Nakano were preparing it in the kitchen which Mika was not entirely
happy about since she felt she should be doing it. ‘Have you spoken
to Izanami about it?’

‘Well, no. I
don’t want to bother her over something I know is going to
fade.’

‘Hm. Record the
problems anyway. Give her a report when adaptation is complete.
She’ll want to know if anything takes longer than usual.’

‘You didn’t
seem to have any of this when you swapped bodies.’

‘No, because
the baseline data from my old body was passed over to the new one.
There were some issues.’ Tatsu frowned. ‘For some reason, my
left index finger ached for about three days. If you change bodies
again, unless there’s a radical change in technology, you shouldn’t
see anything like this happening again.’

‘Good to know.
Oh, I tried running. I mean, I went out for a run.’

‘Why?’

Mika giggled.
‘I know fitness is kind of baked in, but I wanted to go running,
like a normal girl. That was a bit of a disaster. I had to stop
after a few hundred metres and walk back because I almost fell
three times. That was discouraging.’ She held up a hand. ‘But I
know it’s a matter of time.’

‘Yes, but keep
trying. Ease into it. Go out for a long walk and intersperse a
little running with it. The more you try, the quicker the system
will adapt.’

‘Kenzo likes
hiking. Maybe I can go along next time. Maybe we could go this
afternoon.’

‘It’s a nice
day, go for it. He can always carry you back if you have problems.
That’d be good exercise.’

Mika grinned.
‘Oh well, that brings up the other kind of adaptation problem.’

‘The other
kind?’

‘I’m not sure
he’s totally happy that I’m stronger than he is.’

‘Ah. Is his
macho pride injured? I’m not sure I thought of Nakano as having
macho pride.’

‘A little. He
was a little dismayed about me needing new clothes too.’

‘Oh? I’d have
thought that would be obvious. Izanami constructed that body to
match your old one, but as if you hadn’t been sick. More or less.’
Mika had been, stating it delicately, somewhat emaciated. Her legs
in particular had been thin from lack of use. Now her legs looked
normal, her body was filled out, and there was muscle tone visible
where you could see skin, which was in quite a few places since she
was wearing tight leggings and a cropped top. Her head had seemed
too big for her body before, but that feature was gone. Tatsu was
fairly sure her bust had been increased too. She was, allowing for
estimation on Izanami’s part, the beautiful young woman she should
have been.

‘Well, I’m
three centimetres taller because my legs are three centimetres
longer. All my old slacks don’t fit. I’m two centimetres wider in
the waist, three in the hips. Loose clothes still fit, but anything
tight is a problem. I haven’t actually told Kenzo that I’ve gone up
a cup size, but I think he’s noticed.’

‘Doesn’t that
make you basically the same height as him?’

‘Yes. I don’t
think he’s quite noticed that because I was always in a wheelchair
before. At least I’m not taller than him. Anyway, I ordered new
bras and we went out shopping yesterday. He was, of course,
mortified to be following his sister around clothes shops.’

‘But also
finding it really nice?’

Mika grinned
again. ‘Yeah. Actually, I think he did. He kept looking at me like
he was amazed that he was following and not pushing.’

‘Much like your
body, he’ll adapt.’

‘I suppose
you’re right. He still won’t let me date though.’

‘To most
things. He’ll adapt to most things.’

~~~

‘No body last night,’
Nakano said. He was clearing the table with Tatsu while Mika
grilled Sachiko on what it was like being a dancer in the Hole.
Nakano was not entirely happy about that last part, but he wanted
to talk business and not in front of Mika.

‘No. Unless it
hasn’t been found yet.’

‘Possible, I
suppose. Last week’s was late.’

‘Yeah,’ Tatsu
said, ‘and that’s been bugging me. He had to have done something
special to block her implant from contacting emergency services.
Tani ran Kannon. Kannon should’ve contacted us as soon as the
attack started. Probably, that means jamming, which we haven’t seen
previously.’

‘Fujisawa
didn’t use Kannon, and I doubt the other two did.’ Nakano paused
for thought. ‘Have to wonder what Fujisawa was up to that made her
not use Kannon.’ He shrugged. ‘Anyway, if the killer does research
on his victims, he could have known Tani used Kannon and taken
precautions.’

‘Yeah. Good
point. The first two were probably more impulsive, but Fujisawa and
Tani have to have been planned. Have you heard anything back
suggesting forensics have found out how he got into the
buildings?’

Nakano shook
his head. ‘I asked. They said there were no signs of forced entry,
physical or electronic. Either the killer posed as a client, or he
got in some way we can’t detect.’

‘A client… You
know, we got nothing from the building’s cameras for Tani. He knew
where they were and avoided them that time.’

‘Good point.
I’ll put a bit more attention into Tani’s client list.’ He frowned.
‘That’ll be fun.’

‘Important
people?’

‘You have no
idea.’

Chiba.

‘Nice place,’ Yamauchi
said. She was looking around the new apartment having turned up
there without warning about an hour after they had returned from
the Nakanos’ place. ‘A little small for my tastes, but– Oh! There’s
an upstairs too. It’s kind of cool. I didn’t know there were places
like this in Chiba.’

‘You
interviewed Vasilev in a place like this,’ Tatsu countered.

‘No. His place
was a crappy bachelor pad in a slightly upscale building. This is
nice.’

Tatsu gave a
shrug. ‘You may have a point. Now, to what do we owe the pleasure
of your visit?’

‘I think I’ve
got a stalker.’

‘You
think?’

‘I’m sending
you some video. See what you think. I’ve spotted this guy a couple
of times in different locations, and I’m sure he’s been following
me around more than that.’

‘Okay. Sit down
and I’ll take a look.’

‘Thanks. How’re
things, Sachiko?’

Sachiko was
sitting at the dining table wearing nothing but a robe. She
frequently wore nothing around the house, so the robe was specially
to accommodate a visitor. ‘Pretty good. Moved in with my
girlfriend. That was pretty neat, you know? Aside from a stalker,
you’re doing good? Saw your piece on the gang situation.’

Yamauchi
wrinkled her nose. ‘You wouldn’t believe what I had to go through
to get that piece on the stream.’

‘I bet I
would.’

‘Too soft. They
said it was too soft. There should be more about gang violence.
“Decent people want to know how much danger they’re in.” I’m
directly quoting here.’

‘Us indecent
people aren’t in any. Why should anyone in Tokyo be worried?’

‘Most of the
violence is from the Shiratori-rengō anyway, and they’re not
interested in that. But, aside from that and a stalker, I’m
good.’

‘Cool. I’ll be
back in a bit.’ Sachiko got to her feet and padded off up the
stairs.

Yamauchi
watched her go. ‘Okay.’

‘Yes, you
probably have a stalker,’ Tatsu said. ‘If you want to make an
official complaint, I could give you his details, and then you
could possibly get a restraining order against him.’

‘That’s the
best you can do? That I can do?’

‘He hasn’t done
anything. Looking at a celebrity on a public street isn’t a crime.
Making someone feel uncomfortable isn’t a crime. Legally, there’s
nothing the NYMPD can do aside from identifying him in order to
allow for civil action.’

‘Huh. I’m not
sure he’s bothering me that much. Yet.’

‘Keep a record
of every time you see him and what he’s doing. It’ll make things
easier if you do decide to proceed. And if he does do anything more
overt, then you can call me. Or someone in Tokyo. Someone in Tokyo
would probably be better.’

‘Yeah, but I
know you… Okay. I’ll keep an eye out and see what happens.
Hopefully nothing.’


‘Hopefully.’

‘Something is
going to happen,’ Sachiko said from the midway landing on the
stairs. Tatsu and Yamauchi turned to look; Sachiko had changed into
a cupless corset, a G-string, stockings, and ridiculously high
heels. ‘Something is absolutely going to happen.’

‘You heard the
mistress,’ Tatsu said. ‘Get your clothes off.’

‘Well,’
Yamauchi said, ‘it’ll take my mind off the stalker.’

9th
November.

Was this really an
appropriate use of police time?

Tatsu stared at
the bulletin sent out from HQ and wondered what kind of pressure
Chika Takeda was able to exert to get an urgent message sent to all
Chiba police officers at eleven on a Monday morning. Celebrity
pressure did not seem enough. Takeda was a popular cosplay artist –
some of her costumes appeared to require a lot of skill to produce
– but she was just a cosplay performer. She had to know
someone important somewhere. Maybe she was banging the
commissioner.

Whatever, Tatsu
had better things to do than hunt for a missing cat. Admittedly, a
lot of what she had to do was kind of stalled, but…

10th
November.

‘What do we know about
the neighbours?’ Sachiko asked. She was drinking coffee at the
dining table, stark naked, and watching Tatsu get ready to leave
for work. Tatsu, as a rule, did not bother with breakfast.

‘Why do you
ask?’

‘I saw a couple
coming out of the elevator yesterday. Looked Russian.’

‘Martin and
Uliana Novikov. No links to the mafia. He has a chain of shops in
Funabashi.’

‘So, you did
check out the neighbours.’

‘Due diligence.
They live through that wall.’ Tatsu indicated the mirrored wall
beside the dining table. ‘On the other side we have Leah
Christinsen, American. She works as a hostess in one of the
upper-scale clubs near the border with Tokyo. On the other side of
the Novikovs, we have Cary Spearing and Rokuro Kimura, American and
Japanese. Most of their money comes from Rokuro’s UBI, but Cary is
a bouncer at the Hole.’

‘Oh, I think I
know him. Big guy.’

‘Rokuro’s a big
guy too. They must look awesome on a beach in muscle shirts.
Anyway, that’s it for this side of the building. If you want to
know about the other side, or any of the other floors, I have a
list. No one has anything against them worse than a
drunk-and-disorderly arrest.’

‘Good to know.
I guess I can safely say hello to them if I see them.’

‘Probably.
Well, not sure about the Novikovs. Word is they’re swingers.’

Sachiko gave a
shrug. ‘I’ll tell them we’re gay. Uh, if the subject comes up. I’m
not going to just blurt it out.’

Tatsu grinned
and turned for the door. ‘I’m glad to know you have some
restraint.’

~~~

So, maybe Tatsu could
afford to spend some time wandering around back alleys near the
Hole, looking for a silver-and-black cat named Mizuki. One of the
many joys of modern technology was the ability to multitask in a
way previous generations could not have managed. Thus, Tatsu could
spend hours examining reports she had already read in the useless
search for clues into the Noh mask killer while she also searched
uselessly for a cat.

There were
other cops hunting too. She spotted various people overturning
rubbish bags and discarded pallets in the hope of finding a feline
fugitive. No one seemed to be having any luck. Tatsu had the
advantage of infrared vision, and she was still having no luck. It
was almost as if someone was hiding the little monster…

~~~

‘Hey, Sachiko. You
haven’t seen that cat around the club have you?’

Sachiko’s image
in the call window frowned. ‘Cat?’

‘Mizuki. Chika
Takeda’s cat.’

‘Oh! No.
Haven’t seen any cats. Why would I? Why would there be a cat in a
nightclub?’

‘Well, you
know, maybe you spotted it in the alley…’

‘Well, no, I
haven’t. I’ll keep my eyes peeled though.’

‘Thanks.
There’s some pressure to find it and it seems to have really
vanished.’

Sachiko flashed
a smile. ‘I’m sure it’s fine. It’ll turn up somewhere. Gotta
go.’

Tatsu frowned
at the space in her sensorium where the call window had been.
Interesting…

12th
November.

Number five was back in
Chiba. Tatsu called Nakano to tell him to stay with his sister on
the way to the scene. She would brief him later. There was no point
in him dragging himself across most of Tokyo and into Chiba at two
in the morning. He had accepted a lot more quickly than expected,
and Tatsu began to worry that Mika had problems.

That would be
for later. Right now she had a fifth body, a fifth mask, and little
more to go on than before.

‘Izolda
Mikhailov, according to facial recognition,’ this scene’s forensic
tech said. ‘Thirty-two. Registered as a sex worker. Employment
records say she works in a brothel near here.’

‘But she died
in her apartment,’ Tatsu said, ‘and had a mask put over her face.
Strangulation?’

‘Yes, but
there’s a knife wound. It’ll need checking, but it looks like the
same sort of weapon. Straight, maybe twenty centimetres long,
probably with a single edge. Non-fatal wound in the lower back,
right side.’

‘He came up
behind her and stabbed her.’ Tatsu looked around at the door of the
capsule apartment. ‘Probably as she opened the door after coming
home. He pushes her inside, and then he strangles her.’

‘Sounds right.
But you’re the detective. All I can tell you is that this scene is
too clean. My guess is that he used a nanocleanser on the place
after he killed her.’

Tatsu nodded.
‘Makes sense.’ She had come to the same sort of conclusion herself.
All of the scenes had been too clean in one way or another. Even
the alley scenes had failed to show up any form of trace evidence.
The killer wore gloves, which took care of fingerprints, but there
was always some trace of some kind, however useless. In this case,
that was not the case. ‘Get what you can, and I’ll take it from
there.’

‘On it.’

Tokyo.

‘You didn’t have to
come over here to tell me this,’ Nakano said. Tatsu had just
finished going over the spectacular lack of progress from the fifth
Noh mask scene. ‘There’s really not much to report.’

‘No,’ Tatsu
agreed. ‘I had an ulterior motive. How is Mika doing?’

‘She’s doing
fine. There are problems, but she’s working through them.’

‘And how are
you doing?’

‘I–’ He
frowned, looking down at his hands. They were in Nakano’s office in
Sakurada Gate, so Mika could not hear what he had to say. Tatsu
suspected it had cost him to come in and not work from home. Maybe
Mika had kicked him out. ‘I guess I’m frustrated. It feels like
it’s taking too long. Maybe I’m just not seeing the progress she
says she’s making. Her arm is still bothering her. She wakes up in
the night from it. She tries to sort herself out without disturbing
me, but I know it’s happening.’

‘You’re
worried. I get it. You said you broke your arm a while back.’

Nakano looked
up, bemused. ‘Yes.’

‘And it took
weeks to get over it. Probably hurt. Sleeping was a problem.’

‘Yes.’

‘And Mika was
worried about you.’

‘I suppose she
was.’

‘It’s natural.
Someone we love is hurting, we empathise. We worry. It’s okay to be
frustrated with what you see as slow progress. But she is
making progress. Izanami will be monitoring her. If there were
unexpected problems, you can bet something would have been done by
now.’

‘I know
that.’

‘But you worry
anyway. I know.’

Nakano pulled
in a long breath and let it out. ‘So, our guy has changed his
pattern. He skipped last weekend and took another victim on a
Thursday instead.’

‘Yeah.’ Tatsu
accepted the return to the work topic without comment. ‘The
question is whether he’ll go again on Saturday night or leave it
until next Thursday.’

‘Maybe he’ll
stop entirely.’

‘Which would be
great. Though with the evidence we have, if he does stop, we may
never catch him. Still better than another body, of course.’

‘True. Want to
bring Sachiko over for dinner on Saturday?’

‘I am getting
whiplash from these changes of topic.’

‘Sorry. Want
to?’

‘I’ll ask her,
but she’ll say yes. We’ll have dinner to celebrate Mika’s
recovery.’

‘If she’s
recovered.’

‘By Saturday,
she will have. You’ll see.’

14th
November.

Mika held her right
hand out, fingers splayed. ‘See? No trembling. No pain. I got my
first full night of sleep for two weeks last night.’

‘Let’s drink to
that,’ Sachiko said, ‘and then you can get the tremors back. Oh,
well, you can’t, but me and Kenzo can show you what it’s like.’

Mika giggled.
Nakano looked at her with what could only be described as a
profound level of pride and relief.

‘What about
running?’ Tatsu asked.

‘Done. I’m
still not as fast as my brother, but I can run without falling
over.’

‘You could
outrun him if you had to. You just need to do it over long
distances.’

‘Right.’ Mika
grinned at her brother. ‘Next time, we’re doing a marathon.’

Nakano
grimaced. ‘Did I hurt you in a past life, Yamada?’

‘Undoubtedly.
Killed my favourite cat or something.’

‘Huh. And what
is with that outfit? There’s less of it than the previous one. And
it’s done something to your br– I will not finish that
sentence.’

‘Interestingly,
you’ve seen it a few times now, and this is the first time you’ve
said anything. I thought you were learning to be more tolerant of
skin, but it turns out you were just worried about your sister.
Sachiko put this together. She loves what it does to my
breasts.’

‘I cannot deny
the truth of that statement,’ Sachiko said.

‘I think it
looks good,’ Mika said. ‘Maybe I should look into–’

‘No,’ Nakano
said flatly. ‘No. No. There is no way I will take you shopping for
an outfit like that.’

Mika grinned.
It was kind of a mischievous grin. ‘But, brother, I don’t
need you to take me shopping now.’

Tatsu nodded.
‘Just face it, Nakano, you’re doomed.’

‘Yes. Yes, I
am.’ He frowned. ‘Strangely, I’ve never been happier to be doomed
in my life.’


Part Three: Angels and
Demons

 Chiba, Japan, 20th November
2099.

‘What do you want to do
for your birthday?’ Tatsu asked. She had a strong feeling she knew,
but she felt she had to ask.

‘Fuck,’ Sachiko
said.

‘Exclamations
aside?’

‘That wasn’t an
exclamation, it was a statement of intent.’

‘We could go
to–’

‘Nuh-huh, we
haven’t done it everywhere we could in the apartment. We’re staying
in and trying out every available location.’

‘My knees are
going to hate me by morning.’

‘Your knees and
elbows are mechanical. You can handle anything I want to put them
through.’

Tatsu sighed in
as fake a manner as she could manage. ‘It sounds like you need to
put your corset on.’

Getting to her
feet, Sachiko started for the stairs. ‘That’s not a bad idea.’

21st
November.

‘It stopped being… your
birthday… an hour ago.’

‘So?’

‘We’ve been at
it for six hours!’

‘Not
continuously.’

‘Oh!’

At first, Tatsu
did not notice the message window popping into her sensorium and
the alert sound was swallowed by the rushing in her ears which was
not actually real but mental. When consciousness returned, however,
she found herself staring at something she did not want to see.

Alert! Attend
crime scene in Yokohama Naka Ward. Probable connection with your
case, attached. Detective Kenzo Nakano has been informed. Transport
from Chiba HQ has been arranged. Alert!

She
acknowledged the message and put a message through indicating that
Nakano would not be required. He could stay in bed, even if he was
probably already out of it. Then she broke the bad news to the
person in bed with her.

‘I have to
go.’

‘What?!’

‘I’ve got a
body to look at in Yokohama. It’s in significantly worse shape than
yours.’

Sachiko pouted.
‘Another mask?’

‘Yes.’ However,
Sachiko did not stop Tatsu from getting out of bed and heading for
the shower. ‘I need to get a little cleaner before I go.’

‘Probably for
the best. When you find this jerk, I want you to shoot him in the
balls with a baton round. He’s messing with my love life.’

‘I think I can
arrange that. He’ll probably resist arrest.’

‘He’d
better!’

Yokohama.

Yokohama detectives
were about as up their own asses as Tokyo ones. Sergeant Yaeko
Yamashita did not seem to like having Tatsu turn up to take control
of her case, even if it was obviously Tatsu’s case. Maybe it
was because the victim was fairly high profile.

‘Sakura
Mizutani,’ Yamashita said. ‘Her clients have a lot of money and a
lot of influence. What would your killer be doing in Yokohama? Are
you sure this isn’t a copycat?’

‘You got him on
video, didn’t you?’ Tatsu asked. ‘That’s what I was told.’

‘We did. He
came in through one of the rear entrances and a camera caught him.’
Mizutani had been killed in her apartment. It was a moderately
upscale building with good security, which the killer had
circumvented easily and without leaving a trace. One advantage of
being late to the party was that someone else had already done a
lot of the leg work.

‘Describe
him.’

‘Male.
Approximately one hundred and seventy-five centimetres,
approximately eighty kilos, dark-brown or black hair.’

‘That’s all you
have?’

‘He wears a
mask.’

‘Which we have
never released to the public. If it’s a copycat, it’s a copycat who
read one of the case reports. Do you want it to be a
cop?’

Yamashita’s jaw
clenched. ‘There could have been a leak at your–’

‘Don’t finish
that sentence, Yamashita, or we will find it impossible to be
friends. It does beg the question, however: what is he doing
in Yokohama? He’s swapped between Chiba and Tokyo, but here seems a
bit out of his range. Unless he has no range, and we could get
bodies turning up anywhere.’

‘There’s going
to be pressure to get this cleaned up quickly. My boss won’t like
us having to play second fiddle to a cop from Chiba. Miss Mizutani
had friends in high places.’

‘So did
Fujisawa and Tani. Tani was found by Kenshin Maki whose wife was a
friend of the victim. If your bosses want to take this case off me,
they’ll have to go through some big names to do it. Tokyo bigwigs
aren’t going to let a Yokohama cop have it. Now, the idea that
they’ll take it off me and give it to someone in Tokyo could fly.
That wouldn’t surprise me at all.’

Yamashita
pursed her lips and considered Tatsu for a second. ‘You don’t think
much of cops outside Chiba, do you?’

‘In general,
no, but there are exceptions. Prove you’re one of them. Find us
something to nail this bastard.’

~~~

It was as Tatsu was
leaving that she spotted someone she was not expecting to see.
Thinking about it, maybe she should have been expecting him, or
someone like him. Yui was in Tokyo or Chiba, so they might have
sent someone else to check out the site in Yokohama.

Takumi Sugiura
was a big man, if not the best looking. His nose was flat and there
was a scar under his right eye. He had thin lips. He could break
someone’s head open with a blow from his fist, and he was one of
the more intelligent people Tatsu had ever met. Hellishly sneaky. A
phantom. His codename had been, and probably still was, Ikiryō.
Ikiryō was a type of spirit, but the disembodied spirit of a living
person. That about covered Colonel Sugiura. He had been just as
mysterious when Tatsu had first seen him, even before she had met
Yui.

Tokyo, 16th
March 2081.

Today, Tatsu had a
companion for her observation trip to the mess. Major Daichi
Okazaki was one of the people teaching Tatsu computer intrusion
techniques. He had decided to continue teaching through her lunch,
and his, and so was tagging along. Tatsu did not mind this because
it gave her an opportunity to observe him too.

‘You really
need to put more time into intrusion exercises, Cadet,’ Okazaki
said as they entered the mess. He would be getting food. She would
not.

‘And my combat
instructors say I need to put more time into combat exercises and
the firing range,’ Tatsu replied. ‘You’re all going to have to get
together and make a decision, because I only have so many hours in
the day, Major.’

‘You
could–’

‘I realise I’m
mostly machine, but there’s a very important part of me that isn’t.
It needs sleep.’

‘We are aware
that you and your fellow recruits are not robots.’

‘I’m glad. So,
why is it that you don’t believe we need rest when you do? Who are
they?’

‘What? Who?
Oh.’

The people in
question were a group of soldiers Tatsu had not seen in the mess
before. They were different. They were different from the other
soldiers, and they seemed to be all different from each other.
Despite those differences, there was a clear sense of familiarity
between them. They knew each other well. There was a camaraderie
between them which only came from spending a lot of time together,
probably in difficult circumstances. Every last one of them, male
or female, looked tough. Not all of them were big, muscular,
grizzled-warrior types, but they had a hardened aspect about them.
They had seen battle; probably lots of battle, in fact.

All of them had
a patch on their shoulders, but each patch was different. With zoom
built into her eyes, Tatsu could take a closer look, and what she
saw were mask-like emblems, each a different kind of mythical
creature. It marked them as part of some group within the armed
forces, if the impression of togetherness between them was not
enough evidence.

‘They are a
secret,’ Okazaki said, ‘but you have sufficient clearance, and
there’s the possibility that you may end up working with them. That
is the Yōkai Regiment. The big man at the head of the table is
Colonel Takumi Sugiura, their leader.’

‘A regiment is
a lot bigger than that,’ Tatsu said, mostly for something to
say.

‘They aren’t
all there, but they aren’t really a regiment either. It’s just a
nickname. I think there’s around fifty of them currently.’

‘That’s more
like a platoon. They’re not just ordinary soldiers.’

‘No, they are
not. Some are criminals, drafted in for some talent they have. Some
came out of espionage circles, I believe. Some are ordinary
soldiers with a talent for killing and a bad attitude. Colonel
Sugiura is about the only officer they’ll listen to. They’re bad
news, but they get things done.’

Tatsu nodded.
That about covered Unit 2613 too; effective trouble seemed to be
the perception of both groups. ‘They’re special ops, like my
unit.’

‘Yes. Which is
why you may be called upon to operate in conjunction with them at
some point in time.’

Tatsu flashed a
grin. ‘Sounds like fun. I can’t wait.’

Tokyo, 21st
November 2099.

She had had to. It had
been a while after that before Tatsu got to work with Sugiura and
his unit, though she had been worked on by Yui before then.
Now the colonel was watching the site of the latest murder. It
seemed like the Yōkai Regiment were determined to find the killer.
Maybe as determined as Tatsu was.

~~~

Haruka got a lot of
messages every day. Hundreds. Occasionally thousands. She tended to
filter a lot of them, largely ignoring them or handing them off to
TNM’s staff to deal with. She looked at some because she felt it
was important to, but mostly they were analysed by an app on her
implant and filed away appropriately. She only saw the ones from
people she knew on most days.

Sometimes,
however, the app did not know what to do with one, and then it
would flag that message for her attention despite not coming from
an approved sender. She was on her lunch break when she noticed a
flagged message, and when she checked it, the reasons for the flag
became obvious: no sender address and no subject line. She opened
it.

You must not go out
tonight, Haruka.

Going out to clubs
doesn’t fit your image. It has to stop.

A friend.

It had to be
from the stalker. It had to be. Maybe now Tatsu could do
something about this. She could at least tell Haruka whether
something could be done.

Chiba.

‘Hi, Haruka,’ Tatsu
said over the video connection. ‘What’s up?’ She had an idea what
would be up, but it was best to ask.

‘My stalker
sent me a threatening message. I’m forwarding it.’ The image in the
video window in Tatsu’s sensorium was synthetic. You could get
direct video by looking in a mirror while you made a call, but most
people used a synthetic image. It still matched the caller’s
expression quite well, and Yamauchi did not look happy.

‘Got it. Hold
on… Not much. Um, there’s no overt threat here, Haruka. I can get
HQ to look into it. Trace it, maybe. If they can match it to the
guy in your videos, it might be sufficient to get that restraining
order.’

‘Is that all?
Damn. He’s threatening me. I know he doesn’t say he’s going to do
anything, but the tone…’

Tatsu nodded.
‘A reasonable person might consider it threatening. That’s why it
could get you a restraining order. We could maybe send some
officers around to have a word with him. As it stands, he hasn’t
done anything we could arrest him for. Sorry.’

‘Does he have
to actually kill me?! Sorry. I shouldn’t be taking this out on
you.’

‘Well, no, but
I have thick skin and you’re going to want to take it out on
someone. You carry that pistol around with you, don’t you? Can you
use it?’

‘Well, yes,
probably. But plenty of people have guns. He could have a gun.’

‘Of this, I am
all too well aware. Be careful. Take conveyors if you do go
clubbing. Watch your surroundings when you’re in public.’

Yamauchi
sighed. ‘I don’t think I’ll go out tonight. It feels like giving
in, but I don’t go out every week and I wouldn’t enjoy it if I
did.’

‘Might be wise.
I’ll be in touch if HQ gets anything on the message.’

‘Thanks, Tatsu.
Really. Thanks.’

‘Just doing my
job, ma’am.’

Haruka giggled
before cutting the connection. It was better than crying.

23rd
November.

‘Shiratori-rengō now
has almost complete control over the old Funabashi territory,’
Nishiyama said. It was another virtual briefing on the gang
situation. Tatsu was just as bored. ‘They are still disbanding
Yankee gangs with moderate prejudice, but it’s slowed down a little
as there are few left who are resisting. To our knowledge, they
haven’t attacked any Denshitoakuma members in the last week to ten
days.’

Which was
interesting. Had the yakuza struck some sort of deal with the
Denshitoakuma? Were they trying to? Currently, the new apartment
was only in Denshitoakuma territory. There was no yakuza presence,
which was a good thing. Not that Shiratori was barred from sending
people outside her own territory, but it would make things harder
for her. If she had the Denshitoakuma to do her bidding, there
could be issues.

‘The Shiroi
gang and the tongs seem to have solidified their positions,’
Nishiyama went on, and Tatsu more or less tuned him out. Maybe she
would have to look into the Denshitoakuma situation. She knew a few
people she could talk to. She would see where that got her.

~~~

‘What a nice
apartment,’ Izanami said. Her image was walking through from the
front door into the dining area.

Sachiko
practically jumped onto the upper floor. ‘Gah!’

‘I’m sorry,
Sachiko. Tatsu is used to me popping in.’

‘I am not used
to it,’ Tatsu said. ‘I’ve learned to tolerate it. At least you
haven’t stripped yet, Sachiko.’

‘Am I really
going to have to get used to the AI responsible for running Japan
just popping in for a visit now I live with you?’

‘Yes.
Basically, yes. She’ll probably watch us fucking too. Millions of
people to watch doing all sorts of things, and my sex life is
important to her.’

‘It is,’
Izanami said, unabashed, ‘but not tonight. You had that gang
intelligence briefing today, yes?’

‘Yeah. There
was something–’

‘The
Shiratori-rengō and the Denshitoakuma had a meeting today.
Relatively minor agents on both sides. Not a great deal of trust on
either side going in but considerably more when they were leaving.
I’m afraid I couldn’t hear what was actually said, but I suspect
the results were positive.’

Tatsu frowned.
‘That’s not so good.’

‘It may cause
difficulty for you, and for Chiba in general. I am not happy about
Shiratori’s move into Chiba, even if I predicted it.’

‘Yeah, I’m
going to have to look into that. Does Nishiyama know about
this?’

‘He will do in
the morning. When I know if they’re meeting again, and where, I’ll
let you know.’

‘Thanks,
Izanami.’

‘So, um, are
you planning to go straight to bed, or are you waiting for a
while?’

‘I’m going to
become a nun,’ Sachiko said.

‘That seems a
little extreme, my dear.’

‘You get a
super-AI as a voyeur and tell me how extreme it feels then!’

24th
November.

The Denshitoakuma were
definitely having meetings with the Shiratori-rengō. Tatsu was
watching known members of both groups leaving a building a few
blocks from the Hole in the Wall in 3 Chome Yakuendai. The
Denshitoakuma hosted a brothel there out of a currently disused
apartment block. The area was within the area the yakuza now
controlled, and within the Denshitoakuma’s territory. Fairly
neutral ground.

The gangsters
had been in there discussing whatever they were discussing for over
three hours, and that suggested they were serious. Tatsu followed
the Denshitoakuma. The yakuza would be heading for Tokyo and true
home ground. The street-level gangsters would be making their way
to report in to their boss. Tatsu knew several locations the
Denshitoakuma used, but not all of them. This seemed like a good
opportunity to discover more.

~~~

For example, when the
two groups reconvened that afternoon, it was in a building Tatsu
did not know the Denshitoakuma were using in 2 Chome Midorigaoka,
up in the northern spur of the ‘contested’ area. It looked like the
area was a lot less contested at the moment; everyone was smiling
when they went in and still smiling when they came out.

The trust was
not quite there. Yes, they were meeting. Yes, they were doing so
equitably. But everyone Tatsu saw was armed. There were guards
posted everywhere. Keeping an eye on the place was actually a bit
of a challenge.

Also boring.
Tatsu kept her spirits up by reading the reports she had received
from Yokohama and going over that in conjunction with everything
else she had on the Noh mask killings. Perhaps ‘keeping her spirits
up’ was not the right phrase. It staved off the boredom, even if
she was getting nowhere with stopping a serial murderer.

She now had
deep background checks on all the victims, which was something to
look at. Of course, no connection was revealed between the victims.
It was possible that some of them had met, but only in passing.
Fujisawa and Tani had moved in the same circles, but there was no
evidence that they knew each other. The only real connection in the
case was between the Makis and Suzu Tani. Yume Maki had gone to the
same high school as Suzu Tani. They had been in the same class and
had, apparently, been friends. The conservative politician being
relatively close to a registered prostitute was unusual, but Tani’s
occupation was legal and the relationship was more to do with the
women.

All in all, not
a great fountain of knowledge. The killer was selecting targets at
random. That was hardly uncommon for a serial killer. The shift to
Yokohama was unusual. It might explain the gap between the
fourth and fifth victims. If the killer travelled, perhaps on
business, he could have been unable to make a kill during the gap
and have been in Yokohama for Mizutani’s murder. And that probably
fitted a few hundred thousand possible candidates. Trawling through
the lists of people travelling between Tokyo and Yokohama did not
seem like a productive use of Tatsu’s time.

25th
November.

It seemed even less
productive when she was doing it. For starters, she was only able
to examine the public transport lists. Anyone using a private form
of transport would be invisible to her unless they had to file
flight plans. She did have access to the traffic control system’s
logs, which told her about people driving between the two cities.
However, it was not illegal to self-drive; it just got you flagged
with a lime-green mental indicator if you did it regularly. And
that was only if you used Kannon, which was not the case for people
who regularly drove their own vehicle.

Tatsu persisted
while the two groups of criminals she was monitoring continued to
grow increasingly happy about the outcomes of their meetings. It
was taking time, indicating that things were not entirely plain
sailing, but it was definitely looking like the Shiratori-rengō and
the Denshitoakuma were making a deal.

Back at HQ,
Nishiyama was receiving Tatsu’s reports with no enthusiasm at all.
He had agreed to let Tatsu watch the meetings quite happily. He
knew her reputation. He was happy to have her doing some
intelligence gathering for him. He was not so happy that the yakuza
seemed to be making a connection with the strongest single street
gang in Chiba, but it was not entirely surprising. He was
concerned. Well, so was Tatsu.

30th
November.

The gangs had skipped
Sunday meetings, and the killer seemed to have skipped this weekend
too. There was another meeting taking place on Monday, and it
looked like things were being finalised. Tatsu had to wonder
whether the Noh mask killer was done or had just skipped a
week.

You could tell
that things were getting particularly serious with the gangs,
because this week it was not just the minions doing the
talking.

Yukiko
Shiratori turned up to a meeting in a café in 2 Chome Ninomya,
right on the border area between the territories. As always, she
looked supremely confident, serene, and elegant. She moved with the
grace of a dancer, though what she actually was was a skilled
swordswoman. Her expression was generally flat. When she smiled, it
did not reach her eyes.

Naoko Kuroki
was an entirely different creature. She looked and dressed like a
hooker, even if she had not been in that form of employment,
legally or otherwise, for quite a while. She had been the leader of
the Denshitoakuma for just over five years. She had not started the
group’s descent into drug pushing and addicting their members to
maintain control, but she had accelerated it. Tatsu did not like
her. She was attractive, stacked, and built like a fitness model.
She was, apparently, quite an artist with a knife, and no slouch
with her bare hands. She kept her black hair short these days and
was usually sporting a tan.

Shiratori
arrived in an armoured sedan. Kuroki arrived on foot. When they
left, they both climbed into Shiratori’s car and headed west toward
yakuza territory. That was not a bad sign at all…

1st
December.

What Tatsu was doing
was not entirely legal. She had a warrant allowing her to obtain
data held on ‘electronic devices owned and operated by criminals of
the Denshitoakuma.’ However, it did not allow for breaking and
entering to get to those devices.

Technically,
Tatsu was not breaking anything in order to enter. She had a
portable device attached to the port at the back of her neck, and
she was using that to hack the computerised locking system on a
side door into a building she knew the gang was using as a
drug-distribution location. It took her forty seconds. She felt she
could have done it faster.

Once upon a
time, the building had had shops on the ground floor, apartments
above. The apartments were still homes to some people. The shops
were now disused, but the storerooms in the back were another
matter. There were crates in those rooms containing various illegal
substances. The most common was rapture, a highly addictive
psychoactive the Denshitoakuma used to keep the girls they ran
compliant. You did what you were told and paid your dues, or you
lost your supply. Going cold turkey from rapture was verging on the
impossible. And to think the gang had begun as a self-support and
protection collaboration among Japanese sex workers in Chiba.

Tatsu was not
interested in all that, however. She was after information, and she
located it in a portable computer in one of the back rooms. It was
not a laptop or desktop, but it was a bit too small to be called a
server. Tatsu plugged into it through an optical cable and set to
work breaking its security.

It was not like
in the vids. It took a little over two hours to carefully worm her
way into the system with basic user access, but that was
sufficient. It was partially the kind of cracking hackers had
performed since computers had first been networked, exploiting
weaknesses in the operating system to gain unauthorised access. But
modern computer operating systems were intelligent, if only
moderately. They were simple AIs able to examine connections made
to their systems and react. They could challenge someone coming
into a system and reject connections they did not like. Tatsu had
to keep the AI OS in the dark while she worked to circumvent its
security. It was not an easy thing to do, but she had been doing it
for a long time, and she was very good at it.

With the
controls bypassed, Tatsu began hunting through the data on the
computer. There was a lot there, and she was really hoping that she
could find something out about what Shiratori was planning to do
with the Denshitoakuma. She had a feeling it was not just to do
with drugs and prostitution.

~~~

‘It looks like the
Shiratori-rengō have agreed to supply rapture and a couple of other
synthetic drugs to the Denshitoakuma,’ Tatsu said. She was driving,
riding her bike through the streets of Chiba. She was also in a
virtual conference with Chief Inspector Nishiyama and
Superintendent Hisakawa. She could multitask.

‘That’s a
departure from the Shiratori-rengō’s usual MO,’ Nishiyama said.

‘Yeah, agreed.
We know they make synthetic drugs, but they haven’t produced much
rapture before now. They’ll have to ramp up production to fill the
need.’

‘I suppose it’s
only increasing to the level that supply was at before the
Funabashi gang were taken down,’ Hisakawa said.

‘Probably,’
Tatsu agreed. ‘The twist in this tale, of course, is that we kind
of want the supply to get back to normal. If all of
Denshitoakuma’s girls have to come off rapture, the social problems
will be horrendous. No one is going to pay for thousands of addicts
to go through fuser therapy. They’ll end up on something worse and
we’ll end up cleaning up the mess.’

‘I am required
to state that that is not the policy of the TYMPD,’ the
superintendent replied.

Tatsu grinned,
but she was not exactly happy. ‘I didn’t get much else, but it
seems like the two gangs are very chummy. It wouldn’t surprise me
to see the Denshitoakuma increasing their territory with yakuza
backing.’

‘That’s the
projection we’ve made if the negotiations went well,’ Nishiyama
said.

‘More gang
violence?’ Hisakawa asked.

‘Yes. We don’t
think the yakuza want to deal with the Yankees. Pushing them out
and replacing them with a much-expanded Denshitoakuma is the most
probable course of action at this point.’

‘It won’t be as
bad as the gang war,’ Tatsu said, ‘but we’ll have bodies. About all
we can do is contain things, probably. Sakurada Gate won’t allocate
the funds we’d need to do more.’

The
superintendent sighed. ‘Yes. Tell me again why you aren’t doing my
job? You’re more than capable.’

Tatsu wrinkled
her nose. ‘Who would want to be the boss of Chiba HQ? You’d have to
be some kind of masochist.’

‘Oh,
that’s what I’ve been doing wrong…’

2nd
December.

Tatsu was on pussy
patrol again. Maybe that was not a great name for it when you were
hunting around outside the Hole… They had male dancers too, so it
was probably okay. There were fewer male dancers…

Whatever,
Mizuki the Wayward Pussy was being just as elusive as ever.
Somewhere in Tokyo, a woman dressed as an obscure anime or game
character was probably fuming at the thought that Tatsu was unable
to find one cat. If it could have been any cat, Tatsu could have
handed over a dozen or more. It just had to be that specific one.
It had not looked that exciting, even in the horrendous costumes
Takeda had stuck it in. There was quite a nice tabby frequenting
the alleys; would that one not do? There was a ginger tom Tatsu had
seen a few times which appeared to have the personality of a rabid
bulldog combined with a tiger shark. That one would be great for
Takeda. Maybe not her skin, but it would have taught the woman not
to stuff cats into Mimonoo the Bug costumes.

For the second
time, Tatsu spotted one of the dancers walking into the club with
one of the ubiquitous, flimsy plastic bags shops handed out
dangling from her arm. The bags were barely strong enough to hold
much of anything, and the plastic was thin enough that the contents
showed through to some extent, especially when the contents were on
the larger side. This one seemed to be holding a bag of cat food,
possibly with shop-bought onigiri perched on top. Interesting.

3rd
December.

It was looking like it
might be a really fun Christmas. Tatsu did not generally celebrate
Christmas, but it was something that happened, and this year the
trend was for gang violence and weird murders.

The seventh
victim of the Noh mask killer was in an apartment not too far from
Tatsu’s building. A little further into Denshitoakuma territory, so
maybe it was not surprising that she spotted gang members watching
the place as she walked in. She got the feeling it was not entirely
routine, however.

When the
identity came through, it turned out that the victim was one of the
Denshitoakuma’s girls. Again, not entirely surprising. The gang had
started out as a support group, but it had turned into a monopoly.
If you worked the streets in their territory, you belonged to them.
There were fewer high-end sex workers in Chiba than in Tokyo, but
they were the only ones in the area able to escape the gang’s
clutches, and not all of them did. If you managed to climb from the
streets to a plush apartment, it was quite possible that you still
owed allegiance to the Denshitoakuma. This one was on her way up,
maybe; she had worked in a brothel near the Hole in the Wall. Now
she was another corpse with a mask on its face.

Tatsu worked
the scene, talked to the forensics people, and got little new to
add to the data she had on the killer. The building’s security was
not exactly great, but it had some. Once again, the killer had
walked in without tripping alarms or leaving a trace. How was he
doing that? Yes, Tatsu figured she could have done it, especially
here, but the killer had let a couple of security cameras see him.
He was not that good at circumventing security, so how was
he just walking through doors as if they were not there?

~~~

Tatsu was heading back
to her apartment when her barrier software notified her that she
was under attack. This was her barrier software, so it had
automatically launched countermeasures. It was currently attempting
to trace the attack back to its source.

Checking over
the logs, Tatsu shook her head. ‘Clumsy,’ she muttered to herself.
The hacker had been in a hurry, that was for sure. They had been
peeking for most of the time Tatsu had been at the crime scene.
They had identified the operating system she used, probably spent
some time looking up potential exploits, and they had constructed
some attack software tailored to attack her. Then they had wasted
all that by going in fast and hard. Her OS would likely have
ignored the attack, but her barrier software was an entirely
different beast.

Connection lost. Trace
failed.

So, they had
figured out she was tracking them and dumped the connection. The
logs suggested they had been doing their best to keep their
location secret, but that kind of thing was not as easy as it once
had been. Back in the days of the worldwide internet, you could run
connections through multiple countries and hire botnets with
thousands of nodes. Now, the internet did not extend outside of
Japan. It could not; Rasputin was waiting to pounce on any network
which extended into his territory. Hackers these days had to make
do with limited redirection and a lot of VPNs. This one had been
hasty, but he had known to drop out as soon as he was
discovered.

The question
was: who had decided to try hacking Tatsu now? And why? Two
questions. Neither was going to get an answer soon. Tatsu was
convinced of that. A third question popped up. It was not even four
in the morning; what was some hacker doing trying to hit her at
this time? She doubted she would get an answer to that either.

~~~

Sachiko sucked down a
tube of isotonic water with gusto. It was her break. She did not
get very long, did not want very long, because time out of the cage
was time not making tips. Still, a break was important for
rehydration and rest. She always took her breaks, and she felt that
it let her put more into her performances when she went back out.
Skipping breaks was a good way to lose money in the long run.

If she were
being honest, now that she was living with Tatsu, she could
probably have dropped the dancing gigs. She had a feeling that
Tatsu would not have minded. As a cop, Tatsu made plenty. Sachiko
got UBI whether she worked or not. Together, they could afford
their apartment easily. Hell, Tatsu could have afforded it on her
own. There was a matter of pride, however. The extra money meant
they could do things they could not have managed otherwise too. Not
that they had done any of those things, but the option was there.
At the back of her mind, Sachiko was also planning for the time
when she was no longer with Tatsu. She refused to acknowledge that
she was doing so, but her life so far had taught her that nothing
good lasted forever, and that little bit of self-doubt that always
hung around everyone’s heads told her to keep working because
getting back into it after a long break would be hard.

And then the
two bruisers with boobs appeared on either side of her seat. That
they were Denshitoakuma was a given; Yankee gangs rarely employed
female thugs, and these two were definitely with a gang. They had
that confidence which came from thinking they were invulnerable due
to their fellow gang members being able to back them up. One was
tall and muscled with blonde hair and, Sachiko guessed, Russian
ancestry. The other was shorter and Japanese. The muscle was there,
but it was more refined. The Russian spoke, in accented English.
She probably could not speak Japanese, or did so badly.

‘We are
watching you, Kobayashi.’ It was not a particularly useful
statement. Sachiko looked at each of them in turn and waited for
there to be a point. ‘We are watching and deciding.’

That still was
not especially informative, but Sachiko felt she had to say
something or they would get nowhere. ‘Deciding what?’

‘On whether or
not you can be trusted,’ the Japanese woman said.

‘I’m not asking
you to. I’m not Denshitoakuma. I have no intention of joining. I
don’t do the kind of work you take an interest in these days.’

‘If we want you
to,’ the Russian said, ‘you will. You don’t get a say in the
matter.’

‘And we are
branching out,’ the Japanese one added. ‘We are moving into areas
we have not previously taken an interest in. Like dancing.’

‘The club
provides protection for its dancers,’ Sachiko countered. ‘They
won’t take kindly to you muscling in here.’

‘The Hole will
have no choice in the matter. Neither will your girlfriend.’

‘Oh, your
girlfriend,’ the Russian said, grinning. ‘That’s why we don’t trust
you. You might want to think some about your girlfriend.’

Sachiko looked
between them once again. ‘You might want to think about her too.’
She sucked down the rest of her drink, tossed the tube into the
recycling bin, and got to her feet. ‘I’m due back in my cage. I’ll
tell Tatsu you stopped by.’

‘Huh, you do
that. We can deal with her.’

‘Well, if you
think so, I’m sure you’re right…’

Tokyo, 4th
December.

There was another
message from the stalker.

Don’t go out clubbing
tonight, Haruka.

Something bad might
happen if you go to a club.

No matter how safe you
think you are, you’re not.

Anything could happen,
so don’t go.

A friend.

That was a
threat, right? That was a direct threat. The cops could do
something about that. They could, right? Then again, it was not
exactly a threat. He was saying something bad might happen,
not that he would do something. There was an implied threat, sure,
but maybe not enough to trigger a police response.

Haruka
forwarded the message and put a call through to Tatsu. Maybe Tatsu
could do something now. Hopefully.

Chiba.

‘So, we’re baiting
him?’

Tatsu glanced
at Yamauchi and nodded. ‘Basically. This is a two birds with one
club situation.’

‘Stone. I’m
sure the phrase is “two birds with one stone.”’

‘In this case,
I’m using a club. The Hole.’ They were, in fact, walking through
the doors of the Hole as she spoke. ‘Sachiko had a problem last
night which I want to stamp on hard. One bird. You have a stalker
problem which it might be difficult to do anything official about
without forcing his hand. Second bird.’

‘Okay. Is this
outfit okay?’

The outfit in
question was a sky-blue coat dress, very short. With a black teddy
beneath it, white fishnet stockings held up on suspenders around
her thighs, and stupidly tall platform sandals in white with
rhinestones glued to the platforms. It was kind of like looking at
her working attire filtered through the lens of a pervert.

‘It’ll do. I’d
imagine it’ll give your stalker the idea that you’re here to get
laid.’

‘Well,’
Yamauchi said, ‘that would certainly be a nice end to the evening.
We probably have to catch him first, though, don’t we?’

~~~

‘She’s amazing,’
Yamauchi said. She was watching Sachiko dance. She was sitting with
Tatsu on a different table from the one where Sachiko was writhing
in a cage, but her eyes were on the dancer.

‘That’s your
lust talking,’ Tatsu replied.

‘Probably, but
are you saying she isn’t?’

‘She is. But
that’s my lust talking too.’ Tatsu was watching Sachiko, but she
was also watching the pair of Denshitoakuma thugs who were watching
Sachiko. They matched the descriptions Sachiko had given her of the
two from the night before. The Russian was smiling too much. So
far, they had done nothing aside from watching. They knew Tatsu was
there. If they were trying to get to Tatsu through Sachiko, maybe
Tatsu’s presence would not stop them, but only time would tell.

What they had
told Sachiko was a worrying development. Had the new connection
with Shiratori’s group given them the confidence to expand their
operations? Had it been something Shiratori had suggested, or even
demanded? And how far were they willing to go with this?

‘How’s the gang
situation?’ Yamauchi asked. Was the woman reading Tatsu’s mind?

‘It looks like
the new territories have all been decided. The war is basically
over.’ Which was more or less true, though there had been a couple
of fights between Denshitoakuma and Yankees today.

‘Maybe I should
look into doing some more reports on Chiba then.’

‘Maybe you
should. Just try not to rope me into them.’

‘Spoilsport.
You know you loved it last time.’

‘Clearly, we
have very different views on enjoyment.’

~~~

‘We have decided to
trust you, Kobayashi,’ the Russian said as she stepped up beside
Sachiko.

‘That’s nice,’
Sachiko replied.

‘So, you will
be joining Denshitoakuma. You will pay us eighty percent of your
tips. We will provide you with protection and compensation. First
instalment is due now, and I have your first dose of compensation
right here.’ The Russian reached into the denim jacket she was
wearing, but whatever she was about to produce – and Sachiko was
sure it would be a packet of rapture – it never appeared.

‘Good to know,’
Tatsu said. She kicked the Russian’s right knee from behind, and
the bigger woman folded downward with a thump. ‘You’re under
arrest, so come quietly, or–’

The Russian
turned, swinging clumsily. Tatsu ignored the blow but swung back
with a lot more precision. Blood flew as Tatsu’s fist smashed the
Russian’s nose. The Russian’s eyes rolled back in her head, and she
collapsed the rest of the way to a prone position. Around the room,
absolutely no one so much as batted an eyelid. When you worked in
the Hole, you got used to violence, and anyway, they had all heard
what had been said and they wanted no part in the Denshitoakuma
either.

Sachiko handed
Tatsu a wet wipe. ‘There’s blood on your fist.’

‘Can’t have
that.’ Tatsu wiped her hand and then turned the Russian over and
flicked open her denim vest. In an inside pocket she found two
baggies of rapture, but the pistol she uncovered in a shoulder rig
was also interesting. She plucked it out between thumb and
forefinger, examining the markings. ‘A P-twenty-fifty-seven.
Armour-piercing rounds as standard, but you can’t generally source
them unless you’re military. Except this is loaded with AP rounds.
This and the rapture… Sister, you are going away for a long, long
time.’

‘She can’t hear
you, you know.’

‘I’m aware. I’m
recording everything so she can hear it when she wakes up.’ Tatsu
was also checking the Russian’s MedStat data. Yellow and lime,
which indicated she was unconscious, stable, and did not use
Kannon. The latter was no surprise given her profession. Tatsu
turned her back into a recovery position; the woman was bleeding
profusely from her nose.

‘That’s nice of
you. What about the other one?’

‘Oh, she’s
going to see me dragging her friend out in cuffs and go running
back to Kuroki.’

‘And you think
that’ll send enough of a message?’

Tatsu shrugged.
‘I think that’ll persuade them not to mess with my friends. They’ll
try something more direct. I think they’ve already tried something
more direct, but maybe this will concentrate their attention.’

~~~

‘You know who my
stalker is, right?’ Yamauchi asked.

‘I have an
identification based on your videos. It’s not one hundred
percent.’

‘Have you seen
him?’

Tatsu shook her
head. ‘No, he hasn’t been in here. That I’ve spotted. Like I said,
it’s not a hundred percent, but I haven’t seen him.’

‘Maybe he’s all
talk.’

‘A distinct
possibility. Considering that he only started this campaign
recently, escalation to physical action is relatively unlikely.
Which isn’t to say he won’t go there eventually. Stalking someone
like this is generally about control, and the messages he’s sent
definitely seem to indicate that pathology. He wants you to do what
he says. He’ll punish you if you don’t. However, that punishment
might be non-physical at this stage. Maybe he’ll try hacking your
computers. His emails have been next to impossible to trace, so he
has skills.’

‘Maybe I should
upgrade my security.’

‘Always wise.
We may not see him tonight. Maybe. There’s something about this
that is making my gut churn. Figuratively, obviously. I think he’ll
make a showing, no matter how unlikely that feels.’

‘Well, then you
can catch him and I can be rid of him. I see that as a good
thing.’

‘Maybe. I’m
sure this won’t come as either surprise or problem, but you’re
coming back to our place tonight.’

‘Well, yeah. I
mean, I’d want to anyway. I’ve spent all evening watching a naked
Sachiko writhing in a cage. It’s a good thing my teddy has a good
gusset.’

Tatsu’s nose
wrinkled. ‘Even with what we’ll get up to later, I did not need to
know that.’

~~~

‘He’s back there,’
Tatsu said in a low voice.

‘Who?’ Sachiko
asked.

‘My stalker?’
Yamauchi asked.

‘Shiori Moto,’
Tatsu said. ‘Who is Haruka’s stalker. Confirmed.’

‘What’s he
doing?’

‘Watching us
and looking like he wants to murder someone. The thing is, he
shouldn’t be here.’

‘Well, no,
he–’

‘No,’ Tatsu
said. ‘He shouldn’t be here because he’s a hikikomori. He spends
all his time in his apartment. Hasn’t left in years. He was
diagnosed with agoraphobia.’

‘He seems to
have got over it.’

Tatsu frowned.
‘He’s not the first hikikomori to do something stupid like this
recently. You remember that guy on the expressway, Sachiko?’

‘On your
birthday? I remember.’

‘He was the one
who just decided to go nuts and hold up traffic with a UAW. Now we
have Mister Moto who’s suddenly broken out of his shell to stalk
Haruka. It’s weird.’ Tatsu shook her head. ‘Let’s get inside, do
some stuff that would make him madder, and see what he does.’

Sachiko
grinned. ‘Now we’re talking. Uh, not the making him madder part.
Well, sort of the making him madder part. Let’s just do it and
worry about it later.’

5th
December.

An alert brought Tatsu
awake, and she clambered her way out of the collection of limbs she
found herself in. It was two thirty-five in the morning and someone
had breached the apartment’s security. Not an entirely unexpected
occurrence. The question was whether it was who she expected, or
someone else. She picked her pistol up from where it was lying on
the bedside unit and walked over to the stairs. It was loaded with
baton rounds. They would not be as effective in the confines of the
apartment, but they would be enough.

She stopped at
the top of the stairs and waited. It took a couple of seconds
before the man she had been hoping for appeared and started up the
first flight. Shiori Moto. Not a terribly impressive man. Short,
little in the way of muscle, dark-brown hair, and such an average
face that she might not have known who he was without facial
recognition. He was dressed all in black. His MedStat data came
back yellow and lime, which almost certainly meant that he did not
even have PIN, the almost ubiquitous disease-prevention
nanosymbiote system, never mind Kannon. Yellow physical suggested
that he did not even run the basic MedStat application. He was a
real shut-in, so what was he doing invading someone else’s
property?

He stopped as
soon as he spotted the naked woman on the upstairs landing. For a
brief instant, he stood there with his jaw hanging open, then he
yanked a pistol out of his jacket pocket and pointed it in Tatsu’s
general direction.

‘That’s a Wada
Tanuki,’ Tatsu said. ‘Have you got flechette rounds loaded?’

‘Y-y-yes.’ He
was trying for defiant, but not making it. And she doubted he had
noticed her own weapon hanging at her side.

‘Then you need
to be really careful. Those things are notorious for jamming. They
don’t have enough blowback to cycle the next round properly. I know
it was cheap, but you’re better off paying for something that
works.’

‘It’ll d-do the
job. Get out of my way, I’m here for Haruka.’

‘It won’t do
the job. That thing’s useless against me. While you were working
out how to get past the building security, I take it you didn’t
think to check up on who lives in this apartment?’

‘I don’t care.’
He took a step up, pointing the pistol right at Tatsu’s chest,
which was where she wanted it pointing since she did not want him
to damage the décor.

‘You should.
I’m a cop.’

‘I don’t–’

‘And also a
cyborg.’

He stopped
walking up the stairs, took one back down, and looked conflicted.
‘Haruka is my girlfriend. You can’t get between us. She loves
me.’

‘You’ve never
even met her.’

‘You’re wrong!
She used to come to my apartment all the time! She did!’

‘Tatsu?’
Yamauchi’s voice came from the bedroom. ‘What’s going on?’

‘Haruka!’ Moto
yelled.

‘Stay where you
are, Haruka. Mister Moto and I are having a conversation while he
points a gun at me.’

‘Haruka! I’ve
come to save you! You shouldn’t have gone out to that club, but I’m
here to save you from these… people.’

‘Cute,’ Tatsu
said. ‘Put the gun down, Mister Moto. You’re under arrest for
breaking and entering, and probably for a few other things. We’ll
compile a list.’

‘Get out of my
way!’ Moto grabbed his pistol with both hands, levelled it at
Tatsu, and fired.

Tatsu ignored
the three metal needles sticking out of her shoulder. She was more
concerned about the ones which had missed. ‘Damn it! I didn’t want
you damaging the paintwork.’ She raised her own weapon and fired.
There was the whine of the turbine engine kicking in, and then the
thud of Moto bouncing off the hardened glass of the window behind
him as the baton round catapulted him into it. His MedStat colours
did not change, because he was not returning any data, but he was
unconscious by the time he came down on the landing.

‘Have you
arrested him?’ Yamauchi asked.

‘Technically
not,’ Tatsu said, ‘but we can consider him arrested.’ She walked
down the stairs and picked up Moto’s pistol, checking it. ‘Yup,
just like I thought. Next round hasn’t chambered properly. These
are really crap pistols.’ She sighed. ‘I’ll put in a call to HQ and
get an ambulance sent to pick him up. You two had better put some
clothes on.’

‘I will, but
you’ll have to wake Sachiko up to tell her.’


‘Seriously?’

‘She mumbled
something about Tatsu dealing with it and just turned over.’

Tatsu thought
about that for a second. ‘I guess it shows a lot of trust.’

6th
December.

Moto was carted away on
Friday night – technically early Saturday morning – and Yamauchi
was still staying with Tatsu and Sachiko on Sunday morning.
Ostensibly, she was simply enjoying the sex, but there was more to
it than that. She had been shaken by having a man with a gun turn
up the way Moto had, which seemed fair. She wanted the assurance of
a secure location, and the company of people she knew.

Tatsu was more
worried about Moto himself. Not that she cared too much about him
as a person, but she was bothered by his actions and state of mind.
He had seemed very convinced that Yamauchi was, or had been, his
girlfriend and that she had visited him. Of course, stalkers often
fantasised a personal relationship with their victims. The psych
evaluation on Moto would be interesting.

Whatever came
of that, Yamauchi was dealing with her own issues on Sunday morning
when someone tried hacking into the apartment’s computer. The trio
were sitting around the dining table for a slightly late breakfast,
probably before returning to bed, when Tatsu straightened in her
seat.

‘Something up?’
Yamauchi asked.

‘I may need to
leave you to Sachiko’s tender mercies for a bit,’ Tatsu
replied.

‘Another body?
We’ve been tracking the Noh mask thing.’

‘No. He hit on
Thursday morning. This is another matter.’

‘Aw, Tatsu,
don’t leave me in the dark.’

Tatsu grinned.
‘Someone’s trying to hack their way into the apartment’s server,
and… Yup, they think they’re in.’

‘They
think?’

‘They’re into a
virtual server I set up, and it looks like they believe they’re in
the real thing. They’re poking around in there to see what they can
find.’

‘What are they
going to find?’ Sachiko asked.

‘A lot of fake
data. A calendar with no real events on it, for example.’ Tatsu’s
grin broadened. ‘And some fake feeds from the apartment’s cameras.
Which they’ve found and are watching.’

Sachiko’s eyes
narrowed. ‘What are they watching?’

‘Us fucking. I
was kind of expecting this. They tried to hack my embedded
computer, so I figured they’d try the apartment. Actually, I
thought they’d try this sooner. Anyway, they dropped the connection
on me last time, so I decided to put something in to keep them
looking while I trace them.’

‘Not everyone
likes watching porn.’

‘No, but there
are other things in there to keep them occupied. I’m going to get
dressed. I think I’ll get their location this time.’ Tatsu got to
her feet and headed for the stairs. ‘Oh, remind me to have a word
with the building super about security. Moto should not have been
able to get in here. He’s my excuse for offering my assistance as a
security expert.’

‘What about
this hacker?’ Yamauchi asked. ‘Should they have been able to get
in?’

‘Under normal
circumstances, no, but I kind of made it easier for them. Like I
said, I was expecting this.’

~~~

By the time Tatsu was
suitably dressed, her tracking software had found out where the
hacker was operating from. Now she was looking at the building and
wondering where in it she could expect to find the hacker. It was
an apartment block, but one which had not seen regular use in a
decade or so. Officially. There were people squatting in some of
the apartments on the lower levels. Technically the power and
communications systems should have been disconnected, but people
had a habit of forgetting in Chiba. Or someone came along and did
some impromptu rewiring when things had been disconnected. The
hacker was in there, Tatsu was sure of it, but the precise location
was currently a guess.

Basement or
upper floors. The plans lodged with the city said that the
utilities connected in through the basement, so that would be a
good place to locate the gear the hacker would need to do their
work. You did not do hacking via wireless connections if you could
help it, and powerful enough computers needed a good electricity
supply. However, the entire building had probably been hooked up
with fibre and mains at one time; the hacker could probably find
somewhere upstairs to work, if they were prepared to do a little
preparation.

The basement
was likely to be more of a pain to search, so she headed up to the
top floors first. It was probably nicer up there anyway. She would
not have wanted to be stuck in a basement while she hacked her way
into her own apartment server. Of course, there was no accounting
for taste. Some people actually liked dark, dingy spaces. At least
the roof was holding up in this building, though there were a few
signs that something was not quite right up there when she got to
the top floor. Stains on the wall suggested a leak. Not too bad
currently, but likely to get worse. Also, not a good sign for the
hacker being here; water and electronics did not mix. Tatsu checked
the top three floors and then headed downstairs.

She should have
gone straight to the basement. Checking the access door at the back
of the security office, she found a newly installed electronic
lock. A pretty good one at that, and off-brand. It looked like a
genuine product from a company named Kimura Security, but it was
all wrong on the inside and almost certainly would not react to
Tatsu’s master code. It took her around forty-five seconds to trip
the locking system using her portable toolkit. She drew her pistol
as she slipped through onto the stairs down.

It was dark
down there. Tatsu switched the targeting laser on her pistol to UV
illumination mode, providing her with enough light to see where she
was going. The stairs led down to an open area which had probably
been used for storage. There were still a few things left from when
the building was occupied. Two rusting bedframes, several crates,
and what looked like the contents of someone’s apartment, probably
having been left behind after someone skipped out on the rent. No
hacker.

Beyond that,
the basement was divided into rooms, according to the floor plan.
There were four of them. Of the four, two had dedicated functions.
Closer to Tatsu was a utility room with the power feed for the
building in it. Further away was the room where the communications
cables came in. The other two rooms might have had a purpose, but
what that was was not on the plans. All four were accessed by a
corridor from the back of the storage area, and the hacker could
have been in any of them.

That being
said, the cables stretching across the floor from the power and
comms rooms to go under the door of a third room gave a solid
suggestion as to the hacker’s location. There was a little light
coming under the door from that third room too. Rather than
tempting fate, Tatsu decided to open the door before she claimed to
have found her target, but things were looking good.

She crouched
down beside the door and turned the handle slowly. No alarms, no
reaction from within. She eased the door open a crack. Still good.
Leading with her weapon, she pushed the door wider and slid into
the room before straightening up with her pistol aimed at the woman
on the reclining chair who was the sole occupant of the place. It
was a classic sort of hacker nest from a cyberpunk vid. There was
your hacker, wired in, lying back on something which looked like it
belonged in a dental surgery. She was surrounded by machines with
lots of blinking lights. Her eyes were currently obscured by some
high-tech shades, and she was dressed like a street punk. She had
to be all of sixteen. When facial recognition came back, it turned
out she was fifteen and named Kiku Mochizuki, and she already had
two cautions for illegally accessing computer systems. And she was
Denshitoakuma.

Walking over to
the rack Mochizuki was connected to via optical cable, Tatsu yanked
that cable out of the frame.

‘What the–’
Mochizuki began, her eyes opening just in time to see Tatsu’s
pistol’s muzzle centring over the bridge of her nose. ‘Oh,
shit.’

‘Yeah,’ Tatsu
said. ‘Good morning, Miss Mochizuki. You and I are going to have a
little chat.’

~~~

Naoko Kuroki lived in a
Denshitoakuma stronghold in 5 Chome Sakushindai, right in the
middle of Denshitoakuma territory and not too far from the old
Keisei Main Line. The group had bought the building, refitted it,
and made it into a place they could defend if they had to. They had
never had to. Lack of testing, however, bred complacency, and they
had never envisioned going up against a war-tested cyberwarfare
expert in the first place.

Tatsu was
subtle about it. She spent a couple of hours hacking her way into
the security computers in the building. Security AIs were taken
offline. Cameras were carefully looped to ensure that human
watchers remained unaware. Motion sensors were disabled. Automated
systems designed to alert other gang hideouts were shut down.

The real camera
feeds were watched for a while to be sure of where Tatsu was going.
Kuroki’s apartment was on the top floor. Two units had been knocked
through into one. Kuroki was holding meetings through most of the
evening; the arrest of the gang’s best hacking asset had caused
something of a stir. It was assumed that Mochizuki would say
nothing to the cops, because the Denshitoakuma were loyal, at least
among the middle and upper ranks, but it was also assumed that
information had been obtained by the TYMPD and Tatsu herself. That
last assumption was entirely valid, and the first was fairly close
to the truth.

At eleven in
the evening, Kuroki ended her meetings and settled onto the sofa in
her sumptuous lounge to drink domestic whiskey and glare at the
walls.

At
eleven-oh-five, Tatsu walked in through the apartment door as
though this were the most natural thing in the world. She had just
spent thirty minutes scaling the outside wall of the building and
then making her way down from the roof, but there was no sign of
that as she made her dramatic entrance.

Kuroki was, of
course, displeased. ‘Yamada, you bitch! What the fuck do you think
you’re doing in my apartment?!’

‘Well,
obviously, I came for a private chat,’ Tatsu replied. She dropped
onto a leather lounge chair and relaxed. ‘What do you think you’re
doing, Kuroki? First you get Mochizuki to try to hack my implant,
then you try to chase off my girlfriend, and then you try hacking
my apartment server. I don’t like what you did with the
Denshitoakuma, but we used to have an understanding. I don’t think
we have an understanding anymore, so I’m here to renegotiate.’


‘Renegotiate?’

‘Yes, you leave
me and mine alone, or I’ll remove you and yours from the playing
field.’ Tatsu waited a beat. ‘Or won’t Shiratori let you do that?’
It was a hunch. It was a hunch backed by evidence, but still a
hunch. It was possible that part of the plan for a rise in power
was to eliminate Tatsu as a potential threat to that glowing
future. Tatsu was not self-centred enough to believe that, however.
Yukiko Shiratori had a personal beef with Tatsu and a new working
relationship with Kuroki. It seemed likely that the campaign
against Tatsu had been part of the deal with the
Shiratori-rengō.

Kuroki’s jaw
tightened. ‘You try to go against us, we’ll turn you into scrap. We
have the weapons now. You get nasty, we’ll get nasty.’

‘You have no
idea what me “getting nasty” means, Kuroki. Shiratori is using you
to settle a personal grudge, and she’s going to be the end of the
Denshitoakuma unless you back off. I won’t ask again.’ Getting to
her feet, Tatsu set off the way she had come.

‘You’re not my
boss, Yamada.’

‘I’m not,’
Tatsu agreed without looking back. ‘Let’s hope Shiratori isn’t
either.’

7th
December.

Tatsu’s bike purred
along on its twin motors, almost silent yet somehow looking like it
should be roaring with the sound of an old sports car. Tatsu had
never understood that throaty roar sound effect; if your engine was
that badly tuned, you should have it fixed.

She was driving
along about a hundred metres behind the sedan Kuroki was sitting in
the back of, heading west toward Tokyo. Kuroki was up fairly early
and on her way to see Shiratori. Tatsu had no way of knowing what
the meeting was about, but she suspected Kuroki was going to ask
that Shiratori reconsider her position regarding Tatsu. Kuroki was
not stupid. She might have been all bravado last night, but she was
aware that Tatsu could do a lot of damage to her organisation,
possibly to the point that it could no longer continue. Tatsu had,
after all, destroyed a tong not too long ago.

It was going to
be interesting to see how Kuroki looked when she left Shiratori’s
place.

Tokyo.

Kuroki was not allowed
the privilege of parking her car inside the gates of the Shiratori
residence. This gave Tatsu a good view of the gang boss leaving,
and the look of considerable annoyance on her face.

Things had not
gone well in the meeting.

Tatsu was going
to be working hard this week, and the Denshitoakuma was not going
to like what she did.

Chiba, 8th
December.

The Denshitoakuma were
not just busy trying to get rid of Tatsu. There had been a number
of instances of girls with automatic weapons turning up at Yankee
strongholds in Funabashi to persuade the residents to leave. So
far, the TYMPD had only responded after the fact, turning up to
clean up the mess. Tatsu had decided that that needed to change,
and she had persuaded Hisakawa that it should be so. Resource had
been allocated for surveillance, even if that did not mean as much
as it would have in Tokyo.

What that meant
on Tuesday morning was that, when a Denshitoakuma squad arrived at
the home of the Funabashi 1 Chome Yankees – the gang from the area
around Tatsu’s old apartment – they were met by Tatsu and a riot
squad team rather than the actual Yankees they had come for.

Tatsu waited
for the group of twenty girls to start their raid before doing
anything. That way, they could all be arrested without worrying
over ‘would they or wouldn’t they.’ The leader of the squad looked
a little confused when she charged into the old hotel the Yankees
used and did not find the usual guards lounging around in
reception. She looked even more confused when the first gas grenade
bounced twice over the floor and then began spewing vaguely
greenish smoke. And then she was too busy coughing to be very
confused about anything.

Tatsu walked
through the fallen gangsters, kicking weapons away from them. Most
of them were carrying UAWs, but the leader had a coilgun. All of
them were Yamashita Precision Armaments weapons, and Yamashita only
supplied the police and the military. Theoretically anyway.
Whatever the case, civilians were not allowed to own weapons like
this, so they had every single one of them on illegal weapons
charges.

‘Book them,’
Tatsu said over the team’s tactical channel. ‘We’ll start with
possession of illegal weapons and work from there.’

~~~

By the afternoon, word
had got around that the cops were taking an interest in the
Denshitoakuma depredation of Yankee gangs. Civilians were staying
off the streets as much as possible, or they were hanging around
near Yankee safe houses, hoping to see a gunfight. The
Denshitoakuma were playing things harder rather than backing down,
which told Tatsu that Shiratori had a very firm grip on Kuroki’s
short and curlies.

Around four
p.m., that resulted in a standoff between cops and gangsters at a
warehouse near the border of Denshitoakuma territory. The gangsters
had pulled out a few stops; they had a pair of light machine guns
positioned in ground-floor windows and seemed intent on making a
point. There were people with coilguns on the upper floor. The cops
were in riot gear, so there was little danger of serious injury
unless someone got skilled or lucky with a headshot, but rushing
the place was out.

‘Do we call in
air support?’ the leader of the riot team asked. ‘A couple of
drones will take them down.’

‘And the
building,’ Tatsu replied. ‘They’re not that heavily armed.
If we go in that heavy, we’re going to catch civilians in the
crossfire. The idiots think this is entertainment.’

‘Then
what?’

‘I’ll take care
of it. Have we got a thirteen-twenty-eight handy?’

‘Yeah, but we
can’t set it up to use it. Wait. You’re going to hip-fire the
thing? That’s not–’

‘Possible?’
Tatsu grinned. ‘One of the glorious advantages of being a combat
cyborg is the ability to do the impossible, Sergeant. Didn’t anyone
tell you that?’

~~~

The Yamashita CM1328
was a horrible weapon. Big and ungainly, it was designed to be
mounted on a vehicle, a fixed position, or a suit of powered
armour. It fed from a massive box of a thousand four-millimetre
needles, but if you held the trigger down it would burn through
that in ten seconds. Tatsu was not especially good at handling
machine guns, but she did not really have to be.

The extra
weight was slowing her down a little. The hulking weapon weighed
almost thirty kilos; adding in her combat gear, launch pistol, and
a couple of extra magazines made for quite a bit of weight. On the
other hand, a normal human would not have been able to walk out of
cover and toward the warehouse at all, let alone aim the CM1328 and
fire it.

She fired in
bursts. The first volley went through a ground-floor window and
into the woman operating the machine gun behind it before any other
others could respond to her appearance. The other woman on the
machine gun was relying on the rate of fire of the weapon and
having a lot of targets; trying to hit one woman walking toward
her, even with the proper fire-control software loaded, was too
difficult. She hit nothing but tarmac and the armoured vehicles the
riot team had brought along. Tatsu shifted her aim and launched
another volley of needles. She saw her target spin away from her
weapon and continued her walk.

Three rounds
from a coilgun hit Tatsu in the chest, but none of them managed to
punch through her suit thanks to the trauma plates. She ignored
that, and the burst which missed her head, and kept walking. Both
of the snipers tried again at the ten-metre mark, before they had
to stick their necks out too far to fire at her. Two rounds punched
through Tatsu’s helmet. Again, a normal human would likely have
died instantly, but Tatsu’s skull was not made of bone. The two
needles came to a stop against a layer of solid metal, and Tatsu
walked on to kick in the door of the warehouse.

There were
bodies in the reception office. Most of them were male. There was
one woman who looked like she had been Denshitoakuma. The two live
women with guns opened fire as soon as Tatsu walked in, but they
were using UAWs and were no threat. She shot them in the legs and
marched on toward the warehouse floor.

The open space
was, technically, a kill zone. To a normal human, it would have
been deadly. If the Denshitoakuma had had more experience, it could
have been a problem, even for Tatsu, if they had tried going for
her legs. They aimed squarely at her head and torso, where her
armour was the thickest. The nine-millimetre UAW bullets were
useless. The four-mil needles penetrated her suit but were stopped
easily enough by her inner armour. They were going to need bigger,
nastier weapons to do her any real damage, and they did not have
those. Her CM1328, however, was bigger and nastier. She hit legs
where she could see them, and those targets had a chance of
surviving. Where they were behind cover, she went for the torso,
and those ones were likely to be too dead to stand trial.

After five
minutes, someone yelled out from behind some boxes. ‘We surrender!’
There was the clatter of a weapon hitting the concrete floor.

‘Everyone out
from whatever you’re hiding behind,’ Tatsu yelled back. ‘Weapons on
the floor.’


Miserable-looking women emerged from behind crates, putting their
rifles down as they got to their feet. Tatsu signalled for the riot
team to move in with caution. She figured there were around twelve
dead and five injured, with another ten to twelve Denshitoakuma
undamaged. The death toll among the Yankees was at least five, but
probably a lot more. None of these women would be seeing freedom
any time soon, and all because one woman could not let the death of
her daughter go.

9th
December.

Haemorrhaging fighters,
the gang had pulled in its horns. By nine that evening, there were
no reports of Denshitoakuma attacking Yankees. Tatsu got a good
night’s sleep. Sachiko fussed over the puncture wounds in Tatsu’s
skin, until the nanomachines fixed them as though they had never
been there. All was okay, but Tatsu was still not sure what Kuroki
would do next. It was doubtful that all the new weapons the
Shiratori-rengō had supplied were off the streets. It was doubtful
that Shiratori had backed down. Something else would be tried.

The something
else happened while Tatsu was on her way from one Yankee safe house
to the next on her list of places to check. She was walking past a
24/7 when she felt a slight pressure on her right arm and an
indicator box appeared in her sensorium informing her that she had
been hit with a targeting laser. She did a sharp left and walked
into the store.

‘Sergeant
Yamada? Can I get you anything?’ The shopkeeper was an ex-American.
She was not sure what his name was until her software supplied it,
but he clearly knew her. Had she been in here before or was it just
recognition from news streams? No matter.

‘Is there a
back way out of here?’ Tatsu asked. ‘Better yet, can I get up to
the roof?’

‘Uh, sure. Out
through the back there. Through the door on the other side. Turn
left and the stairs are on your right. The elevator hasn’t worked
in months.’

‘Huh. Not an
uncommon state of affairs.’

‘Is there, uh,
trouble?’

Tatsu shook her
head. ‘Not for you.’ She ducked behind the counter and then went
through to the back room and followed his directions to the stairs.
Eight floors up, she spotted a sign for roof access in Japanese,
which had to be a lot of use to most of the residents here. Another
flight of stairs got her up to roof level where she pulled her
pistol. Her navigation system told her that she was facing away
from where that laser had come from. She went out through the door,
closed it, leaned against it, and edged her pistol around the side
of the brick structure the door was mounted in.

Really, the
sniper should have figured out Tatsu had noticed them and bugged
out. Instead, they were there, lying on the roof across the street
under a camouflage sheet with just the barrel of their rifle
sticking out. They were probably trying to avoid detection by
aerial surveillance drones, but it was fairly effective camouflage
against someone just looking their way, unless that person could
see infrared light. The laser was a bright spark coming from under
the barrel. It looked like the barrel belonged to a Yamashita
RS0502, a military railgun used by snipers. Serious armament. A
headshot from that would really ruin her day.

It was not
going to be an easy shot to put the sniper down, even with her
skill. Well, she had an expensive answer to that. She took a
special magazine from her jacket and popped rounds out of it until
she found the one she wanted, placing that on top. Then she
replaced her baton rounds with the special mag and edged her pistol
around the roof again. After a second, she got an indicator saying
that she had a lock. She squeezed the trigger. The tiny missile
buzzed out of her pistol, accelerating across the space between her
and the sniper. It was homing in on the scattered light from the
very laser the sniper was using to judge distance to target, so it
flew straight under the gap in the camouflage sheet and then
exploded. A jet of plasma speared through the sniper while the
backblast tossed the sheet aside.

Tatsu opened
the door to the sound of cries of alarm from the street below. With
luck, she would still be able to identify the sniper. Assuming
there was enough left of her to identify. And if she turned out to
be from the gang Tatsu expected her to be from, the Denshitoakuma
were going down, no matter what social issues that caused.

10th
December.

It began at six the
following morning at a warehouse near Hanashima Park, or what was
left of it. It was squarely in Denshitoakuma territory, highly
secured, and the main storage location the gang used for drugs. It
had taken Tatsu a lot of effort to persuade her superiors that the
Denshitoakuma were out of control, even with the fighting going on,
but she had done it, and the result was a fifty-man assault team
hitting the warehouse with Tatsu in the lead.

She went in
hard. Explosive charges blew three of the loading bay doors
off their mountings. Small drones flew in through the resulting
gaps announcing in three languages that this was a police raid and
that everyone should avoid resisting. The latter was ignored, but
Tatsu and five other officers with grenade launchers were ready for
that. Gas grenades flew in and began spewing riot gas. Following
the grenades were the riot officers with automatic weapons.

The general
workers in the place went down fast thanks to the gas. There were
guards, however, and they had been given gas masks. They also had
coilguns, but in Tatsu’s case that just gave her an excuse to use
lethal force.

‘Take defensive
positions and fire on targets when possible,’ she ordered over the
tactical net. There were already a couple of injury indicators
visible among her troops. No one was dead, yet. She wanted it to
stay that way.

‘Understood,
ma’am,’ came the reply from one of the squad leaders. The others
just acknowledge by signal.

Tatsu checked
off the responses as she fired. She used her carbine from the hip;
connected into its sighting system via optical cable, she had no
need to raise the weapon to her shoulder, and it was solidly braced
where it was. She did not miss. Women fell under her unswerving
fire. She ignored returned fire, even when pain indicators showed a
more serious wound in her right leg. Something had penetrated and
done damage to her artificial muscle fibres, but it was not
impairing.

It took her
four minutes to break the back of the resistance. ‘Squads one
through three, move in and make arrests. Squad four, you’re on
perimeter duty.’ This time there were only signal acknowledgements,
but also immediate movement.

This location
was done, but Tatsu was not. There was still a lot of work to do,
and she was just getting started.

~~~

All across
Denshitoakuma territory, street dealers were being hauled in.
Everyone knew who they were, including the cops. Generally, they
were only arrested if someone actually saw them doing something
wrong. There were a lot of them, and processing the numbers
involved would have been a lot of work if a mass arrest had been
performed.

In fact,
processing was becoming a problem as detectives and street cops
pulled in anyone they found in possession from a big chunk of the
middle of Chiba. Surprisingly, Sakurada Gate was sympathetic.
Administrative personnel and officers from Tokyo districts were
drafted in on a temporary basis to help handle the load, which made
things easier.

Maybe it was
not so surprising that HQ was good with the added workload. There
were a bunch of benefits so far as the bigwigs in Tokyo were
concerned. It got drugs off the street. It got criminals off the
street. The public liked it when crime was enforced in the refugee
zones. The press liked it when crime was enforced in the
refugee zones. Press coverage was all positive, currently, though
the largely Japanese nature of the Denshitoakuma’s membership was
being downplayed a little. They were a street gang with ties to
drugs and prostitution; that was good enough for most of the
mainstream news channels.

Scoop was a
different matter. ‘The cops are really hitting the Denshitoakuma
today,’ Dexter Burrell reported around midday. Tatsu listened in,
wondering what his take on it would be. Scoop was not exactly
anti-establishment, but the reporting on the AM radio station did
tend toward a negative view of anything done by officialdom. ‘Why
the sudden crackdown? Who knows? Rumours abound. The Angels and
Demons have been causing a lot of trouble recently, hyping up the
gang war once again. Some say it’s a personal vendetta, the result
of the once proud gang staging a couple of attacks on one TYMPD
cop. Others say that Sakurada Gate ordered the mass arrests, and it
is true that police HQ is assisting Chiba when they normally want
it to go away.’

All true. Tatsu
knew it was her Burrell was talking about when it came to the
vendetta. She did not think of it that way, but she could see how
an outside observer might think she was taking this personally. Of
course, Sakurada Gate had not ordered the crackdown, but they were
happy about it.

‘One thing is
clear,’ Burrell went on, ‘this could not have come sooner. Once
upon a time, the Denshitoakuma helped people stuck in Chiba
for their sins. The idea of hooking girls on rapture to keep them
in line would have been anathema to the founders of the gang. They
would never have condoned the rumoured deal with the local yakuza.
Tokyo kicked or forced these women out into our damaged society
from theirs. Doing deals with the devil in the form of Yukiko
Shiratori would have been out of the question. Maybe Naoko Kuroki
did it to avoid her organisation being destroyed. Maybe she did it
for power. She did it, however, and it was under her rule that the
use of rapture became ubiquitous. Only good can come from the
gang’s defeat. At least once the dust has settled.’

Tatsu was not
sure she agreed. Entirely. There were going to be a lot of people
trying to stop using rapture pretty soon. By the time Tatsu was
finished with her ‘vendetta,’ people’s supplies would be running
out, and then the really bad stuff would begin. It was not going to
be pretty.

11th
December.

‘I’m initiating a
remote recovery programme,’ Izanami said. It was not exactly the
best time for her to make an appearance; Tatsu was cleaning up the
mess after hitting a distribution point in the western side of
Denshitoakuma territory. Izanami had a habit of showing up when she
wanted, not when she was needed.

‘What does that
mean?’ Tatsu asked, keeping her question to the inside of her head,
where no one else would hear it.

‘Starting
tomorrow, I’ll be counselling rapture users and providing
therapeutic full sensorium recording sessions to assist them in
making the transition. It’s something of a test. I’ve never tried
this before, but I have been working on it for a couple of years. I
think it’s ready.’

‘And you think
this will alleviate the withdrawal problem? The massive
withdrawal problem we’re going to be seeing really soon?’

‘Yes.
Hopefully. It is a trial of the process. Normally, this kind of
thing involves more personal interaction. I will be providing all
the help I can, but it’s not the same as having a therapist there
with you.’

Tatsu
considered that for a second or two. ‘One, it’s got to be better
than nothing. Two, you’re dealing with people who live in Chiba.
They’re used to toughing it out and having to do things themselves.
I think it might work here. If you tried it on Tokyo residents, you
might not get the same results.’

‘Yes,’ Izanami
said, a little sadly. ‘My projections suggest the same. And rapture
is more of a problem in the cities than the government likes to
admit. Not to mention a number of other drugs which are not a
problem at all in the zones.’

‘I’m aware. Not
that I should be surprised that you’re concerned over this, but
thanks for being concerned, Izanami. I was too.’

The
goddess-like figure in the kimono gave a shrug. ‘This is my job. I
look after everyone in Japan. I’m still not sure I’m doing enough,
but only time will tell.’

12th
December.

The finale happened on
Friday morning. The TYMPD were going into the Denshitoakuma’s HQ in
force. Tatsu was planning to arrest Kuroki. The warrants were all
ready. The assault team was ready. Everyone was waiting on
Tatsu.

It took a
little over an hour to get back into the computers in the building.
Some of the credentials Tatsu had used last time worked, but not
all of them. Someone was being careful, but not very
careful. It was not enough to make things easy, but it did give
Tatsu a leg-up on getting through security. With the initial work
done, she unplugged and switched over to a wireless connection for
the actual assault, bringing up the police tactical network as she
moved into position. She set a ‘go in five minutes’ timer and,
because the team was human, issued orders as she moved.

‘We go in five
minutes. There’s a timer on the TacNet; everyone moves when it hits
zero. Breaching will not be required. All the doors will open for
us, and the security system will go offline. I want a clean
deployment. Everyone stick to your fireteams. No solo plays.
Remember, we’re the good guys. We take prisoners when possible.
Where not possible, we do not, but remember it’s all being
recorded. It will be reviewed by the after-action team for
illegal use of force. Kannon will be watching too. Do it safely, do
it right. I especially want Kuroki alive.’

There were
various audible replies, but everyone also remembered to flag
themselves ready on TacNet. It even looked, due to the staggering
of responses, that most of them were actually waiting until they
were actually ready before toggling their indicator. Tatsu was
proud of them.

‘Okay. Teams
one through nine, you’ll encounter heavier resistance on entry.
They have a couple of positions fortified in the main front and
rear entrances. Use smoke and gas grenades; they’ll have gas masks
ready to use. Everyone else should have a clear start. Go on the
signal, and good luck.’

That things
were not going to go as smoothly as Tatsu would have liked became
apparent almost as soon as the go signal was sent out. Too many
indicators began changing to show that teams were engaging with
combatants too soon. The nine teams expecting resistance got it,
sure, but they were quickly followed by others. There was only one
conclusion.

‘They were
expecting us,’ someone said over the net. ‘Encountering stiff
resistance on stairwell two.’

‘Job hasn’t
changed,’ Tatsu replied. ‘Take them down and continue.’ Tatsu was
on stairwell three, one of the emergency staircases, and heading
upward as fast as she could. Below her, fireteam twelve was engaged
with armed gangsters; she had got ahead of that problem, but she
was not expecting to remain unopposed forever. There were ten
floors with Kuroki at the top, unless she had moved when the cops
invaded. Tatsu suspected not.

As she ran,
Tatsu put a little thought into the response from the
Denshitoakuma. Someone had tipped them off. Someone had to have
tipped them off, even though they should have been expecting
something like this anyway. They had been too ready. On top
of that, Tatsu had seen nothing on the camera feeds to indicate
that they would respond this quickly. That meant that they had been
expecting the attack around now, and that they had concealed
weapons in order to take the cops off guard.

What was Kuroki
thinking? This kind of response to a police raid was going to end
the Denshitoakuma. Kuroki had to know that. She had to realise
that, even if the gang won this round, Chiba HQ would respond with
an even bigger force. Tokyo could likely be persuaded to lend
support in an operation like that. This was going to turn into one
hell of a clusterfuck whatever happened. This had to be part of the
deal with Shiratori. Had the yakuza leader promised safety if
Kuroki could take out Tatsu? Was Shiratori willing to go that far
for revenge?

Smoke filled
the stairwell on the seventh floor. Ordinarily, this would not have
been a major impediment, but this was hot smoke. It gave off
sufficient emissions in the infrared to blind Tatsu almost
completely. Almost, because she still had access to the building’s
camera network. The smoke extended upward to the eighth floor, but
it was clear on the ninth where four gangsters were waiting with
coilgun carbines. Someone had set a trap specifically for Tatsu,
even if she doubted it would be lethal and figured Kuroki would
think the same. Masking infrared would help against the fully human
officers too, but this stank of being a targeted response.

Slowing, Tatsu
made her way up the steps to the midway landing below the ninth
floor. The smoke worked both ways; she could not see where she was
going, but the Denshitoakuma could not see her climbing the stairs.
She pulled a couple of grenades from her belt, primed them, and
tossed them up onto the landing before dropping into a crouch.

Instant chaos.
On the camera feeds, Tatsu saw people diving for cover, but there
was little to no cover to find. In the confined space of the
stairwell, the twin explosions, a second apart, were devastating.
Even to Tatsu, bunkered down on the lower landing, the buffeting
from the shockwaves was bad. If she had been human, she would have
been in a lot of pain and bruised to hell and back. Getting to her
feet, she headed up the stairs to find that she was dealing with
one corpse, two unconscious and likely to be dead by the time she
got back to them, and one woman who was still conscious, but
stunned and bleeding from a scalp wound.

‘Stay down,’
Tatsu told the only one who was listening. ‘If you lift that rifle,
I’ll shoot you in the head.’ The gangster looked defiant for about
a second before looking like she was going to throw up instead. She
nodded, and immediately regretted it. ‘I’ll get medics here as soon
as I can. Try to stay awake and not dead.’ Turning away, Tatsu
sprinted up the last flights of stairs to the top floor. She pushed
through the door, and everything went to hell.

The whine of
the minigun powering up gave her a split second of notice. She
dived backward through the doorway just as an entirely ungodly
number of metal needles began flying in her direction. The interior
walls were not designed to stand up to that kind of punishment, and
projectiles punched through over Tatsu’s prone body to slam into
the concrete walls lining the stairwell. Even there, scabs were
blasted free by the impacts and dust and fragments rained down.

Tatsu had got
one quick glance down the corridor before flinging herself out of
the way. There was what looked kind of like a robot standing
outside Kuroki’s apartment door, a bulky, high-velocity coilgun
clutched in its armoured hands. It was not a robot, however; Kuroki
had got her hands on a suit of military combat armour. Powered
combat armour. Not the latest model, but quite good enough to make
things difficult. Add in the minigun, and Tatsu was facing real
trouble. Tatsu pulled her launch pistol and started swapping
magazines.

The firing
stopped. Three seconds of firing was around three hundred rounds of
ammunition. The minigun used standard magazines of a thousand
rounds. Kuroki had plenty of ammo left. But then she spoke, her
voice amplified by her suit. ‘You hear me, Yamada?’

‘I hear
you.’

‘I’m coming for
you. Armoured cyborg or not, this thing’ll shred you like a roast
duck.’

Well, it was a
possibility. ‘I want you alive, Kuroki. Don’t make me kill
you.’

‘Fat
chance!’

Tatsu killed
the camera feeds on the top floor because it seemed possible that
Kuroki was watching them. Then she shifted her position, lying on
the stairs up and aiming her pistol toward the doorway. She
waited.

Kuroki appeared
in the doorway, her imposing form hidden and yet amplified by the
combat suit. The barrel of her minigun swung as she searched for
Tatsu, levelling as she spotted her. She jerked backward as she saw
Tatsu’s pistol levelled at her, but it was too late. The three
rockets had little time to get up to speed over the couple of
metres between the two women, but that did not matter. Each
exploded into a spear of plasma, burning through Kuroki’s chest
plate like a hot burst of plasma through armour not designed to
stop anti-tank weaponry. Beneath multiple layers of synthetic
materials, Kuroki’s flesh fared even worse than the armour. Plasma
burst through the back of the suit, scorching the wall behind her.
She stopped moving. The whine from her minigun faltered and died.
She collapsed backward through the doorway.

Tatsu got to
her feet and frowned at the dead woman in the expensive junk that
had been military-grade powered armour. ‘Well fuck,’ she said.

~~~

When the building was
secured and the medics could get in to treat the wounded, Tatsu’s
teams had around twenty Denshitoakuma under arrest. One of them was
the one Tatsu had encountered in the stairwell, though the others
were all dead by the time the medics got to them. There were
injuries among the cops too; it had not all gone the way of the
angels. No one on the invading side had died, however, and everyone
was expected to recover. It was a moderate win.

‘Tokyo is
commending us for a successful operation,’ Superintendent Hisakawa
said. She was actually on-site, there to supervise the aftermath.
Tatsu could not blame her for waiting to come down from HQ;
Hisakawa was not exactly built for combat situations. She was on
the smaller side, fit but not powerful. Most of her experience in
the police had come from patrolling in Tokyo and detective work in
Tokyo and Chiba.

‘I bet they
are.’

‘Try not to
sound quite so sarcastic, Sergeant.’

‘I’ll try,
Superintendent.’

‘Hm. Well, this
is over. The Denshitoakuma will never recover from this.’

‘No, agreed,’
Tatsu said, ‘but there’s one last thing I need to do.’

Hisakawa
frowned. ‘This has already cost us a lot of money. Tokyo won’t be
as willing to reallocate resources for–’

‘The only
resource I need is me. The Denshitoakuma were just the tool here. I
need to send a message to the tool master that she should back the
fuck off.’

‘Sakurada Gate
will definitely not like it if you go after Shiratori.’

Tatsu smiled.
‘I’m not going after Shiratori. Directly. Trust me, Tokyo won’t
have a problem with what I’m going to do. At least, they aren’t
going to be able to make a show of disapproving.’ Pause. ‘And let’s
face it, they can’t punish me much more than being based in
Chiba.’

Hisakawa
sighed. ‘That much is true…’

Tokyo.

Technically, the
building Tatsu was about to enter was not a warehouse. It was
designated as a distribution centre, and it was owned by a company
called Konishi Logistics. Konishi Logistics was owned by a shell
company which was owned by Shiratori-rengō. They did do
distribution out of the place. Legal logistics work. It was just
the other thing they distributed was drugs of the illegal variety.
Specifically, this was the place the yakuza had been using to
supply the Denshitoakuma. Operations had been suspended for a
while, but Tatsu was fairly sure that was meant to be a short-term
thing.

Tatsu was
making an entry into the building without a search warrant. She
believed she had evidence of criminal activity at the site, and she
did have sufficient information to get a warrant. However, if she
had got the warrant, she would have been stonewalled enough that
anything she might find here was gone, or she would simply not have
got the warrant. Someone would bitch about it after the fact.
Lawyers would argue that any evidence she found was obtained
illegally. That was not a concern. Any arrests and convictions
stemming from this op were secondary to the message it sent: I can
hit you where it hurts, any time I want.

The building
had two storeys; plans from the city databases indicated that she
was dealing with offices over an open storage area. It was
Saturday; the business was running on a reduced staffing level,
though it carried out some operations seven days a week, so there
was always staff on-site. Tatsu was not entirely sure of the
numbers, and she did not have an accurate picture of their
armament. She knew what they had been equipped with a few days ago,
but it was possible that Shiratori had upgraded security since the
TYMPD began shutting down the Denshitoakuma.

The door Tatsu
was working on opened. No alarms sounded. She slipped inside and
found herself at the back of the storage area, screened from the
majority of the room by crates. One of the crates had been opened
up, its lid leaning against one side of it, and Tatsu checked the
contents. She found large plastic containers of sports supplements.
Use this and your muscles would grow to superhuman size, or that
was a summary of the flashy label. She opened one up and decided
that the producer of this supplement was, at the very least, guilty
of false advertising; the tub contained rapture.

Checking a
couple of other open crates revealed more rapture in vitamin pill
bottles, another synthetic drug which was probably not being sold
in Chiba inside bottles for painkillers – this stuff would kill
your pain, certainly, but it would eventually do the same to you –
and cocaine in tubs meant for brewing yeast. Tatsu was more
surprised that anyone still used brewing yeast at the hobbyist
level than that there was cocaine in the tubs. That, she figured,
was enough. Everything was recorded. It all linked back to the
evidence she already had that drugs were being shipped from here to
the Denshitoakuma. Maybe the prosecutions would get nowhere, but
this would be enough to make the arrests and send a message to
Shiratori.

Pulling her
pistol, she checked the load, and then she straightened her back
and stepped out onto the floor of the warehouse. ‘This is Sergeant
Tatsu Yamada of the TYMPD. Everyone in this building is under
arrest. Please do not resist.’ The order was given with as much
volume as she could manage while maintaining an authoritative tone.
It had two effects. Several people working in the space stopped and
gawped at her. Two gawped and then went for the pistols they had
under their jackets.

The one to
Tatsu’s right was hit first; a rocket round hit his chest at low
velocity, burst, and sprayed a chemical over any exposed skin it
could find. The drug was a sedative; first his face and hands,
exposed to direct contact, would go numb, and then his central
nervous system would go into sleep mode. He was getting to the
sleeping part as his friend fired three rounds at Tatsu from a
semiautomatic pistol. He missed, Tatsu did not. Two down, and no
one else seemed to be armed or willing to put up a fight.

‘Stay where you
are,’ Tatsu said. ‘I’ll be interviewing you shortly.’ She put out
an ‘officer under attack’ message through her police software. She
was not expecting a fast response. There would be plenty of time
for her to do what was needed before anyone showed up to interfere
or assist.

The man in
reception got in two good hits with his nine-millimetre, but the
bullets had insufficient power to do Tatsu any real damage. She hit
him with a sleep round and started up the stairs to the upper
floor. If she was lucky, she could find some additional evidence on
the computers up here, though the drugs in the crates would likely
be sufficient. And she was pretty sure at this point that she was
not going to meet effective resistance. This was going to be an
easy op. What came after would likely be harder.

Chiba, 13th
December.

‘There is already a
suite of expensive lawyers engaged in negating your evidence,’
Izanami said. She had just appeared to Tatsu and Sachiko. They had
just got up.

‘Good morning,
Izanami,’ Sachiko said brightly.

‘Good morning,
Sachiko. As I was saying–’

‘It was a
given,’ Tatsu said. ‘I wasn’t trying to get convictions. I was
trying to send a message to Shiratori. Also to shut that
distribution point down, though that was secondary. They’ll just
set up elsewhere. That’s also a given.’

‘Do you think
Shiratori will listen to your message?’

‘I’m not even
sure it’ll get through to her. I have some slight hope. Did you
really just pop in to tell me something I already knew would be
happening?’

The revered AI
gave Tatsu a small scowl. ‘No, I actually came to tell you about my
rehabilitation programme. I know you were worried about the effect
of reduced rapture supply in the area.’

‘You have a
plan to deal with it?’ Sachiko asked. ‘I’m worried too. I don’t
take the stuff, but I know some good– Make that I know some not bad
people who take it.’

‘I have a
plan,’ Izanami said. ‘It’s an experiment, but I have some
confidence that it will work. It will be more effective with those
who can be persuaded to start using Kannon. If you know anyone who
is trying to come off rapture, please ask them to switch to Kannon.
I realise they could not be using both software and drug at the
same time.’

‘Well, I’ll
try…’

‘A hard sell, I
know. However, by the time you are trying, they will all have been
contacted by my therapy programs. If you like, each will have their
own personal therapist. Not only does this give them someone to
talk to and a source of advice, but they can be given full
sensorium recording treatment through their advisors to assist them
in their withdrawal. It will not be as effective as proper
treatment in some form of clinic, but I believe it will make things
easier and facilitate full withdrawal. If they can already see the
benefits of that treatment, they may be more amenable to installing
Kannon, which can provide continued assistance afterward.’

Sachiko
giggled. There was an edge to that sound which tended to suggest
she was more than a little relieved. Tension was escaping in that
giggle. ‘I’m sold, but I already use Kannon.’

‘Of course you
do, Sachiko. You’re a good girl. Well, outside the bedroom.’

Sachiko’s
cheeks coloured. She was not entirely sure why; she was still naked
and discussing her sex life was generally not an issue. Something
about Izanami bringing the topic up, perhaps…

‘She’s not that
good in the shower, in the lounge, or even in the kitchen,’ Tatsu
said.

‘Tatsu!’
Sachiko squeaked.

‘I was making
very broad use of “bedroom,”’ Izanami explained.

‘And we’ve done
it in one of the restrooms at the Hole, not to mention the Dream
Castle.’

‘Very
broad use.’

Tokyo.

Exactly why they had
been invited to the home of Yukiko Shiratori, Yui was not sure.
They were, however, there, and they were being led to a meeting
room which could have belonged in any home in Japan, a couple of
hundred years ago. Shiratori was something of a traditionalist, it
seemed. The place might as well have been a museum.

Sugiura had
told her to be polite. What that actually meant was that she should
stay silent. Sugiura knew his people down to the molecular level,
but that was not needed to know that Yui would have trouble talking
to Shiratori without saying something inappropriate. Yui knew
herself well enough to know that was true. So, she would keep her
mouth shut unless required to speak, and then she would say only
what needed to be said. Honest!

She almost
broke when she discovered Shiratori wearing a kimono. Not a yukata,
a kimono! Seriously, the woman belonged in another century. Still,
she was the client, if only in potential…

‘Welcome,
Colonel,’ Shiratori said. ‘Thank you for coming to see me.’

‘It’s just
Sugiura. I don’t use that title.’


‘Apologies.’

Sugiura waved
that away. ‘You didn’t know. This is Miss Fujioka, one of my
associates.’ Bowing, Shiratori acknowledged Yui. Figuring she had
to, Yui returned the bow. ‘While it may seem ungracious to speed
things along, I would be grateful if you told us why you have asked
us here.’

The truth was
that both Yui and her boss had a pretty good idea why Shiratori had
contacted the Yōkai Regiment. Yui was wondering what Sugiura’s
answer would be. She thought she knew. She was kind of
hoping she knew. But you could never quite tell with Sugiura. The
man was unreadable and not especially predictable.

Shiratori bowed
her head. ‘I wish to contract your group to eliminate a problem I
have. Recent events have demonstrated that Sergeant Tatsu Yamada of
the TYMPD is a significant threat to my organisation. I wish this
threat removed.’

‘To be quite
clear, you want us to kill her?’

‘That is
correct.’ No hesitation. Shiratori looked and acted like a lady,
but she did not balk at stating her unladylike aims. More than once
anyway.

Yui glanced at
her boss. What would he say? Tatsu was–

‘No,’ Sugiura
said flatly. ‘I must respectfully decline. We will be unable to
take this contract now or in the future.’

‘I… see,’
Shiratori said. There was that instant of hesitation, a crack in
her calm demeanour. She had not expected to be declined, and she
was at least a little angry that it had happened. ‘Might I ask the
reason for your decision?’

‘I believe you
are owed an answer, and I hope that my reasoning will be
instructive. First and foremost, Tatsu Yamada is a colleague. For
reasons I cannot go into, she is off-limits to all of my people
unless she turns against us, and she has not.’

‘I see.’

‘However, if we
were forced into the position of opposing her, we would lose
valuable assets in the war that would ensue. Fujioka, your opinion
of Yamada’s capabilities.’

Yui gave a
small cough. ‘Well, she’s about as good as I am at computer
intrusion. That means that, if she wants into something, she can
access anything she likes so long as she can get access. Security
isn’t an issue. She’s battle tested. Physically…’

‘Physically,
she is a match for any operative in my unit,’ Sugiura said.
‘Circumstances might conspire to disadvantage her. We might gain
sufficient surprise to eliminate her without casualties. The
chances are not good. The same applies to your organisation, Miss
Shiratori. Except that, if you choose to make her your enemy, she
will crush you.’

‘Yamada has
already declared herself my enemy,’ Shiratori stated flatly.

Yui could not
help it; she let out a bark of laughter, cutting it off fast before
Sugiura could reprimand her too heavily.

‘Apologies for
my colleague’s outburst, Miss Shiratori,’ Sugiura said without
looking Yui’s way, ‘but Yamada has made no such declaration.
Precisely the opposite. Let us be clear. You do not wish to
eliminate a threat to the Shiratori-rengō, you wish to exact
revenge for the death of your adopted daughter. This has, perhaps,
blinded you to the truth. Yamada’s attack on your distribution
centre yesterday was a warning, not a threat. She was simply
pointing out what she could do, not what she will do.
If you continue your efforts to remove her, especially if you
attack her friends, she will destroy you. That is not her current
aim, and whether it happens or not is up to you. If I involve my
group in your revenge, both our organisations will suffer, and I
will not be part of that.’

Shiratori was
silent for a couple of seconds. Yui could see it in her face: a
refusal to accept what Sugiura had laid out for her in perfectly
obvious detail. ‘Very well,’ Shiratori said. ‘I believe that
concludes our business.’

Sugiura nodded.
He could tell Shiratori had selective hearing too. ‘I believe you
are correct.’

Chiba, 14th
December.

There was a report in
Tatsu’s message box when she awoke on Monday morning. It gave the
details of the investigation into Shiori Moto, Yamauchi’s stalker,
and she scanned through it as she got ready to go out.

Basically, Moto
was nuts. He had probably been hanging so far off the edge for so
long that gravity had to be working on cartoon physics. He would
almost certainly have fallen and done something to get himself
arrested far sooner had he not been a shut-in of epic proportions.
He had no online presence in any legitimate sector of the internet.
He was socially isolated. His apartment looked like he was the
survivor of a nuclear war, locked inside to avoid the fallout and
surviving on packaged foods. It looked like he did risk going out
to put out trash once in a while, but not often.

His implant was
a textbook case of how not to access the internet. Connection logs
showed that he only accessed dark-net sites, and none of those with
any social community. He even accessed legitimate sites through
dark-net proxies, and one of those legitimate sites he visited was
Tokyo Network Media. He did watch Yamauchi’s show on a frequent
basis.

Of course, what
he mostly accessed was porn. Addiction was a possibility. The
analysts had discovered a number of faked pornographic images of
Yamauchi in Moto’s very extensive collection, but she was hardly
the only celebrity featured. Along with the porn, and probably
unknowingly, Moto had downloaded enough malware that it was amazing
his implant functioned at all. Tatsu went through the list, just
for the fun of it really, recognising a bunch of common software
designed to grab passwords and other tricks of the hacker trade.
The hackers probably knew more about Moto than he did.

However, at the
end of the list was one package that the analysts had not been able
to identify. It was a chunky piece of code. They were working on
deciphering it, but it was complex and encrypted; hopes were not
high. Tatsu took a look at the signature because maybe she had seen
it before and the analysts had not. Which turned out to be the
case, but Tatsu had not seen that code signature since the war.

The thought
that Rasputin was involved was quickly dismissed. The code was his,
but what it was doing was not the kind of thing Rasputin used it
for. Essentially, the virus was designed to get into someone’s
implant computer and use it to brainwash them. It was subtle about
it, but very effective. Given time, a human afflicted with this
virus would start working to see Rasputin subjugate all humans.
They would walk willingly into the jaws of death if Rasputin told
them to, and he was quite likely to give precisely that order. The
virus had been identified by Izanami during the war and
countermeasures had been programmed into Kannon. Of course, Moto
had not used Kannon, but his behaviour did not match the usual
payload for the virus anyway.

No, Moto had
developed an obsession with Yamauchi. It had been sufficiently
powerful to drive him out of his comfortable hole to stalk her. He
had claimed that she had actually been to his apartment, that they
had been in a relationship. The psychologists had pointed out that
this was not an uncommon pathology in stalkers, but maybe Moto had
more evidence to go on than most.

Maybe, just
maybe, someone had driven Shiori Moto over the edge. Maybe he had
been brainwashed into believing that he was in a relationship with
Yamauchi. Maybe…

The question,
of course, was who had done that? And did they have more of the
same planned?


Part Four:
Masks

 Chiba, Japan, 17th December
2099.

‘Have you seen
this?’

Tatsu regarded
the image of a naked Sachiko she was seeing in a window in her
sensorium. ‘You’ll have to be more specific, but thanks for the
view.’

‘I don’t need
to be dressed yet. You’re welcome. And you saying that means you
haven’t seen it.’

‘Still going to
need to be more specific, Sachiko.’

‘I’m linking
you.’

A second window
opened showing a feed from TNM, the morning news show, from the
looks of it. Tatsu rarely watched because it usually only told her
what she already knew more about. Today, however, the news was
political, which meant that Tatsu did not want to know about it.
Since Sachiko seemed disturbed, however, Tatsu watched.

‘Remarks made
by Prime Minister Souma Hisakawa at a charity event last night are
causing a stir in social media channels,’ the presenter said. The
presenter did not have Yamauchi’s charm, but she was a typical
female presenter: attractive, black-haired, and dressed in some
sort of suit. ‘Asked about current events, the prime minister is
reported to have expressed disquiet over crime. In particular, he
mentioned the Noh mask killer, and the arrest of a man on stalking
charges related to TNM’s own Haruka Yamauchi. Reportedly, Prime
Minister Hisakawa stated that neither would be happening if Kannon
was in use by everyone. Asked whether Kannon should be made the
mandatory operating system for computer implants, the prime
minister said that he believed that would benefit everyone, but
that it could never happen in practice.’

Tatsu frowned.
‘Okay,’ she said.

‘The prime
minister was unavailable for further comment on the matter this
morning,’ the presenter went on. ‘The same is true of the TYMPD.
Commentary on social media exploded overnight as the comments were
repeated with various levels of accuracy on all platforms. Analysts
are still working to determine trends, but the current assessment
is that a small majority of respondents favour the idea of Kannon
being made mandatory.’

‘Okay,’ Tatsu
said again. ‘That’s…’

‘Well, I can
see his point,’ Sachiko said. ‘With Kannon running, no one would be
able to do those things. Haruka’s stalker would have got treatment
before things got out of hand. Your guy with the masks would have
been reported instantly. But they can’t make Kannon mandatory.’

‘And, to be
fair, he said it would never happen. Reportedly. As I’m painfully
aware, there’s not even a requirement to make pets traceable, so
doing it to humans is unlikely.’

‘Yeah, but
social is blowing up about it, and a lot of what I’m seeing is for
the idea.’

‘Maybe, but
that’ll change when the lobbyists start in on it. There are plenty
of people who wouldn’t want mandatory Kannon. Some of them are very
powerful and good at media manipulation. Anyway, what do you have
to worry about? You already use Kannon.’

‘Yes, but I
know plenty of people who don’t. I… I guess some of them could
benefit if it would mean Izanami’s rehabilitation programme could
be deployed to them. What do you think?’

‘I think… I’d
be out of a job, probably, so I’m going to say no to that idea. If
Kannon was there to report every crime, as it happened or even
before it happened, what’s the point in having cops?’

‘Good point. We
could never afford this apartment on just my pay. Let’s stick with
what we have.’

Tokyo, 18th
December.

On the other hand, with
Kannon made mandatory, Tatsu would not have to attend scenes like
this one. She was in Kabukichō this time, a place which had changed
little in the past century or so. The Robot Restaurant had rather
more elaborate robots now than back then. The yakuza had made
something of a comeback, though the area was not as crime ridden as
it had been before the turn of the century. The only brothels in
the area were legal ones.

The body at the
back of one of those, lying in the middle of an alley beside an
open fire door, was not wearing a mask. There was a mask present,
but it was not attached.

‘You let them
take the mask off so soon?’ Nakano asked.

‘Nope. This one
didn’t come attached. Our man was interrupted, and we have a
witness. Not that that’s going to make a lot of difference under
the circumstances. We probably won’t be able to keep his
mask out of the press much longer.’

‘Was only a
matter of time anyway. Who was she?’

‘Ji-Woo Song.
Korean. Twenty-three. Registered employment is sex work, but I’d
imagine he just hung around out here until someone walked out
alone. Kind of stupid since people are in and out of here all the
time.’

‘So, he’s
getting sloppy.’

Tatsu shrugged.
‘Sloppy or brazen. It’s not exactly a great site, but the techs
will go over it and see what can be found. He usually cleans the
site once he’s done, and this time he didn’t get the chance. We
might get lucky.’

‘You really
believe that?’ Nakano asked, eyebrows rising.

‘Well, I
believe that we might get lucky…’

~~~

Being called to the
Kantei could not be a good thing. The official residence of the
Japanese prime minister was, along with the nearby National Diet
building, another post-war rebuild. Rasputin had managed to get
ordnance through. That was unlikely to happen again because the
entire area was now a small fortress with air defences sufficient
to stop just about anything. Even hypersonic missiles were unlikely
to make it through. So, one might have felt safe entering such a
well-defended location, but not if you were the lead on a serial
murder case the prime minister had mentioned recently.

On the other
hand, Nakano looked more nervous than Tatsu felt. As they sat in a
waiting room, she decided to try defusing the situation a little.
‘I don’t know what you’re worried about. I wore a suit, didn’t
I?’

The attempt at
humour was not entirely successful. ‘Do you really think all I’m
worried about is your choice of outfit?’

‘Well, you do
tend to criticise my wardrobe choices every time I come to
Tokyo.’

‘Not every
time.’ Short pause. ‘You could’ve put a shirt on under that
jacket.’ Tatsu smirked. ‘And the skirt is too short.’

‘Of course it
is.’

‘Please, come
this way.’ The voice interrupted that line of conversation. The
speaker was a middle-aged man with a face like an axe, or maybe
like someone who had just walked out of a desert and was suffering
from severe dehydration. Tatsu began to wonder whether there were
actually supernaturally animated mummies in the world.

The embalmed
assistant led the way to an office door and Nakano faltered on
seeing it. It was one thing to be called to the Kantei; the Kantei
was a big place and a lot happened there, so it did not mean that
you were meeting the prime minister. Except that this was the prime
minister’s office. They were actually going in to see the prime
minister of Japan!

Souma Hisakawa
was not a young man, but you could not really tell. At fifty-seven,
he looked like he was just crossing the boundary into his thirties,
except for his eyes. He had very dark eyes, verging on black, but
it was the look in them that Tatsu noticed. Hisakawa’s eyes
belonged on someone much older, but they also held an uncommon
degree of both intelligence and determination. He was a handsome
sort of man. His black hair was carefully cut in a statesmanlike
fashion. He was fit if not muscled. His suit fitted him as though
it had been precision-placed over his body by Izanami herself. He
was a consummate politician, hand-crafted to appeal to the populace
and his fellow politicos alike. But his eyes… His eyes were
scary.

The great man
was not alone in the room, but the focus was on Hisakawa. The
others were on seats out of the way in some sort of meeting area
where a low table sat between sofas. Most of them seemed like they
were probably civil servants, but Tatsu noted that Kenshin Maki was
there making an effort to appear uninterested by the arrival of the
two cops. That was interesting.

‘Detectives,’
Hisakawa said, ‘I am Souma Hisakawa. I would like to say that it is
a pleasure to make your acquaintance, but I cannot.’ Good
start.

‘I’m Sergeant
Kenzo Nakano, sir,’ Nakano said. ‘This is–’

‘Sergeant Tatsu
Yamada,’ Tatsu said.

‘I’m aware,’
Hisakawa said. He had a soft sort of voice. Soft, but very firm. ‘I
have asked that you come here so that I can understand why this
“Noh mask killer” has not been apprehended.’

‘Sir,’ Nakano
began.

‘He’s smart,’
Tatsu said. ‘Until now, he’s left almost no evidence at any of the
crime scenes. Serial cases are difficult because there’s almost
never a link between the killer and the victim. Serial killers are
caught because they make a mistake.’

Hisakawa looked
at her. It was possibly meant to be an intimidating look, and it
was. On the other hand, Tatsu really had nothing to lose at this
point. Hisakawa possibly knew this. ‘Is that your opinion, Sergeant
Nakano?’ he asked.

‘Well, sir,
yes. However, that may be changing. The last victim has provided us
with considerably more evidence than any of the others. He was
disturbed. Forensics have uncovered fibres, hairs, a partial
fingerprint. They are working through everything to see who and
what they can identify from that evidence. The situation is not
clear at the moment, but we may be able to close this case
soon.’

‘Or we may have
nothing useful,’ Tatsu countered. ‘However, his recent actions
indicate that he’s taking more chances. Overconfidence seems to be
the likely culprit. Whatever, it’s a bad sign when someone like
this starts taking risks. Bad for them. Even if he didn’t leave us
a solid clue on this last victim, he’s going to make a significant
mistake soon.’

That got Tatsu
another look. ‘You are that confident, Sergeant Yamada?’

‘We could ask
Izanami for a projection. I’m sure she could give you a percentage
chance of us closing the case along with a timescale. I don’t
believe the killer will be on the streets for much longer.’

‘I believe we
will leave Izanami out of this.’ The prime minister paused and then
nodded. ‘You have forty-eight hours.’

‘Sir, that’s–’
Nakano began.

‘Forty-eight
hours. After that, more competent officers will be assigned to the
case. You are dismissed.’

Tatsu said
nothing. She was just wondering why Hisakawa wanted them out. It
was not, in all probability, that he felt they were failing. Or
maybe she was just getting paranoid. That was a
possibility…

~~~

Getting home to change
clothes was a priority. The suit was not uncomfortable, but it made
Tatsu feel like she worked in an office. People without lives
worked in offices. More specifically, people who lived only for
their jobs did, largely because companies that insisted on office
work tended to demand that their employees live for their company.
The TYMPD was not like that, though it did attract workaholics.

The situation
with the Noh mask case was not good. Tatsu sat in the conveyor
carrying her back to her apartment and considered things. Tracking
the killer down within forty-eight hours – and you could bet that
would be cut to more like thirty-six since it was closing rapidly
on midday on Friday – was unlikely. She pushed through a request to
rush the forensics on the eighth victim, knowing that Nakano was
probably doing the same. Nakano’s request was likely to carry more
weight; Tokyo forensics were more likely to listen to a Tokyo
detective. If they could get something from that source before the
end of the day, they might be able to push forward, but the chances
were slim. And she was just thinking that when the pattern-matching
program she had set going after the third victim turned up popped
up an alert.

It had done so
before, but nothing had come of any of them. Generally, the match
was below fifty percent. She had never seen a match above sixty
percent, and that one had turned out to be a miss since the person
identified could not have been in Tokyo at the time of any of the
murders. Tatsu was not expecting much when she checked today’s
alert, so she was surprised and a little excited when she saw the
match probability: seventy-nine percent. A thought opened the
report, and she was back to being unhappy.

The software
had matched the killer’s face to Kenshin Maki. The match was
actually based on images captured at Suzu Tani’s apartment and in
the prime minister’s office. The combination had pushed the match
percentage so high, which did tend to support the conclusion that
Maki was a suspect. But it was Maki, an up-and-coming politician
favoured by Prime Minister Hisakawa. He had known Tani, the fourth
victim. His wife was a close friend of Tani’s. He had found Tani’s
body…

And the Tani
scene had been different from the others. The killer had gone to
some lengths to delay the finding of the body. It was like he had
wanted Maki to find the body. That assumed he had known that
the Makis would be visiting Tani the following morning. Visits to
Tani had been common, but not regular. Maki would have known, but
the killer would not, unless Maki was the killer. On the other
hand, the killer appeared to be able to circumvent building
security rather easily, so maybe they had hacked into Tani’s
computers and discovered the morning blocked out for the Makis. It
was not something a good lawyer could not explain away if brought
up in court. There needed to be better evidence than a seventy-nine
percent facial match and a suspicion from a Chiba detective.

Still on the
way to her apartment, in the back of a self-driving vehicle, Tatsu
began looking for more.

~~~

It was amazing what you
could find out if you went looking in the right places. Travel, for
example, was tracked with unerring accuracy for just about everyone
in Japan. If you used a train, you were tracked from when you
entered the station to when you left at your destination. If you
bought refreshments from one of the automated carts which roamed
the train, your purchase was recorded. Tatsu was a little surprised
to discover that she could not determine when someone went to the
toilet while aboard. Maybe that data was classified. Probably not
since Tatsu still had a ridiculously high security clearance, even
after leaving the GSDF.

If you used a
conveyor, your journey was logged along with any stops along the
way, the traffic conditions, any accidents which caused delays, and
the weather. Similar data was stored for private journeys which
used the traffic management system. You could escape detection if
you manually drove a car, but even then the traffic management
system would log you at various points along your route. Walking
through various parts of Chiba was ‘safe,’ since there were few
street cameras, but if you registered with a wireless network, your
general area would be trackable.

Aside from the
thing with the train toilets, Tatsu was unsurprised by any of this,
of course. She knew the system and how to use it to best effect.
When she went looking, she found what she was looking for, and it
was interesting.

After Tani’s
murder, Maki’s wife had been distraught and there had been a lot of
media attention around the couple. Maki had taken his wife to a spa
in Kyushu, about as far away from the scene of the crime as they
were going to get. These days, about the only people who lived on
the southern island of Japan were farmers and onsen employees. They
had taken a commercial flight leaving Tokyo at midday on the fourth
of November, returning the same way at fifteen hundred on the
eleventh. All good
 so far.

Tani had been
the fourth victim of the killer and, up to that point, the murders
had all happened in the early hours of Sunday morning. There had
been no murder the weekend Maki was in Kyushu with his wife, but
the fifth victim had died around one thirty a.m. on the twelfth of
November. Maki had been back in Tokyo for around ten hours.

Then there was
the Yokohama victim, Sakura Mizutani. She had been killed around
eleven fifteen in the evening on the twentieth of November. Maki
had left Tokyo for Yokohama on business at three p.m. on the
eighteenth, returning at eleven a.m. on the twenty-first. He had
used the train; everything about his journeys was in the system.
First-class travel, and he had purchased a latte on the way.

So, if Maki was
the killer, his travel data gave a reason for the strange gap
between the fourth and fifth victims, and it explained why the
sixth had been in Yokohama. Or maybe the murder explained the real
reason for the trip, but that was neither here nor there.

What Tatsu
could not get was any indication that Maki had been near the
locations of the murders at the right times. He was not showing up
on network connection records or street cameras. None of his
transport records put him in the right places. Yes, it was possible
to circumvent the logging mechanisms; Tatsu knew of several ways to
stop herself being tracked if she wanted to. Yes, Maki might have
one or more ways of avoiding being logged. Lack of data, however,
was going to be seen as a big hole in the theory that Maki was the
killer. It was a hole in the hypothesis. Tatsu needed more
evidence.
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And that was in short
supply. As in none. Tatsu examined the report from forensics with
an annoyed frown on her face as she headed home after a day
wandering the streets looking for trouble. There had been about as
much trouble as there was useful information in the report; things
were quiet now that the Denshitoakuma were off the street.

She got to the
end of the report feeling distinctly unhappy. The partial print the
techs had found was unidentified, and that had been the best find.
No one had flagged the print to Izanami for checking, which was a
little odd on a high-profile case like this, but it was just a
partial.

A second or two
later, she was more unhappy, but that was because she had noticed
what was not there. She had been specifically told that the
team had found a hair attached to the mask. The technician had said
it looked human, but further analysis would be required. She
remembered that conversation as she did pretty much everything.
Like the traffic system, her systems logged everything, especially
at crime scenes. But there was nothing in the report about hair
analysis. Nothing.

Tatsu went
hunting in the evidence database. There was no indication of hair
of any sort being logged in, but there was a gap in the evidence
numbering in the middle of the evidentiary data for that scene. As
she entered her apartment building, she began digging into the
database. Deleting database records was not as easy as clicking
delete and watching the data vanish. Databases were designed such
that deleted data could be recovered for some time after, just in
case. You could purge the deleted data manually, but it was
generally left to automated garbage collection routines. Database
software was good at handling storage space; it was best to let it
get on with its job. Someone had manually purged the evidence
database at ten twenty-three that morning, a little more than
thirty minutes before Tatsu had been told to go to the prime
minister’s residence.

Someone was
hiding evidence. It would take someone high up in the TYMPD or a
really good hacker to get that purge done. Tatsu could have managed
it. So could Yui. There were various other people around with the
capability of cracking the TYMPD’s security, and the killer seemed
to have a pretty good handle on that kind of thing. Then again,
there were means of bypassing security available to the security
services which would leave no trace, and Maki could have got his
hands on something like that, maybe. If he had the right sort of
person looking out for him…

‘Crap,’ Tatsu
said to her apartment. ‘However this goes down, it’s going to be a
total mess.’

~~~

The Hole was on fire
tonight. With the gang situation largely sorted out, the place was
now in territory nominally owned by the Shiratori-rengō. It had
been in Denshitoakuma territory, but that was a thing of the past.
That left the Yankee gangs considering how to move into the area,
but not to the point where they had actually done anything. And the
yakuza might be claiming the area, but they were not exactly
hands-on there yet, and they would probably leave the club alone
when they got their act together. The Hole had a degree of immunity
thanks to its status as a sort of neutral ground. Holy ground, if
you were being cute about it.

Without so many
gangsters with an agenda present, the whole place seemed brighter
than usual. There were definitely more tourists in than there had
been for the past month or two. Tatsu and the bouncers put about a
dozen of them on conveyors back to Tokyo at various points in the
evening, but it was all pretty much good-natured excess; even the
bouncers seemed happy enough tonight.

When it came
time for Sachiko to leave her cage and go home, Tatsu accompanied
her through a ring of Japanese salarymen who offered suggestions
about going home with them but did not seem particularly unhappy
when they were rebuffed. They were cheering on the tall, blonde,
American girl who replaced Sachiko in the cage before Tatsu and
Sachiko were off the floor.

‘Tips were good
tonight,’ Sachiko said. ‘I think I might be able to take Christmas
off. I could use a break.’

‘I have no idea
whether I’ll be able to– Actually, if they take the mask case off
me, I guess I’ll be pretty free at the end of the year.’

‘Something to
look forward to. Except they won’t. You’re the best cop in Chiba.
They can’t–’

‘The prime
minister is in Tokyo, Sachiko.’

‘Oh, good
point.’

As Sachiko
wiped herself down and prepared to leave, Tatsu looked around the
dressing room. It was in its usual state of barely controlled
chaos. Every surface was covered in packs of wet wipes and various
makeup containers. People came in, unpacked their stuff, used it,
and only packed it away again when they left. Since the dancers
were freelance, earning their money from tips rather than a fixed
wage, they all came with their own accessories and gear. It was
amazing that more stuff did not get swiped, but since they were all
in it together, they tended to ask before borrowing rather than
taking and hiding.

And the floor
near one mirrored station had pink pawprints leading away from it,
marked out in some sort of foundation powder or blusher. Pink
pawprints from a cat which faded out as they headed for one of the
doors at the back of the room. Interesting.

‘Ready to go?’
Tatsu asked as Sachiko yanked a tight, very short top into
place.

‘Ready and
willing.’

‘Then let’s get
moving.’

The alley
outside the club was, as usual, a source of consternation in that
it was difficult to believe that many rats could be hidden from
plain sight in a place frequented by humans. It was, as usual,
illuminated around the door and not at either end. The presence of
a human-shaped heat signature at the far end was less usual but
hardly uncommon enough to raise major suspicions. There was
insufficient light to make a proper identification of the
individual standing there in the dark, but the fact that they were
just standing there set off alarm bells in Tatsu’s mind and, as
Sachiko walked out, Tatsu shifted her position to put herself
between the stranger and her girlfriend.

Three bullets
hit Tatsu in the legs: two in the left, one in the right. Her
systems registered the hits, but her body was sufficiently armoured
that nothing did any real damage. The shots were loud in the
confined space of the alley; Sachiko’s shriek was pretty loud too,
but by that time, Tatsu was turning and drawing her pistol. She
fired one round back, hitting the shooter’s right arm. She saw the
pistol spinning out of his grip as the impact of the baton round
spun him violently away from her down the alley. He kept his feet,
however, and stumbled away as fast as he could manage. He was
probably in pain, maybe a lot of pain, but he was still moving.

‘Go back inside
and wait for me,’ Tatsu ordered. She set off running without
waiting for Sachiko to comply, signalling that she had been shot at
over police channels as she did so. She heard a sound before she
got to the end of the alley which suggested that she was going to
be too late. Sure enough, by the time she was on the road, all she
got to see was the rear of a car, not showing any lights, as it
sped away.

Tatsu sighed
and started back the way she had come. This was probably going to
be a long night.

Tokyo, 19th
December.

The gun had been
cleaned of any identifying marks, both physical and electronic.
That was practically a given, though the mask killer had been
getting overconfident lately. Assuming that the attacker had been
the mask killer and not someone from Shiratori’s yakuza or even an
independent actor. Still, the gun was a Wada Firearms KJK-6, a
nine-mil semiautomatic, and such a weapon was registered to Maki.
Overnight, Maki had been admitted to hospital after a fall in the
shower resulting in severe bruising and a dislocation of his right
shoulder.

It was all
circumstantial, but Tatsu was willing to go with whatever worked at
this point. Apparently, so was Nakano, because he agreed to go with
her to see Maki in hospital at nine on a Saturday morning on what
amounted to a fishing expedition.

Maki was
sitting up in bed when they arrived, his arm immobilised by some
sort of sling and brace arrangement. There was no bruising visible,
but then there would not be. Tatsu had hit him in the arm and that
was covered. That, of course, assumed that he had been the shooter.
He looked annoyed now, just like someone who had been told that the
police were coming to see him when he had done nothing wrong aside
from taking a fall.

‘I do not
understand why the police wish to interview me,’ Maki stated
flatly, ‘let alone a detective from Chiba of all places. What do
you want? I’m in considerable pain.’

‘There was an
incident in Chiba last night, Mister Maki,’ Nakano said. ‘Someone
fired three rounds from a semiautomatic pistol at Sergeant Yamada.
The weapon used was of the same type as the one registered to
you.’

‘So what?
Plenty of people own such weapons.’

‘The assailant
was hit in the arm with a baton round from Sergeant Yamada’s
firearm. The injuries sustained would match the injuries you are
currently being treated for.’

‘I’m like this
because I stupidly fell while taking a shower. I was not in
Chiba last night. I did not fire my pistol at Sergeant
Yamada.’

‘You routinely
take showers at one in the morning?’ Tatsu asked.

‘Routinely, no.
Last night, however, I was late going to bed. My wife… My wife has
taken Suzu’s death badly. She’s in Kagawa, in a retreat. I’ve been
overworking as a result of her not being here to keep me in
check.’

‘I’m sorry to
hear about your wife’s difficulties. However, that means she can’t
verify your story.’

Anger flashed
brighter across Maki’s face. ‘Building security at our home can
make that verification.’

‘Mm. I would
like permission to search your home, Mister Maki. We would like to
check that you still have your pistol, and also verify that there
is no evidence there linking you with the Noh mask case.’

‘You’re trying
to connect me with that?! You have no evidence linking
anyone to the case, so you’re going after me? You’ll regret
this, Yamada. Get a warrant if you want to search my home.’

Tatsu turned on
her heel. ‘Very well. That’s what we’ll do.’

‘This is going
to turn into a real shitstorm,’ Nakano said once they were outside
in the white, sterile corridor of the hospital.

‘Yeah,’ Tatsu
replied.

‘He’s the prime
minister’s blue-eyed boy at the moment.’

‘Yeah. If you
want to disassociate yourself from me about now, I wouldn’t blame
you.’

‘I’m not that
kind of cop, Yamada. I’m not that kind of friend. And Miko would
skin me if I said I’d thrown you under the bus. She could do that
now.’

‘She’d never do
that to her beloved brother, Nakano. Not over something like
this.’

‘Are you
sure?’

‘Yeah.
Positive. Now, if you did actually start vetting her boyfriends,
all bets are off.’ Pause. ‘Then again, I’d be holding her
coat.’
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‘How long does it
usually take you to get a search warrant?’ Tatsu asked.

‘Depends,’
Nakano responded from the call window his face was displaying
in.

‘Could you
maybe give a little more detail?’

‘Depends on the
available evidence.’

‘And?’

‘How slowly the
wheels are turning that day.’

‘And?’

‘How important
the person involved is.’

‘So, this could
take days.’

‘Maki isn’t
that important, and the case is high profile.’

Tatsu smiled.
‘Do you really believe that, or is it just wishful thinking?’

‘We’ll have the
warrant before the end of the day,’ Nakano said.

‘How much do
you want to bet…’

~~~

‘They’re taking their
sweet time on this, Superintendent.’

Hisakawa’s
face, probably screened, looked back from the call window with a
passive expression. Her voice sounded less steady. ‘You’re asking
for a warrant to search the house of a prominent member of the
House of Representatives. What did you expect, Sergeant?’

‘Given that the
prime minister gave us a time limit on this investigation, some
cooperation?’

The
superintendent sighed. ‘Souma is not a particular friend of the
TYMPD.’

‘Huh. If you
don’t mind me asking, what is your relationship with him?’

‘Cousins. My
father was his father’s younger brother. Before you ask, I cannot
use that to influence him. Ever since the incident with his
daughter, he has considered my choice of career as some sort of
betrayal. He won’t listen to me if I attempt to intervene.’

‘His daughter?
I was aware that he had a son…’

‘His son is
from his second marriage. The first… His daughter went missing in
the August of eighty-seven. She turned up in Chiba the following
month. Not alive.’

‘Oh.’

‘He blamed the
TYMPD for not finding her and the refugees for killing her. A year
after the body was found, his first wife killed herself. An
overdose of the sedatives she had been prescribed after her
daughter’s death. Souma hasn’t been the same since. He was always
conservative, but his attitude to all immigrants, refugee or
not, worsened considerably after all of that.’

‘I suppose I
can understand that,’ Tatsu said. ‘I guess we have to wait.’

‘As always,
Sergeant. As always.’

~~~

‘I did some pushing,’
Nakano said, ‘but I just got told they’re working as fast as they
can.’

‘That, my dear
Nakano, is because the prime minister’s office is obstructing the
warrant process.’

Nakano was not
screening his video image. He stared out of the call window with
his mouth open for a second before replying. ‘How do you know
that?’

‘I did some
digging.’

‘Hacking.’

‘Digging. In
places I’m not supposed to. Using other people’s login credentials.
One of the people processing the warrant keeps detailed notes. I
assume it’s an ass-covering exercise, but it’s useful for us. Or it
tells me why you’ll be losing our bet anyway. Hisakawa has called
several times asking for detailed clarification on the reasons for
the warrant and a few more things to slow up the process. The
latest trick is a requirement for a security assessment.’

‘Huh?’

‘They’ve stated
that they’re concerned that allowing us to enter Maki’s home might
pose a risk to national security.’

‘Huh?’

‘Must be you.
My clearance is about as high as Hisakawa’s.’

‘And this is
all because Maki is the prime minister’s choice for a cabinet
position? You’d think he would want the guy’s name cleared
quickly.’

‘And the longer
it takes to get the warrant, the more likely that is to happen. By
the time we get there, Maki will have sterilised the place.’

‘He’s still in
hosp–’

‘Got out two
hours ago.’

Nakano sighed.
‘Is there any point in us continuing?’

‘There’s a
point.’

‘You seem
strangely calm about all this, Yamada.’

‘There’s not
much point in getting irate over it. Relax, Nakano. You’ll burst a
blood vessel if you keep this up.’

‘But I don’t
want to work in Chiba!’

‘They would
never send you here. No way. Even as a punishment, sending you here
would constitute consigning an officer to his death. You’d never
survive.’

‘Wow,
thanks.’

‘I hear there’s
a position open in Hokkaido…’

20th
December.

‘Ha! Nakano owes me a
hundred yen.’

Sachiko looked
at Tatsu and frowned. ‘Why? I mean, nothing costs a hundred yen
anymore.’

‘We had a bet
over when the warrant we want would come through. He said it would
come by midnight. It is now… thirty-five seconds after
midnight.’

‘And you bet a
hundred yen?’

‘It was
symbolic.’

‘If you want a
warrant, that means you have a suspect, right?’

‘Yes, but we
won’t find anything when we do the search. And, before you ask, we
still do the search because it needs to be done. And it puts
pressure on the suspect, in one way or another.’

‘One way or
another?’

‘Yes. Either he
gets overconfident when we find nothing, or he starts sweating.
Either way, I’m expecting him to screw up in the near future. Not
that that’s going to make things too much easier. Prime Minister
Hisakawa is going to pull us off the case before that mistake
happens.’

Sachiko
frowned. ‘This is complicated. How are you going to be there to
catch him if you’re off the case?’

‘That, my dear
Sachiko, depends upon what the mistake is he makes.’

Tokyo.

Maki was looking smug.
He was trying to look like a man holding back considerable anger,
hiding it behind a veneer of mere irritation, but he was not that
good an actor. Tatsu felt that a good poker face was a requirement
in politics, so locking Maki up would actually do the prime
minister a favour, but things were as they were.

‘I will be
making a complaint to the National Public Safety Commission,’ he
said as Tatsu walked past him and into his rather palatial
residence.

‘As I’m sure
you’re aware, Mister Maki,’ Tatsu replied, ‘the commission’s job is
to insulate the police from political pressure.’

‘I–’

‘A job which it
appears to be failing spectacularly at currently. Your complaint
will do nothing, given that your patron will be pressuring the
commissioner general to remove us from this case in a few
hours.’

‘You should
have been removed as soon as Suzu Tani was killed. Look for
whatever evidence you believe you’ll find. I have nothing to
hide.’

Tatsu turned
and looked at him then. ‘Then why was the prime minister so
determined to keep us from searching?’ Maki apparently realised
that responding was not a good idea. He just glowered. Tatsu turned
again and set off toward the back of the house. ‘Yeah, that’s what
I thought you’d say.’

~~~

‘So,’ Nakano began, ‘if
I might summarise? I lost a hundred yen and got nothing at all out
of this. You gained a hundred yen.’

‘Good summary,’
Tatsu replied. She was sitting astride her bike outside Maki’s
house, watching the search team packing up.

‘The place was
clean enough to eat off.’

‘Yeah. I’m
required by law to say it was too clean. It wasn’t. He wasn’t
stupid enough to use a cleanser on the whole place. No signs of a
bloody knife or a mask. No signs of blood anywhere either. If he’s
our man, he either doesn’t keep his tools here or he moved them
before we could find them.’

‘And his pistol
was in its case.’

‘Of course. You
need to know what you’re doing to blank the ID on a gun. He bought
one from someone who knew their job, and it’s likely that he bought
the same model as he’s used to.’

‘Right. I
would, I guess. So, now we wait to be kicked off the case?’

‘Yes,’ Tatsu
replied a little too brightly. ‘Now we wait.’

~~~

Tatsu was more annoyed
that they dragged her to Sakurada Gate to be told than that they
were actually doing it. She was a little surprised that it took
until four in the afternoon for it to happen. She was almost
starting to think they would wait until the morning when the
message came through.

Once again,
Commissioner Itsuki Yamashita was given the job of relating bad
news to Tatsu. Last time, it had been that she was going to be
shadowed by Yamauchi and her crew for a week during a gang war.
This time, Tatsu was not alone standing in front of the man’s
desk.

‘I’m sure
you’re both aware of why you’re here,’ Yamashita said. He peered at
them through the glasses he wore rather than having his eyesight
corrected. His uniform looked just as pressed and perfect at four
on a Sunday afternoon as it did at any other time.

‘We’re being
removed from the Noh mask case,’ Tatsu said.

Despite his
comment, Yamashita scowled at her. ‘That is correct. Two new
detectives from Tokyo will be assigned to the case. More senior
officers.’

‘Of course,
sir. I look forward to seeing that the case has been swiftly
resolved.’

‘You will
cooperate in their investigation in any way they require. All data
on the case will be handed over immediately.’

‘That’s
impossible, sir.’

‘I’m
sorry?’

‘Well, evidence
logged to the database was deleted and purged at ten twenty-three
on Friday, sir. I understand that the physical evidence associated
with the records and which I have recorded as being found on my own
storage is also missing. We can’t hand over what we don’t have.
Perhaps your new officers could look into that.’

‘Are you
accusing someone in the TYMPD of tampering with evidence,
Sergeant?’

‘No, sir. I
don’t know who tampered with the evidence. I just know that it was
tampered with.’

‘You–’

‘Right after
Prime Minister Hisakawa gave us forty-eight hours to solve the
case.’

Beside Tatsu,
Nakano was looking a lot like he wanted the ground beneath him to
open up and swallow him whole.

‘Sergeant
Yamada,’ Yamashita said.

‘Yes, sir?’

‘You are
suspended from duty until further notice.’

‘As you wish,
sir.’

‘Do you have
anything to say, Sergeant Nakano?’

‘No, sir,’
Nakano replied.

‘That, Sergeant
Yamada, is how Tokyo police officers are supposed to behave.’

‘It’s probably
a good thing I work in Chiba then, Commissioner.’

~~~

‘What the hell were you
thinking?’ Nakano asked when they were outside Yamashita’s
office.

‘That I wanted
a break before Christmas,’ Tatsu replied.

‘You are up to
something.’

‘If I was,
would you really want to know about it?’

Nakano
considered his answer for a second before replying. ‘It’s probably
better if I don’t.’

‘Good
answer.’

~~~

Kenshin Maki was a busy
man. Not having his right arm available to do things with was not
actually a problem, even when he had letters to write, since he
just used a word-processing package on his implant to write them.
To think that people had been forced into using convoluted patterns
of keyboard input to write in Japanese earlier in the century. Now
it was just a matter of thinking the right things and the words
flowed out into a window in-vision. How had anyone got any work
done back then?

They had
been able to research as they wrote. It was easier now, he
imagined, since you could now fill your sensorium with whatever
data you needed while they had been stuck using fixed screens. And
there was Kannon now. Version three of Kannon, only usable by those
with the latest implant technology, was a very capable researcher.
You still needed to tell it what to look for, of course, but it
could cope with quite complex, and even vague, descriptions of what
you needed and find anything relevant without you knowing how to
look for it yourself; search-fu, as he believed they had called it
back then, was no longer required.

That was
normally. Today, Maki watched as a window which was supposed to
contain data on crime statistics in Yokohama instead returned only
a message saying ‘Data Not Found.’ That was ridiculous. How could
the data not be found? The data had to be there, and Kannon could
find just about anything.

Another window
opened. This one had a red border and red text. It answered the
question of why the data was unavailable.

Alert! No external
connections available. Suspected Denial of Service attack detected.
Unable to contact law enforcement.

‘What?’ Maki
said. There was no one there to answer him. His apartment fell
entirely silent just as he spoke; the music he had been playing was
streamed, and it could no longer transfer data over the internet.
‘What?’ he said again. This time it sounded angry rather than
surprised.

He tried
calling the TYMPD himself, but all his attempts failed. What the
hell was he supposed to do about something like this?
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Apparently, the answer
was to wait. The attack lasted twelve minutes before Maki’s service
provider locked down the excess traffic, and then he called the
police. He was not at all happy with the response which was to
acknowledge the report and say that they would review the data with
the service provider.

When his house
server reported an intrusion attempt twenty minutes later, he
reported that. He followed that up with a call to the cabinet
office as the attempts continued. Fifteen minutes after that, a
TYMPD team turned up at his door to work in conjunction with a team
at Sakurada Gate in tracking down the culprit. They looked a little
perplexed that he was being given special treatment, but they set
to work while a detective tried to mollify Maki.

‘Our people
will get to the bottom of this, Mister Maki,’ the unfortunate
officer said. She was a relatively new recruit to the department,
attractive and personable, and she was aware that she had been
selected because of those traits. The physical and social ones were
meant to assist in placating the angry male politician, and her
relative newness meant the TYMPD would not lose anyone important if
she failed.

‘It’s that cop
from Chiba,’ Maki said.

‘I’m
sorry?’

‘Yamada, the
cyborg from Chiba. She has it in for me.’

‘I’m sorry,
sir, but I don’t know that officer.’

‘I want her
arrested.’

‘I… I’ll report
your suspicion, but there is currently no evidence pointing toward
any member of the TYMPD.’

‘When you
arrest her and the attacks stop, then there will be
evidence. Do it!’

Chiba.

A message window
appeared in Tatsu’s sensorium indicating that Inspector Matsubara
and Sergeant Ueda were on their way up to her apartment. They were
both from Sakurada Gate, both detectives, and both people she had
never previously met. They were not, however, the detectives
assigned to the Noh mask case, so what were they doing here?
Sending an inspector seemed serious…

Matsubara was a
tall man, apparently shrunken by long years fighting crime in some
shape or form. He might have been quite good-looking a few years
back, but he was not aging well. Or the job was aging him faster
than was natural. There were bags under his eyes. He did look
fairly serious, but he was serious in a tired sort of way, like he
had a duty, and he was going to see it done, even if he would have
preferred to settle down in front of a vid screen with a glass of
bad whiskey.

Ueda was more
of your classic determined cop. Her suit was smarter, she held
herself more upright, and her hair was tightly bobbed, giving an
efficient, somewhat angular look to her face which suited her. More
importantly, it suggested that Ueda meant business. Serious
business.

It was still
Matsubara who spoke once Tatsu had invited them into the lounge.
‘Sergeant Yamada, evidence has been presented to the TYMPD
suggesting that you are involved with certain cyberattacks
conducted against Mister Kenshin Maki of–’

Tatsu was
already frowning, so she did not need to frown further. She did
anyway. ‘What evidence? Given that I’ve done no such thing, I find
it very hard to believe you have any.’

‘You have been
suspended from duty following a search of Mister Maki’s
residence.’

‘No, I was
suspended from duty for suggesting that the TYMPD was bowing to
pressure from the prime minister to get the investigation into
Maki’s murders dropped. The search was incidental. I’m suspended. I
have been doing no police work all day.’ Tatsu grinned. ‘It’s been
really restful.’

‘Your
persecution of–’

‘Show me the
evidence.’

‘We don’t need
to, Yamada,’ Ueda said. ‘You’re coming with us to–’

‘She will not,
Sergeant Ueda.’ The voice came from behind the two cops. There had
been no sound of the apartment’s door opening or footsteps; Izanami
did not make sounds unless she wanted to synthesise them.

Ueda’s jaw
dropped open when she spun around to find herself being addressed
by the super-AI. ‘Iz–Iz–’

‘Izanami,’
Izanami said to put the cop out of her misery. ‘I don’t believe
we’ve met, so I suppose I can forgive the stuttering. I am here to
inform you that the attacks on Kenshin Maki are continuing as we
speak. Since I am aware of all traffic in this building, I can
assure you that Tatsu Yamada is not the hacker. Your time would be
better served in listening to your technicians rather than Mister
Maki who is, I believe, not an expert in computer intrusion.’

‘But–’ Ueda
began.

‘Thank you,
Izanami,’ Matsubara said. ‘That has saved us a lot of wasted
effort. We’re leaving, Ueda.’

‘But, sir…’

‘Do you know
who is attacking Maki?’ Tatsu asked when the two detectives
were gone and Izanami had not vanished again.

‘No, but I have
a suspicion. I’m sure you do too.’

‘Yui. Maybe I
should call her Tenko when she’s working.’

‘The
technicians working on the attacks have had absolutely no luck in
tracking the source. The attacks are clumsy, easily detected, and
not difficult to rebuff, but very hard to trace. It would
take a skilled professional to perpetrate that kind of attack. It’s
somewhat like the marksmanship required by a sniper to miss in such
a way that it looks like they were intending to kill. You could do
it, I have no doubt.’

‘And if I
could, Yui could. She’s looking into the mask case. She may have
heard– Never mind that. She will have heard that we suspect
Maki. We as in me and Nakano. How is Miko coming along, by the way?
I assume you’re butting into her life as much as you do with
me.’

‘She has
adapted well to her new life. She’s taking things commendably
slowly. I believe she wants to try going out in the evening and
trying some of the things she would have done as a teenager but
could not. However, she’s easing into that, probably because she
does not wish to cause her brother to have an aneurysm.’

‘Nakano will
probably stop being overprotective eventually.’

‘If you say so.
Yui does seem to be the most probable suspect. My analysis suggests
a ninety-one percent probability given current data. I am less
clear about her motives. Nothing above a sixty-eight percent
probability.’

‘She’s pushing
Maki. She’s applying pressure to see what he does.’

‘That is the
highest probability motivation. I should point out that, if that is
the correct motive, my analysis suggests that she’s pushing him to
make a direct response against you.’

Tatsu smiled.
‘Uh-huh. That’s fine by me. You are handling that other matter I
asked about, right?’

‘Yes, Tatsu,
that is being handled.’

‘Then I don’t
think we have anything to worry about.’

‘Your
confidence gives me confidence.’

‘That seems
unlikely. Your projections usually give you confidence.’

‘It’s something
people say. While handling that other matter, I noticed something
else you may find interesting.’

‘Oh?’

‘Kenshin Maki
was having an affair with Suzu Tani. Perhaps “affair” is not quite
the right word. He visited her once per month. They had sex. He
paid her an amount which is substantially larger than her general
fee for such entertainment.’

‘Blackmail
covered up as sex work,’ Tatsu said. ‘Interesting.’

‘Yes. I thought
that would be your reaction.’

‘Well, yeah.
You always know exactly how a conversation is going to go before it
even starts.’

Izanami managed
to look somewhat sheepish. ‘Well, not exactly how it’s going
to go…’

Tokyo, 21st
December.

Maki was running late,
which was not helping him keep his temper. His government conveyor
was already waiting outside his house to take him to the prime
minister’s residence. It was an important day: Prime Minister
Hisakawa was to hear of and approve Maki’s plans for the Health,
Labour, and Welfare Ministry when Maki took over there. That
was a foregone conclusion now that certain matters had been dealt
with. Being late for the meeting would be bad, but not
insurmountable. He was still unsure of why his implant had failed
to wake him at the right time…

Still pulling
on his coat, he stepped out of the house and ignored the three
officers of his protection detail waiting beside the conveyor. The
TYMPD had insisted following the cyberattacks of the day before.
Security, they said, had to be tightened. It was annoying for
multiple reasons. He headed for the conveyor with a determined
stride.

There was a
sound. It was something like a roar, something like a bang. The
interior of the conveyor visibly darkened, even through the tinted
windows, and then those windows were exploding outward in a shower
of armoured glass.

Chiba.

Matsubara and Ueda were
back. This time, they did not enter the apartment, and Matsubara
looked more determined.

‘Tatsu Yamada,’
he said, ‘you are under arrest for the attempted murder of Mister
Kenshin Maki. We are here to escort you to Sakurada Gate for
interrogation.’

Tatsu stared at
the man for a second and then shrugged. ‘I’ll get my jacket. This
should be hilarious.’

Tokyo.

The interview room was
cold. Tatsu was not bothered by the temperature, but she had turned
off her sense of touch anyway to avoid feeling like she
should be bothered. The interview had started out as amusing as she
had expected, but it was rapidly turning into an annoyance. Well,
after ninety minutes, it was not that rapid, but she had been
annoyed for a while.

‘To summarise,
once again,’ Tatsu said, ‘you have absolutely no evidence
linking me to this explosion or the cyberattacks yesterday. Maki
says it must be me, and you are trying your absolute best to get me
to confess out of some peculiar notion that it will make me feel
better or something. Frankly, it’s insulting.’

‘It’s an insult
to the TYMPD that an officer like you has been allowed to work for
this long,’ Ueda said.

‘An officer
like me? A cyborg?’

Ueda’s eyes
flashed, but she controlled herself enough to not just agree. ‘A
bad cop.’

‘I’m a very
good cop, Sergeant Ueda. I’ve locked up more criminals than you’ve
ever seen. That’s why I’m “allowed” to continue working. It’s an
insult to me that you think I could attempt to infiltrate Maki’s
computers and get caught. If I wanted into his systems, I’d be in
and out without anyone knowing. It’s an insult to the TYMPD that
you two have been allowed to place me under arrest without evidence
and without doing basic research.’

‘What
research?’

‘I’d imagine
you have no idea of the skill involved in the bombing of Maki’s
conveyor. It takes an expert to ensure the containment of an
explosion like that. An amateur would have just blown the car sky
high, but whoever this was used a directed detonation which would
have killed the occupants without much collateral damage. What do
you have? A few cuts from the glass? Was Maki even injured?’

‘The three
protection officers received cuts,’ Matsubara said. ‘Mister Maki
was, thankfully, unharmed.’

‘Brilliant. And
not something I could do. You could have determined readily from my
military record that I have no experience in handling explosives.
None. Basic research. Know your subject. You didn’t do it. So, I
could have done the intrusions, but I wouldn’t have failed. I could
not have made the bomb. You didn’t wait for forensics to come back
on the conveyor, so you have no trace evidence to go on. All you do
is tell me over and over again that I must be responsible,
so I should confess. I’d put in a complaint about this, but there
would be no point. Come up with some evidence or let me go. I’m not
saying anything else until you’ve done one of the two.’

They kept
trying, but Tatsu stuck to her word and said nothing. There was no
point. Repeating the same tricks over and over again could actually
be a winning strategy in this kind of interrogation, but only if
the subject was weak-willed or too tired to know what was
happening. And Tatsu had been taught the same tricks by better
instructors. The main problem was that the idiots could possibly
lock her up overnight which would not be ideal. Actually, they
could probably lock her up for days if they wanted, and that would
be particularly bad if Yui continued her attempts to get Maki to
make a move.

It was getting
close to the two-hour mark, and there had been about thirty minutes
of silence on Tatsu’s part when it ended. Izanami projected herself
onto the screen in the interview room, because networking was
blocked to anyone inside. The effect on Ueda was a little less
shocking, but she was still surprised to see the AI’s image
appear.

‘I must say
that I am a little disappointed with this turn of events,’ Izanami
said by way of an opening.

‘You have way
too high expectations,’ Tatsu said.

‘Cynicism is…
probably warranted in your position, Tatsu. Inspector, Sergeant,
what makes you think that Tatsu could plant a bomb in someone’s
conveyor without me knowing about it?’

‘She’s a
trained soldier,’ Ueda said.

‘She is a
full-body cyborg with a Kannon-compliant operating system. She
might be able to disguise computer intrusion as legitimate
network activity, but she could not disguise building and deploying
a bomb as anything other than an illegal act.’

‘She could just
turn off–’

‘Your
prejudices against cyborgs seem extreme, Sergeant Ueda. I shall
request retraining for you.’ Ueda blanched visibly. Izanami went
on. ‘You can disable Kannon on your implant to avoid its monitoring
because all you lose is the excellent functionality provided by
Kannon. The Kannon functionality is integrated directly into
Tatsu’s cyborg operating system. If she shuts down COS, her body
will stop functioning, at which point she would be unable to do
anything much aside from turn it back on. Her COS has not reported
her for building and deploying a bomb, therefore she did not do
so.’

‘You’re taking
a lot of time to defend Yamada on this case,’ Matsubara said.

‘I can spare
the minuscule processing time required, Inspector Matsubara. As I
appear to you here, I am dealing with more people and events around
Japan than you can imagine. It’s a shame that you can’t spare some
small portion of your more limited processing capabilities to care
about justice as much as I do.’

‘Ouch,’ Tatsu
said. She did keep the grin off her face, but it took a lot of
effort.

Chiba.

There was no Tatsu to
escort Sachiko off the floor tonight. Apparently, despite being
suspended, Tatsu was being kept busy due to some attempt on Kenshin
Maki’s life early that day. It had been all over the news channels.
Suggestions for why it had happened ranged from political rivalry
to ‘the refugees.’ Blaming refugees was a basic, go-to reaction
from a lot of the news channels; you had to expect it.

Maki was,
apparently, blaming Tatsu. Sachiko viewed that as stupid because he
was still alive. If Tatsu wanted him dead, he would be in hell
wondering what had just happened.

Half-dressed,
Sachiko turned around to pick up her top and her eyes fell on
something she did not want to see. ‘Martina, I told you not to let
me see that.’

Martina, also
topless, but on her way out into a cage instead of about to head
home, gave a little grimace of a smile. ‘Sorry, Sachiko. I know we
promised not to let you see her, but she’s just so cute…’

‘I hate lying
to Tatsu about this.’

‘I know.’
Martina turned on her stool, shielding Sachiko from the offending
sight. ‘There, now you can’t see.’

Sachiko sighed.
‘Yes, but I still know it’s there. Whatever.’ She pulled on her
top, which barely covered her breasts, and picked up her jacket and
bag. ‘I’m out of here. See you tomorrow.’

‘See you,
Sachiko,’ various people around the room called. There was also
another sound, not a human vocalisation, which Sachiko did not
hear. No she did not. Not at all. Stupid thing was cute…

Making her way
downstairs, Sachiko headed for the door onto the alley. She had
been working at the Hole when she met Tatsu. Having Tatsu escort
her home most nights was nice, but she had learned the hard way how
to handle the streets of Chiba long before bedding a cop.
Situational awareness had been drummed into her by painful
experience rather than training. As she opened the door, she looked
around in search of anything which might be trouble. At times like
this, she was thankful that she did not have Tatsu’s eyesight; she
could not see the rats.

Of course, it
also meant that she could not see the masked figure in the dark
suit hiding just out of the light from the overhead bulb. She
stepped out of the doorway, double-checked her surroundings, and
then turned to start off up the alley to the street. The masked man
straightened up from his crouch and started after her. The knife in
his left hand glinted in the light from the bulb as he closed the
distance.

The problem, of
course, was that he was not trained in moving stealthily and he was
having to move faster than a walk to catch up with Sachiko. She
heard something behind her and turned just in time to see a man in
a dark suit and a demon mask coming up behind her. His right arm
was hanging loosely at his side, but his left hand held a knife, a
modern-looking thing shaped vaguely like a tantō. She opened her
mouth to scream; he quickened his pace to close the distance and
her mouth.

A projectile
making a whining noise passed by Sachiko’s left arm and slammed
into the killer’s chest. Sachiko’s scream died in her throat as he
was tossed back a couple of metres to sprawl on the dirty tarmac.
His knife skittered away into the shadows. He did not move once he
was down.

Sachiko spun
around. ‘Tatsu, what the hell was that?’

Tatsu’s shadow
was visible against the lights at the other end of the alley, but
she stepped forward into the light, still holding her pistol. She
did not look amused. ‘That was Maki doing something stupid because
Yui’s been pushing him into it all day. Luckily, I’ve had Izanami
watching him since we served the warrant at his house, so she let
me know he was in Chiba.’

‘So, I have
your ex to thank for almost becoming his ninth victim?’

‘And Izanami to
thank for stopping that from happening.’

‘I’ll be sure
to do so. Uh, you’re sure it’s Maki?’

Tatsu walked
over to the fallen killer, reached down, and pulled off the mask.
‘Pretty sure. And, of course, he’s not giving back MedStat data
since he’s turned off Kannon in order to commit murder. Hopefully
he won’t die on me before I get him into interrogation.’

Sachiko sighed.
‘This is going to be a long night, isn’t it?’

‘Probably.’
Tatsu’s thermal vision picked up a shape at the far end of the
alley. The general form suggested female, and the build and height
were about right… ‘And maybe I shouldn’t be quite as angry at Yui
for setting this up.’

‘You
shouldn’t?’

‘Maybe she was
watching and could have intervened if I hadn’t been here.’

‘Oh. I think
I’m still going to be angry with her. If that’s all the same to
you.’

Sirens began to
be audible coming from the south. The shadow in the alley vanished.
‘I think I can cope.’

22nd
December.

‘They rescinded my
suspension this morning,’ Tatsu said. She was talking to Nakano
over video. He looked as annoyed as she thought she should feel.
‘I’ve requested an interview with Maki, but–’

‘He’s in
hospital. The new team will be carrying out any interviews. We are
to keep our noses out of it.’

‘Yeah. That.
What did you expect, Nakano? It’s a political case. You should be
thankful they’ve taken it out of our hands. Can you imagine the
shitstorm that’s going to unfold when the media gets wind of
this?’

Nakano’s
annoyed expression softened a little. ‘I think I can imagine, but
I’m not sure I’m thinking bad enough.’

‘Yeah. Anyone
caught without an umbrella is going to need a decontamination
shower and men with scrubbing brushes. Someone’s going to try to
catch us in at least a light shower anyway, but we’re better off
out of it.’

‘Then why did
you ask to interview him?’

‘If I hadn’t,
someone would have said something. Always do what needs to be done,
even if it’s stupid.’

‘Huh. Yeah,
you’re right. At least he won’t be killing anyone else. Why did he
do it? I don’t get why he felt the need to start murdering sex
workers.’

‘Good question.
Hopefully we’ll get to find out. Assuming your colleagues do their
job and investigate.’

‘They’re your
colleagues too, Yamada,’ Nakano said.

‘I work in
Chiba. You are only a colleague because you get stuck with
joint investigations so much.’

‘The TYMPD is
one organisation. We all work together.’

‘Try telling
that to Chiba’s budget. You don’t believe it anyway. I know you
don’t.’

Nakano sagged a
little. ‘No… No, I really don’t.’

Tokyo, 23rd
December.

Maki lay in his
hospital bed wondering how he was going to get out of his current
predicament. More importantly, how much help would he get in doing
so? Right at the moment, his brain was not working especially well,
which did not help with critical thinking.

There were two
related reasons for his lack of clarity. First, there was the pain.
He had four cracked ribs and extensive bruising to go with the
extant injuries to his right arm and shoulder. A doctor had
commented that he should not have been out of his sling so soon
after having his shoulder put back into place; Maki had started
working out how to have the man fired. To deal with the pain, Maki
was on painkillers administered through a tube into his left arm.
Whenever the pain got too bad, he only had to press a button and
the pain would go away along with his ability to think straight. It
made breathing a lot easier at least.

He opened a
notebook application on his implant and began making a list. Not
the brightest of ideas, considering what he was going to put on the
list, but there was that problem with critical thinking.

1. Deal with
the cyborg.

Yamada was
going to have to go. Permanently. Discrediting her first would be
best, but then she would need to die. Aside from anything else, and
not something he was willing to admit to, she had hurt Maki’s pride
and spoiled his fun. There had been a purpose to the killings
initially, and he should have stopped after five or six, but he had
grown to like the feeling of power strangling someone gave him.
Yamada had put an end to that, even if he managed to escape
prosecution. Well, maybe if he could get away unindicted…

2. Discredit
the evidence.

Yamada had some
pretty solid evidence that Maki was the Noh mask killer. She had
video of him wearing the Oni mask and attacking Kobayashi. That was
pretty bad, but if he could discredit Yamada… And that would
probably take care of him also having a Manbi mask on him ready to
be put on Kobayashi. Yamada had faked the video and planted the Noh
mask. That could work. He would probably need help in setting all
that up. Could he count on help? Currently, he was barred from
making outside calls, so he had been unable to test the
situation.

3. Why am I
groggy? What? Stupid app. You’re not supposed to be writing this
down. Stop!

Why was he
feeling so groggy? He had not asked for pain relief.

‘That would be
me.’ The voice sounded as though it was coming from right beside
him, but when he turned his head, there was no one there. ‘By now,
you won’t be able to move or call for help. You should have a
minute or two before you pass out, however. After that, well,
morphine overdose usually results in asphyxiation. It’s not a
terrible way to go if you’re unconscious.’

‘Who are you?’
Maki asked. He was not sure whether words came out of his mouth. He
felt weak. Maybe he had mumbled something.

‘You can call
me Tenko. I’m the one who made such a play of hacking your
computers and blew up your car. It wasn’t Tatsu. Only an idiot
would think it was her.’

‘But–’

‘Of course, as
you can see from the way I’ve infiltrated both the medical systems
and your implant, I can hack a computer without being spotted too.
And I’m much better with explosives than she is. I wasn’t trying to
kill you, by the way. I just wanted you to do something stupid.
Which you did.’

‘W-why are
you…’

‘Huh. Not much
longer for you. Why am I doing this? Because I was ordered to. You
shouldn’t have worn that mask. We have a brand, and you messed with
it. Can’t have people think we kill indiscriminately. Even Tatsu
asked whether we had a rogue among us, and she knows us really
well. We’d have left you to rot in prison, but my boss doubts you’d
be convicted.’

‘I’ll… kill…
you…’

Kenshin Maki
slipped quietly into unconsciousness. A few minutes later, his
breathing stopped. For some reason, the monitoring systems around
his bed did not notice for over an hour.

Chiba.

‘Oh,’ Tatsu said.

Superintendent
Hisakawa’s image did not change, but her voice sounded a little
surprised. ‘I expected more of a reaction. I just told you that
your suspect is dead. Some sort of malfunction in his hospital
systems. He died of an opioid overdose.’

‘Well, he’s not
my suspect. Tokyo took the case over. It’s their
problem.’

‘There’s going
to be an inquiry.’

‘I’m sure.’

‘You can
account for your activities over the past few hours, I assume?’

‘If I can’t,
Izanami can. I didn’t kill him. Frankly, I’d be looking in another
direction, if it were me doing the investigation. With Maki dead,
there’s no need for a trial, and this can all be swept under the
carpet.’

‘He killed
eight women. I don’t think–’

‘Really, boss?’
Tatsu was not masking; Hisakawa would be able to see her raised
eyebrow.

There was a
cough. ‘I’m approving your leave request. Have a good time doing
whatever it is you plan to do.’

‘Thanks. I
will. I’m getting out of this dump for a few days. It’ll be
awesome.’

‘My advice
would be to turn your comms off.’

‘Way ahead of
you.’

The connection
ended and Tatsu returned her full attention to the streets of
Chiba. So, someone had hacked Maki’s monitoring system to pump him
full of drugs until he died. That was just Yui’s kind of trick. It
was something Tatsu might have done under other circumstances, but
it had Yui’s fingerprints all over it. Well, it would have had, if
she ever left fingerprints anywhere.

24th
December.

There was a woman in a
silver bodysuit and slacks sitting in the window of a coffee shop
again. Tatsu bought a cup of mediocre coffee and set off to the
table. Yui, it seemed, wanted to talk again.

‘So,’ Tatsu
said as she sat down, ‘you killed Maki.’

‘I have no idea
what you’re talking about,’ Yui said. She grinned. ‘Not a
clue.’

‘Yeah. I
haven’t said anything to anyone. If they ask Izanami, she’d
probably point in your direction.’

‘Thanks. I
don’t think Izanami will be an issue. I don’t think they’ll ask
her. They’ll be too busy trying to make the evidence against Maki
go away. They’d already started, which is why someone, not me,
decided that he needed to die.’

‘How is
Sugiura?’

‘Well. I
believe you saw him in Yokohama.’

‘I did. He
looked well. Send him my regards.’

‘I will.’ Yui
paused. ‘Shiratori tried to contract us to kill you. You need to
watch that one. She’s trouble.’

‘She tried
to?’

‘We declined.
Aside from the fact that we’d lose assets trying to do it, we don’t
take contracts on people we’ve bled with.’

Tatsu gave her
a weak smile. ‘I didn’t bleed.’

‘No, but you
did, um, leak. You know what I mean.’

‘Yeah. I’m not
entirely happy that Maki’s dead. He should have stood trial.’

Yui shrugged.
‘That’s where you and I differ. It’s a damn shame too. You should
really come work with us. You’re wasted in the TYMPD.’

In turn, Tatsu
shrugged. ‘I don’t think I am.’

‘I know. I’ll
be heading home later today. Just wanted to check in before I
went.’

‘Have a good
Christmas.’

‘Same to you.
Though I hear you’re heading out of town with that dancer of yours.
She looks young and nubile.’

Tatsu grinned.
‘Jealous?’

Yui drained her
coffee and got to her feet. ‘Damn right I am.’ Then she was walking
away.

Tatsu looked at
her retreating back and figured it would not be the last time she
saw Yui Fujioka. Hopefully, when that happened, they would not be
on entirely opposite sides of the law.


Epilogue

 Chiba, Japan, 24th December
2099.

‘Why did he do it?’
Sachiko asked. ‘Why did he kill all those women?’

Discussing
murder with a woman wearing only a pair of platform sandals while
she walked to the changing rooms in the Hole was not something
Tatsu would have imagined she would be doing only a few months ago,
but whatever. ‘It’s a classic, actually. He was hiding one murder
within a bunch of others.’

‘Huh?’

‘Suzu Tani was
blackmailing him over an affair. She was being nice about it. Sort
of. He was getting her once a month in return for a fee rather
larger than she usually charged. It probably started before he
became prominent, but when he did, she decided to milk it. He
needed to get out from under her thumb before he became a minister.
So, the Noh mask killer set about killing women who fit a certain
description which happened to match Tani. We don’t look too closely
at Tani because, by that point, we think we’re dealing with a
serial and the individual cases don’t matter. There’s no pattern to
the murders aside from them all being sex workers. If Tani had died
first, or been the only victim, we would have looked at her
specifically and found the link to Maki.’

‘I’ve seen
things like that on crime vids.’

‘It’s a classic
because it works, at least to some extent.’

Sachiko pushed
open the backstage door and started through. ‘So, how did you
figure it out?’

‘I didn’t.
Izanami found the affair.’

‘How did she
find out?’

‘When I asked
her to start watching Maki after all the trouble with the warrant,
she did a scan of her records on him.’

‘She can do
that? Figure out someone’s having an affair based on the data she
collects?’

‘People, most
people anyway, have no idea what she can do with the data she
collects from Kannon and various other sources. Medical data,
travel records, the media you consume, search terms you’ve used…
She can take all of that and get a horrifyingly accurate picture of
anyone she wants.’

‘If they use
Kannon.’

‘It’s more
accurate if they use Kannon. Izanami’s a scary lady. It’s a good
thing she wants what’s best for us. Damn it, Martina! All you had
to do was keep the damn thing hidden and I could ignore it!’

The changing
room fell unnaturally silent, and all eyes turned to Martina, who
had a silver-grey cat with black spots in her lap. There were a lot
of red faces around the room; it was not just Martina who was
involved in keeping Mizuki’s presence a secret. ‘Y-you knew?’
Martina asked after a couple of seconds.

‘Of course I
knew.’ Which was an exaggeration. Tatsu had had a pretty good idea
where Mizuki had been hiding for a while, but… ‘Or to be more
precise, I didn’t know she was here, but now I do I’m going
to have to report it. If I hadn’t seen her, I could ignore
my ninety-nine percent certainty that she was here. Now I
can’t.’

‘Oh, but
Tatsu–’ That came from Whitney Fairburn. Tatsu frowned at her. ‘But
she…’

‘I’m doing you
all a favour. That cat is a money pit. At least three of you,
including you, Whitney, have cut down on your own food expenditure
because Mizuki there only eats premium-quality cat food. Prime
tuna, Whitney? You bought her prime-quality tuna?’

‘H-how did
you–’

‘No one at HQ
cares if a cop runs a load of financial checks on strippers. I was
just confirming my suspicions. You lot can’t afford to keep this up
for long.’ Tatsu stabbed a finger at one of the men in the room.
‘Brandon, I hope some of the others are chipping in with that vet’s
bill. That cost you a fortune.’ Brandon, a muscled Adonis who was
currently naked aside from a collar, bowed his head and turned
scarlet. ‘And,’ Tatsu went on, ‘you’re making Sachiko feel
terrible for not telling me about this.’ Sachiko’s blush deepened,
and she began furiously wiping sweat from her body with a wet wipe.
‘So, it’s going to end.’

‘But–’ came
from various mouths around the room.

‘It just so
happens that Sachiko is off for the next few days, and we’ll be
going out of town. In fact, I believe Sachiko isn’t due back until
January fourth.’

‘That’s right,’
Sachiko mumbled.

‘So, I will be
unable to check that Mizuki has been returned to her owner until
then. Just make sure she is.’

There was
another second of silence and then another chorus: ‘Thank you,
Tatsu.’

Tatsu nodded.
‘I should think so.’

Gifu, 26th
December.

The pool Tatsu was
gliding across was surrounded on three sides by snow-covered rocks,
but the water was steaming. Fed from a natural hot spring, the pool
kept to about twenty-nine degrees Celsius, even though the air
above it was considerably colder.

‘You’re going
to freeze if you don’t get in the water,’ Tatsu said, her eyes on
Sachiko, sitting on the deck outside their room. The building was
something of a hut, but it was a traditional Japanese hut, and it
was a better place to live than the apartments the two women had
had before taking the new place. Aside from its internet
connectivity, which was terrible, but that was an advantage
too.

‘I have my foot
in the water,’ Sachiko replied. ‘I’ll get in in a minute and it’ll
feel like I’ve died and gone to heaven.’

‘You’ll have
died from thermal shock. Anyway, get in here so I can make
you feel like you’ve died and gone to heaven.’

‘That is a
considerable incentive. You know, I was a little surprised you
booked this place. Your boss will just about have to send a
helicopter here if they need to contact you in an emergency. Plus,
this is a private room with its own pool. It had to be
expensive.’

‘Do you know
when I last had a proper holiday? And it’s only one night as is. I
never used to spend money, so I have plenty to splurge on treating
my girlfriend to a little luxury. My first girlfriend in a
long time. Before you ask, no, no boyfriends either.’

‘How about
non-binary–’

‘Nothing. Not
even a robot. I wasn’t celibate, but nothing serious.’ Since Yui,
really. Yui had been kind of serious, even if she had never
actually admitted it.

‘I must be
special,’ Sachiko said.

‘You must. Now,
get your butt in here so I can show you how special you are.’

Sachiko made a
show of winding her hair up into a loose bun and clipping it in
place before sliding into the water. ‘Oh… That feels glorious.
Feels like I’m being boiled.’

Tatsu glided
closer. ‘Let’s see if we can raise the water temperature.’ Their
lips met, the kiss deepening rapidly and only ending when Sachiko
had to breathe.

‘This is a
great way to spend the holiday.’

‘Yeah, well I
don’t want to think about what I’ll be going back to. There are
things going on that I don’t like. I can’t get Hisakawa’s comment
about mandatory Kannon out of my head, and I have a feeling that
the backwash from Maki is probably going to be bad. We never did
figure out how he was breaching building security so easily. So,
your job is to make sure I don’t think.’

‘I have to work
on my holiday?!’

‘I assure you
that I’ll make the work as pleasant as humanly possible.’

Sachiko
grinned. ‘But most of you isn’t human.’

‘As pleasant as
inhumanly possible then.’

The grin turned
into a wolfish smile. ‘I was hoping you’d say that.’

###
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